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PROIPOOIEED E1DZ.& EIEGUIIATHONO

IVITEINITEEDAY, AMU., M 1

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR ANY) HUMAN RESOURCES,

AND,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,

COMMITIME ON EDUCATION AND THE WOREFORCE,
Washington, DC.

The joint committees met, pursuant to notice, at 10:38 a.m., in
room SID -106, Dirksen Senate ),9 ice Building, Senator James M.
Jeffords (chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Coats, Gre 14,:, Hutchinson, Collins,
Kennedy, Harkin, and Reed; Representatives Go...ling, McKeon,
Souder, U ton, Deal, Payne., Martine; r. emer, Woolsey, Romero-

rcelo, McCarthy, and Ktacnnich.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAInuwAN. The joint hearing of the House and Senate with
respect to 11 lic Law 105-17, the Individuals with Disabilities
Education Act Amendments of 1997, will come to order.

An one can readily see from the number of people here, this is
an are of considerable concern and importance to the education4

and disability community. Less than a year ago, Congress passed
and the Presndent signed into law P.L. 105-17, the Individuals with
Disabilities Education Act Amendments of 1997. It took much of
the last Congress and 4 solid months of work in this Congress to
produce a strengthened law that would give parents and educators
the tools they needed to help children with disabilities receive a
quality education. Day after day, the administration, House and
'Senate Democrats and Republicans sat at the table in an unprece-
dented eort to achieve consensus on legislation.

The consensus we achieved must be rekindled. the communica-
tion and mutual respect that brought us a strong law must be ap-
pli fiin this nal phase of the regulatory process. If we do not rees-
tablish last year's partnerships and find common ground, fear, divi-
sion and efforts to amend IDEA may become more commonplace.
That is not good for kids with disabilities nor for the educational
system. We have to get things back on track, and that is the reason
we are here this morning, to lay out concerns and to discuss with
the administration thoughts from witnesses on possible solutions in
order to, hopefully, when the final regulations are promulgated, to
get back on track.

Actions speak louder than words. Regulation, to work, must re-
flect clarity and flexibility and be consistent with the law. It is my

(1)



hope that by having a frank and open discussion about the pro-
posed IDEA regulations, we will facilitate the development of final
IDEA regulations that are clear, flexible and consistent with the
spirit and intent of the 1997 IDEA Amendments and good faith ne-
gotiations that led to the new law.

Clear, flexible regulations that are consistent with a statute that
everyone can understand will do a great deal to reduce the tension
that parents and educators of children with disabilities are now ex-
periencing.

This hearing o ers everyone an opportunity to discuss major is-
sues that have arisen since the issuance of the proposed regula-
tions on October 22, 1997. It is my hope that today, we will identify
some common ground that will substantially impact on the final
regulations of IDEA, lead to new partnerships between parents and
educators at the local level, and result in improvement in edu-
cational services for students with disabilities.

By holding this joint hearing with my good friend Bill Goodling,
chairman of the House Committee on Education and the
Workforce, we offer stakeholders an opportunity to tell us their
opinions on the proposed IDEA regulations. We have asked wit-
nesses to address specific provisions in the proposed IDEA regula-
tions.

I would like to offer some observations on what could or should
guide the development of the final IDEA regulations. First, inter-
pretations of the statute that go beyond statutory text should be
limited to clarificationsclarifications that describe a range of
was school districts could comply with a particular provision.

Second, interpretations that have no basis in the 1997 IDEA
Amendments should not be included in the final regulations.

And third, policy letters that pre-date June 4, 1997 which the
Department believes warrant regulatory status should be extracted
from the proposed regulations and reissued for public comment.

Those are my thoughts and, of course, they are open for discus-
sion. I look forward to hearing the department's rationale for these
selected regulatory provisions and the views of all witnesses with
regard to final disposition of the IDEA regulations. If we can sort
out together how the regulations should and must work when in
final form, we can fulfill the promise of last year's law. I hope ev-
eryone with an interest in children with disabilities and their fu-
ture will help us find once again the common ground on which we
stood together last June.

E want to express the regrets of Senator Frist, who could not be
with us and turn now to my good friend Bill Goodling for his open-
ing comments. Senator Kennedy has been held up on the floor.

Goodling?

OPENING STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE GOODLING

Mr. GOODLING. Good morning. II welcome all of you here for this
hearing this morning on the Department of Education's proposed
regulations to implement the IDEA Amendments of 1997. I want
to thank Senator Jeffords for agreeing to have this joint hearing.

For the Committee on Educ tion and the Workforce, the IDEA
Amendments of 1997 were the culmination of over 2 years of work
to ensure that all children with disabilities receive a high-quality
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education. And by working together on what worksimproving
basic academics, increasing parental involvement and moving dol-
lars to the classroomI think we can achieve this goal.

Last year, we worked in a bipartisan and bicameral fashion with
the Clinton administration to reform e Individuals with Disabil-
ities Education Act so that children with disabilities can have more
educational options and services. For several months last year, we
all worked to create this consensus legislation.

The process was truly unique and historic. In my 24 years as a
Member of Congress, I ]know of no authorizing legislation that has
ever gone through this kind of bipartisan, bicameral process with
representatives of the administration right at the table. Many peo-
ple came here to Washington at their own expense to participate
in our weekly meetings and to suggest changes to IDEA. Many of
them are back here with us in the audience today. Their voices
strongly influenced the words in this historic legislation.

The result was a good law with broad support. At the time, we
pl -,.ged to carry this spirit of the cooperation forward into the proc-
ess of writing regulations for IDEA.

Last year, as a sign of good faith, we invited Assistant Secretary
Heumann and her staff to participate on behalf of the administra-
tion during last year's negotiating process. The administration's ex-
tensive participation in the negotiations of an authorization bill
was completely unprecedented for our committee, and probably for
the Congress as a whole. Her active negotiations led to a number
of particular changes in the language that ultimately became law.

Our inclusion of the administration reflected our belief that the
special education law needed a consensus to ensure that the law
worked for everyone's interests. In light of the openness extended
last year, 11 must admit that I am very dismayed with the manner
in which the administration has treated the Congress in the edu-
cation of regulations for this unique law.

Subcommittee Chairman Riggs and II have written Secretary
Riley on at least two occasions to express our extreme displeasure
with the manner in which the Department has developed these reg-
ulations. We fully expected to be appraised during the regulatory
process, a courtesy that would only be appropriate given the ad-
ministration's unprecedented participation during the legislative
process.

In fact, Secret ry Riley responded that, "We will do whatever is
necessary to continue this bipartisan effort in the promulgation of
the final regulations." While some staff briefings did occur at our
request last December, we have received no response to our Janu-
ary 20, 1998 letter, nor have we had any other subsequent contact
with the Department.

We have been told that the Department staff is too busy sorting
through the comments. While II understand that this places de-
mands on staff time, II am fearful that the administration will re-
peat what it did when it issued the proposed regulations last Octo-
ber and did not consult with the Congress until they were final and
complete. I do not believe this constitutes the agreements we made
to continue the bipartisan effort through the regulatory process.

Last year, we also pledged to work for children with special
needs, not against them. However, this year, we see that the IPresi-
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dent is cutting funds for IDEA in his new budget, if you look at
inflation and at the thousands of new people who will come into
the program. When Congress mandated special education programs
in 1975, we promised to pay 40 percent of the excess cost of educat-
ing a disabled child. In fact, even with 2 years of unparalleled in-
creases provided by Republican-led Congresses, we currently pro-
vide only about 9 percent of this cost.

Let me tell you what that means to a little city like York, PA.
They spend $6 million on special education. We send them
$350,000. You send them 40 percent of the excess cost, and II will
guarantee you, they can take care of pupil - teacher ratios, and they
can take care of building repairs. They do not need to have us do
it if we just put our money where our mouth was 24 or 25 years
ago.

We can ensure that both children with disabilities receive a free
nd appropriate public education and that all children have the

best education possible if we just provide fair Federal funding for
special education.

With my &publican colleagues in both the Senate and the
House, It will fight this year as in the past to see that we continue
down the path toward paying our fair share for special education.
II sat on the Budget Committee as a member of the minority for 6
years, and Mr. Kildee and 11 always thought the m 'ority was going
to listen to us and do something about the issue, but they never
did in all those years.

Last year, the Department also pledged to stick as close as pos-
sible to the statute and not impose more burdensome regulations
on local schools. However, the Department's proposed regulations
clearly exceed the spirit nd the letter of the law by over-regulating
IDEA.

The wording in this statute is very specific, and It believe that the
regulatory interpretations of it should be minimal. That is why I
have many concerns about the Department's approach in the pro-
pos regulations. Let me share just a few of them.

First, )1 believe that in too many cases, the frequent use of notes
in the regulations goes well beyond clarification. In fact, many cre-
ate a new interpretation that differs from the statutory language.
The regulations also include as notes literally hundreds of old poli-
cies that were not addressed in the 1997 IDEA Amendments. We
took specific steps in the Amendments to ensure that policy mat-
ters of national importance that were not addressed in the statute
would get full and open public consideration. We required that
these issues be put through the regulatory process and be open to
public comment. The Department appears to be attempting to cir-
cumvent these new requirements. As a result, it is denying parents
and school personnel the opportunity to have full input on policies
that directly affect them.

Second, last year's compromise on the issue of student discipline
clearly lays out how schools can discipline students with disabil-
ities and the procedures that must be followed to protect a stu-
dent's rights. However, the administration has chosen to deviate
from the statute in its proposed regulations, thus reopening this
very contentious debate.

9
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We need to get b ch to the common sense agreement reached in
the Amendments where children with disabilities whose inappro-
pri ate conduct is unrelated to their esability may be esciplined in
the same manner as any other child.

Third, II am concerned ut the effect on germ? education. The
proposed regulations define a gener curriculum for students
which sets a dangerous recedent for the Feder Government to
begin to dictate (=Fri a. In detion, the HDEA Amendments
greatly hive se the role of ree ,lar education teachers in the edu-
cation plans for children with o:sabilities. We wanted them to par-
ticip te; however, Congress ,.1.td not envision, as the Dep.artment's
proposed regulations would si,,a est, thmt re l,: to ..lucation teach-
ers often be pulled out of their classrooms for every meeting that
occurs regarding a student's education plan. The Department needs
to provide flexibility th t allows teachers to meet their responsibil-
ity in the planning of the child's education, while minimizing their
time out of the regular classroom.

Finally, I am concerned about the Department's interpretation of
the e ective date of new Individualized Education Programs or
NEP& While Title HE of the Act states that the new HEP provisions
take effect on July 1 of this year, II do not believe that every IMP
has to be or could possibly be redone in order to meet this effective
date.

The intent of this e ective date was ta ensure that any new IIEPs
or revised HEPs after July 1, 1998 meet the new requirements of
the law. Et is impractical toe xpect that by this data, all parents
and school IMP teams will be able c re ch eementh for the more
than 5 million llEPS that are currently in enact. This is especially
true when the final regulations have not even been published yet.

II know that many others share my concerns, and II understand
that numerous groups have contacted Secretary Riley expressing
the need to provide some flexibility in implementing these require-
ments.

We do not want to see the administration ruin a good law
through overregulation. H believe that we need to get back to focus-
ing on quality education. We need to be doing more to encourage
the use of alternative meth. .s for resolving disputes contained in
the statute, such as mediation, instead of always costly and time-
consuming litigation. We need to be looking for ways to decrease
the mount of paperwork instead of adding to it. And finally, we
need common sense regulation that all the stakeholders can live
wi t t and that will allow schools and parents to work together so,

that every child, regardless of disability, has the opportunity to re-
alize his or her fully potential.

If believe that this hearing offers everyone an opportunity to dis-
cuss the critical issues arising from these regulations. II look for-
ward to hearing from the Assistant Secretary and the other wit-
nesses on how the final re lations can improve special education.
Through the testimony an o dialogue we hear today, II hope that we
can identify some common ground at will substantially impact
the final regulations and get us back on track to improving edu-
cational opportunities for children with disabilities.

In closing, II would encourage the Assistant Secretary if she can
to find out low many students are in special education simply be-

10
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cause they have reading disabilities and what it is th t we as a
Congress can do to make sure that teachers as a matter of fact
have the education and the training so th t, first of all, they are
in a position to identify these problems, and second, they know
what to do with them after they have identified them. We have
tried to do that in higher education, where we are trying to get on
the backs of those who prepare teachers to do a better job in pre-
paring them to teach reading, because there are so many young-
sters out there who are trapped simply because they have some
reading disabilities.

I expect that over the next few weeks, the aolministr tion will be
in regular contact with us and appraise us of the progress they are
making in preparation of the final regul Lions, so that we may be
full informed of their likely contents prior to their release.

'hank you, Mr. Chairman, and I am sorry that I took so much
time.

The CHAIRMAN. That is quite all right. It was n excellent state-
ment.

Senator Kennedy?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank
you for having this hearing. I want to welcome Judy Heumann
back to the committee and say again how much all of us value your
work in the Department over a long period of time and, I must say,
in terms of the development of the regulations as well. We are very
grateful to you for all the good work that you have done.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and our colle es who are here today
for this important hearing. I apologize for ing late. As all of us
on the committee know, we have our education legislation on the
floor, so we will be in and out during the course of the hearing. ut
I would just like to make a very brief opening comment.

Last year, Members of both the House and the Senate worked
hard to bring II sides together, making the needed compromises
to pass a fair, balanced and bipartisan bill. Students, parents,
teachers and school administrators left their indelible mark on this
keel tion well by putting side the divisions of the past and
finding constructive compromises.

Now Congress owes the children and families in this room today
and across the country the most effective possible implementation
of this landm rk legislation. For 23 years, IDEA has held out hope
to young persons with *sabilities that they too can learn and that
their learning will enable them to become independent, productive
citizens and to live fulfilling lives. For millions of children with dis-
abilities, IDEA means the difference between dependence and inde-
pendence, between lost potential and productive careers. The chal-
lenge we face now is to protect that promise, not to compromise it.

Yesterday, I had the opportunity to meet with three young stu-
dents with disabilities who are here with us todayChris, Charles
and Owen. They came here from Georgia to share their concerns
and to ask this Congress for two thingsto give them the edu-
cational opportunity to pursue their dreams and to never go back

the days when school-age children with disabilities were ex-
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chided, segreg ted or denied educational services from p lic
schools.

The requests of these children deserve the support of every Mem-
ber of Congress, And I thank the children and their families for
being with us here today, and I ssure you that your concerns will
be heard.

One question that is being raised in this hearing is whether a
fair 4,,lance h s been achieved between the rights of a child with
a f sabili t and school safety in regard to school suspension. Dur-
ing the del, :ite last ye.:ir, schools asked for additional leeway to dis-
cipline students with disabilities, to help guarantee a safe learning
environment for .:11 students. The bill provides more flexibility for
schools to discipline students with disabilities, but this flexibility
should never be used as an excuse to exclude or segregate a dis-
abled child because of the failure to design behavior management
plans or failure to provide support and services or staff training.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to include my full statement in e
record, and II also want to add that Senator Paul Wellstone, who
is attending Sen %tor Terry Sanford's funeral, is necessarily absent,
but he wanted me to ask. that his statement be included in the
record as well.

The CriAmmAN. Without objection. All statements of those
present ®P not present will be made part of the record.

Senator KENNEDY. II thank the chair.
[The prepared statement of Senators Kennedy follows:]

PRIEPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Mr. Chairman, I commend your leadership last year on the Indi-
viduals with Disabilities Education Act, and I know that all of us
on the Committee look forward to working with you to achieve its
effective implementation.

Last year, members of both the House and Senate worked hard
to bring all sides together, making the needed compromises to pass
a fair, lhalanced, bipartisan bill. Students, parents, teachers, and
school administrators left their indelible mark on this legislation as
well, by putting aside the divisions of the past and finding con-
structive compromises. Now, Congress owes the children and fami-
lies in this loom day and across the country the most effective
possible implementation of this landmark legislation.

For 23 ye rs, IDEA has held out hope to young persons with 'li-
abilities that they too can learn, and that their learning will enable
them become independent and productive citizens, and live ful-
filling lives. For millions of children with disabilities, IDEA means
the dal erence between dependence and independence, between lost
potential and productive careers. The challenge we face now is to
protect that promise, not compromise it.

Yesterday II had the opportunity meet three young students
with disabilities who are here with us today. Chris, Charles, and
Owen came here from Georgia to share their concerns and to ask
this Congress for two things to give them e educational oppor-
tunity t'. pursue their dre ms, and to never go back to the days
when school-aged children with disabilities were excluded, seg-
regated, or denied educational services from public schools. The re-
quests of these children deserve the support of every member of

CO
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Congress. E thank the children and their families for being with us
today, and II assure you that your concerns will be heard.

One question that is being raised in this hearing is whether a
fair balance has been achieved between the rights of a child with
a dis : ility and school safety in regard to school suspensions.

During the debate last year, schools asked for additional leeway
to discipline students with disabilities, to help guarantee a safe
learning environment for all students. The bill provides more flexi-
bility for schools to discipline students with disabilities, but this
flexibility should never be used as an excuse to exclude or seg-
regate a disabled child because of the failure to design behavioral
management plans, or the failure to provide support services or
staff training.

Research tells us that suspension and expulsion are ineffective in
changing the behavior of students in special education. When stu-
dents with disabilities are suspended or expelled and their edu-
cation is disrupted, they are likely to fall farther behind, become
more frustrated, and drop out of school altogether. This outcome is
not what Congress intended in the statute, and we most ensure
that the law is implemented in a way that protects any child
against being left out or left behind.

As we take this opportunity today to discuss the regulations for
EDEA, we must continue to honor the great goal of public edu-
cationto give all children the opportunity to pursue their dreams.

We must be committed to every childeven those who are not
easy to reach or to teach. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and N look for-
ward to the testimony of our witnesses at this important hearing.

The CHAIRDAAN. Now, I just want to explain what I will be doing.
Senator Coats has an mendment pending on the floor, and I am
going to allow him to go first

Senator COATS. On the floornot here.
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. On the floor; ri t. So II will allow

him to go first and make a brief statement. en, II will turn to
Congressman Martinez and other members. We will all have 5
minutes for questions, and you may use that 5 minutes to make
your statement or ask questions, whichever is your preference.

Senator Coats?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COATS

Senator COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. if will just take 1
minute. It was just informed about half an hour ago that my
amendment was due on the floor, so II will have to leave to do that.

N just want to associate myself in the interest of time with the
remarks of the chairman and Congressman Goodling. In my 18
years in Congress, I have never witnessed a more extraordinary bi-
partisan process than what -took place in pulling these IDEA
Amendments together last fall, and the administration participated
in thatnothing close. The final conference that we had was a cele-
bration of a process and an accomplishment that is extraordinarily
rare in this institution.

I am now distressed to learn that something that we all partici-
pated in, and we were all aware of the de- of, is now placed in
jeopardy because of the Department's pr ctices of not understand-
ing, apparently, what the intent of the Congress wasand II
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thought we were all on the same pagein implementing regula-
tions that are probably going to force us back into a process where
we will never be able to replicate what we did before.

So I[ hope that we can clarify that is morning, but N have a
book full of things here that are inconsistent with what N thought
we had all agreed on. There appears to be an ignoring of conges-
sion intent, or a misunderstanding of congressional intent. There
appears to be a process within your Department, Ms. Heumann,
that is undermining something that is extraordinarily rare. So I
hope we can impress that upon you this morningand you are
hearing some of it now, and you are going to hear a lot more of
it, II think. This needs to be fixed and fixed quickly; o erwise, we
are going to find ourselves back in with more amendments to make
sure that you understand what it is Congress is trying to do, which
we thought you agreed with.

Something is going on in your Department which is a process
which is undermining what we attempted to do, and I strongly feel
that we need to fix that and fix it as soon as possible.

Mr. Chairman, thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Congressman Martinez?

OPENING STATEMENT OF 11 E1PRESENTATIVE MARTINEZ

Ms. MARTINEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning. I would like to join my colleagues and other Mem-

bers in thanking each of the witnesses for their participation here.
II want to especially thank Secretary Judy Heumann for appear-

ing here today. Her work on behalf of the administration and the
millions of disabled and nondisabled children in America has been
without parallel. Her leadership and dedication during our work to
reauthorize the statute and now her work to update the regulations
has been worthy of great praise in my mind.

As my colleagues mentioned in their statements, almost a year
ago today, myself and many of the Members whom you see before
you today joined the President and others in the historic EDE

mendments of 1997 when they were signed into law. The collabo-
rative process, which Mr. Coats referred to, was unparalleled be-
tween the House, the Senate and the administration. The adminis-
tration sat in on all those negotiations and was fully aware of what
the intent was. II do not understand the questioning of their under-
stand of the intent.

Along with other people from the community groups, parents,
teachers, disability advocates and school administrators, we pro-
duced what Mr. Coats referred to as a monumental piece of legisla-
tion. That has been the Nation's premier special education law
which has the integrity and stands for years to come. IDEA in its
present form strengthens the assurances that children with disabil-
ities receive a free and appropriate public education. It does this
through the participation of children with disabilities on a State
nd district-wide assessment and ensuring increased parent par-

ticipation. The statute also ensure that schools are safe for all stu-
dents, so that all students can develop and learn in a safe environ-
ment without ceasing services to those people who present a prob-
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lem or to moving them into alternate settings if that setting is not
appro-priate.

With these thoughts in mind, II wonder what are we doing here
to y. Why are we having a hearing on propos regulations on
which the Department has had substanti I input in the form of
thousands of comments? Why did the majority letters inviting the
witnesses to today's hearing raise no issues which are of concern
to parents and dis :L ility advocates? Why did the majority invite at6

witness who has publicly stated her support for opening up the
statute? If the purpose of this hearing is to address areas which
the members of our respective committees have questions .ut,
that is fine, but if the purpose of this hearing is to lay a foundation
for reopening the statute or jeopardizing the bipartisan compromise
signed into law less than 1 year ago, II put my colleagues on notice
here todaythose of us who voted for a bipartisan bill will not vote
for anything that goes back on the agreement we had when we
voted for it. [Applause.] In my opinion, the regulations with the De-
partment issued last fall bolster the language and the intent be-
hind this statute as we agreed to it.

While there are provisions in the NPR which could benefit
from minor clarifications, let us not forget that these are proposed
regulations, and in the process in which the Department is pres-
ently involved, the review and analysis of comments is designed to
add resolution and clarification to the final product.

II do want to stress that the proposed regulations have an overall
strong statutory basis. The time all of us spent working on the re-
authorization of IDEA was well-spent and produced a very bal-
anced and strongly-supported bipartisan bill. The regulations clear-
ly follow the themes which we as Members laid out in our effort
to deal with the competing issues and the needs of children with

*sabilities in the schools.
Unfortunately, my view of the regulations is not shared by every-

one here today. Since the publication of the NPRIW by the Depart-
ment, intense pressure has been exerted on Members of Congress
to lessen the protections afford to children with disabilities in the
proposed regulations. To compromise the carefully-crafted balance
achieved last year and tilt this compromise away from the children
with disabilities and their parents is wrong. II call on the Members
at this hearing and on others in Congress who care deeply about
children with disabilities to remember the spirit and commitment
we all made to the bill which we authorized in statute last year.

The intent of that bill is strongly reflected by the propos regu-
lations the Department has issued. Let us not go down the road to-
ward undoing our hard-fought compromise or by injecting partisan-
ship into this issue; it is not necessary.

In closing, II want to reflect a little bit on what Mr. Goodling said
about the funds. We all agree th t there should be more funds to
help the local school districts, but understand this, that in the first
place, the law was brought about by a U.S. Supreme Court decision
that the local school boards were denying these children an edu-
cation. It is asserted in one of the letters that we received that we
are ignoring the local school boards and that we are issuing state-
ments of distrust.
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Well, the histhry proves that there should be distrust, cause
history proves that these children were being isolated and not
given fair and equal tacation as the other children.

The idea of cessation of service to young people who are incarcer-
tad is the dumbest idea I have ever heard. en you cease giving

services to young people who are incarcerated, you end their
chance of being relhalbilitated.

Before the markup, we had a hearing which included representa-
tives from Orange County, one of the most conservative parts of
the country, and the chief of police, who is himself a conservative,
m de at very statement: 'Cessation of services to kids who are
in trouble is the dumbest idea I have ever heard." That was a Re-
publican chief of police who said that.

Now, getting back to the financing, sure, we would like more fi-
nancing, but the fact of the matter is that the primary responsibil-
ity for educating these children belongs with the local school dis-
trict, and likewise, the financing for it belongs there, too. Realizing
what a hardship it would create on them, we decided in the law
that we passed to create a fund that would help them and assist
them with that hardship. And I especially emphasize assist them,
not carry the whole load. They have a responsibility, too.

As the court ruling was, they would have had to encumber them-
selves with the debt of educating those children themselves. We
helped them.

ith that, II would say that if the purpose of this hearing is to
discover those things that we do need clarification of fine, let us
do that but let us not destroy the bipartisan effort we made and
the celebration we had in signing this bill into law.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The OTrIAIRItiZAN. Thank you.
Seri tor Harkin would like to make a brief statement.

OPENING STATEKENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Senator HARICIN. Mr. Chairman, II want to again associate myself
with the remarks made by my friend, Congressman Martinez. I
think he really said it well and pointedly.

I also want to thank JudyNeumann and her staff and all the
people at the Department of Education for all of their hard work.

Congressman Martinez said it right. We worked long and hard
on IDEA, and we reached a compromise. There is a process and a
procedure. I must say that If take great umbrage at what my friend
and colleague from Indiana just said, and II am sorry he had to
leave the room. To somehow say the Department is undermining
the intent of this law, If believe is justwell, It do not want to use
the words II probably would use in privatebut the Department is
not undermining the law. The Department is following the letter
of the law.

We have a process and a procedure here. We pass a statute, the
Dep rtment proposes regulations, there is a comment and review
period, and then there are final regulations. II have been here for
23 years, and II have not yet seen one case where we have had this
kind of hearing after the deadline for filing comments had closed.
If they were so interested in the proposed regulations, why didn't
they have this he ring before January 20th, before the deadline
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ceased, to talk ut the proposed regulations? Nowe are having
it now? :almost 2 months later.

Agana, my friend from Pennsylvania has said that he was dis-
appointed in the way the Department developed the re s. If do not
know. All It can tell you is that our staff over here was briefed

Mr. GOODLING. That is what It thought.
Senator HARKIN [continuing]. Before the regulations were pro-

pos and every step of the way during the comment period, our
staff was extensively involved.

Mr. GOODLING. That is what II thought.
Senator IHL And, am informed, so was Mr. Goodling's

staff.
Mr. 000DLING. That is not true.
Senator HARKIN. Well, am informed that both Republican and

Democrat staff were extensively involved during the comment pe-
riod, and my staff are nodding their heads because they were there
with the Republican staff.

Mr. GOODLING. That is not trine.
Senator HARKIN. Is that true, Ms. IH[eumann?
Ms. HEUMANN. Yes it is.
Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Ms. lHleumann. If you want to put

her under oath, you can put her under oath.
Now let me just finish on this. Obviously, all regulations need to

be clarified. That is why we have a comment period. The Depart-
ment has received over 4,500 comments. If have worked with Ms.
lHteumann for many years now, and I have every reason to believe
they will take those into account and issue the final regulations.
II know that clarification needs to be made on some of these regula-
tions. That is fine. That is the way we implement the law around
here.

I am confident that these regulations will be strong and clear
and consistent with the bipartisan compromise we enacted last
year.

Finally, let me just say again that It am concerned as you are,
Mr. Martinez, about this hearing and about sending the wrong
message. I take my Republican colleagues at their word that the
purpose of this hearing is simply to hear the opinions of key stake-
holders to identify some common ground. Yet the issues they iden-
tified to be discussed at today's hearing are rather one-sided; they
reflect only the concerns of schools and their attorneys, not the con-
cerns of parents and the disability community. As Mr. Martinez
said, two of the three witnesses invited by the majority to testify
to I. :I y specifically advocate opening up the statute and amending it
in ways that would adversely affect children with disabilities and
undo the careful compromise we enacted last year.

When we reauthorized IDEA last year, we told the parents of
children with disabilities that they would have to compromise, that
the only way we could get a bill enacted was if everyone com-
promised. But we also told them that if they did compromise, we
would have a strong law that would be implemented and enforced,
and that there would be no further debate and no further attempt
to open up that statute. That was the agreement that we made.

Well, the parents did compromise, and I hear about all the prob-
lems ti t schools have, that school districts have and teachers
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have, and my heart goes out to them, especially to the teachers,
who need help and who need support and are not getting it ade-
quately to deal with children with disabilities. We hear about all
these problems that the schools and the school districts have. How
about the problems that parents have? How about the agony and
the strife and the trouble they have had to through? The his-
tory, as you say, is replete with this. How :tt. ut their lives
and when they have to get up every day with children with disabil-
ities, with hopes and dreams, knowing that if their kids get a de-
cent, appropriate public education, they can make it.

II know. I had that experience in my own family. I know what it
was like before the dark days of 1975

The CHAIRMAN. Senator
Senator HARKIN [continuing]. And I know what has happened

since 1975. And II just want to say, Mr. Chairman, that we enacted
a strong bipartisan piece of legislation, and II want to be clear to
evelyoneour word is our bond. We promised there would be no
further amendments to IDEA, and II intend to make sure we keep
that promise. [Applause.]

The CHAnutriAN. II realize there is a lot of emotion connected with
this bill, but we are already 45 minutes into the hearing, and we
have not heard from our first witness yet.

For the record, I will State that to my knowledge, there was one
staff briefing in ugust of 1997 in which we participated.

Mr. GOODLDIG. That is correct.
The CHAmmAN. Before we begin I have statements from Senators

Frist and Murray; and Congressmen Riggs and Norwood.
[The prepared statements of Senators Frist and Murray; and

Congressmen Riggs and Norwood follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ]GRIST

For the past three years II have worked to bring common sense
changes to our nation's special education law. During the 104th
Congress as chairman of the Senate Subcommittee on Disability
Policy II held several hearings and introduced a bill to provide re-
form to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).
This bill served as a foundation for our efforts in the current Con-
gress.

In the spring of 1997, Congress reached agreement on a bill to
reform IDEA. This bill generally improved flexibility in the law, es-
pecially regarding how to 4., st discipline students with disabilities
who violate school codes of conduct. The effort to find common
ground was very difficult and required sacrifice from all parties.

draft regulations were released 1 st October, II was alarmed
by the Department of Education's heavy handedness in misinter-
preting the revised law. I understand that this was done with the
view that it will help protect students with disabilities. I would
argue that it in fact hurts them in the long run.

In its attempt, the Department has placed more burdens on
schools and undoing the flexibility that the Congress intended to
give schools. This has only served to further alienate those who
need flexibility to provide a safe environment in which all children
can learn. I have traveled extensively in Tennessee and visited
many schools and one of the main concerns I hear is that the draft
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regulation will impose undue hardship and added burden on
schools in order to comply with the law. Instead of working to-
gether, advocates for the disabled and school administrators are ar-
guing over the finer points of the draft regulations and law. I am
concerned that they are focused on preventing lawsuits, not on edu-
cating children with des ilities.

II would like to acknowl,. ge the leadership of Chairman Jefforols
and Chairman Doodling in holding this hearing to examine the
dr regulations. I am confident that we can work together to en-
sure that the flexibility we agreed to in the spring of 1997 is main-
tained.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MURRAY

Thank you Mr. Chairman. The passage of the Individuals with
Disabilities Education Act Amendments of 1997 was accomplish
in a most unique way. It was a bicameral, bipartisan Congressional
process, involving the White House and the Department of Edu-
cation. Extensive negotiations over a lengthy period of time pro-
duced a law which took into consideration the full range of needs
nd viewpointsthose of children and parents, general and special

educators, principals and administrators, state and local edu-
cational agencies and the public.

The true uniqueness of this legislation is that balance was
achieved between potentially competing interests. This law has 5-
cured essential civil rights protections for children with disabilities,
and in providing a method of implementing these rights, a bal-
anced approach was used. We must make sure the final regulations
provide the same balance between interests.

Although the passage of IDEA '97 was monumental, we are not
done yet. dequath funding of IDEA is essential. II am seeking to
increase appropriations for IDEA this year and every year until the
federal government lives up to its 40 percent share of the cost of
educating children with disabilities. The mandates and reforms re-
quired in IDEA '97 can not be made without a substantial federal
funding increase.

It is also clear from the Reauthorization of IDEA '97 that infor-
mation sharing is paramount, now more than ever. Never in the 20
year history of IDEA, dating back to 1977, has a major rewrite of
the law been attempted. It is not surprising that the regulatory
changes seem comprehensive and massive. The need for informa-
tion-sharing is even more important because this was the first
major overhaul and rewrite of IDEA.

The statute requires each state to have a comprehensive plan for
training which provides technical assistance for all individuals who
work with students with disabilities, including 'paraprofessionals,
bus drivers, school food service personnel, along with educators,
school nurses, social workers, principals and school administrators.

The law also provides for training programs to be provided via
competitive grants. The specific training areas include: help with
reducing the paperwork on Individual Education Plans, developing
appropriate alternative settings, discipline training, sharing of
best-practices in mediation, technology considerations that will
support student achievement and appropriate use of assistive tech-
nology. This training is so crucial that it is imperative that we ap-
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propriate adequ te funds TOT this program. Currently, we know
that various state and local school districts do an excellent job of
providing training in the areas of mediation and discipline. If we
do not provide adequate funding for this type of training we are in-
viting disaster.

Additionally, we must reduce the paper work. We must not frus-
trate teachers with mounds of paperwork and keep them from
spending time doing what they love, and what we need them to
doteaching. Instead of making a difference in students' lives, our
teachers are being buried in paperwork and constantly feeling in-
timidated by the possibility of making an error. The final regula-
tions must subtract, not add to the paperwork.

Even with the passage of IDEA '97, I predict there are still prob-
lem areas that will arise which the law does not address. For in-
stance, we have not provided for adequate school facilities or per-
sonnel to properly handle the legal requirement of alternative
placements for students with disabilities who exhibit dangerous or
violent behavior. We need to provide adequate funding, training
and facilities in order to effectively implement interim placement
requirements. I know the law does not answer all of the problems
and I remain committed to being part of the solution.

Mr. Chairman, )1 conclude by urging all members of Congress to
vote for the adequate funding of IDEA and to support a regulatory
process which achieves balance between the many interests in our
educational process.

Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE RIGGS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As a principal author of the IDEA
Amendments of 1997, I too am concerned about the Department's
implementation of this historic legislation and its treatment of the
finely-crafted, delicate compromises contained within it.

I share Mr. Goodling's concerns about the low priority that the
President has put on funding for IDEA. I too am sorry to see that
the Clinton Administration has chosen to cut special education
funding. Factoring in inflation and new children coming into the
system, the Clinton budget for Part B of IDEA is a 2 percent cut
to schools. The President has decided to back away from support
for tried and true education programs such as IDEA so he can roll
out $20 billion in new federal education programs on which he can
leave his imprint. If the President would first fund the federal spe-
cial education mandate to local schools, communities would have
the funds to do the things the President has proposed such as
building new schools, hiring more teachers, reducing class size and
buying more computers.

I am equally dismayed over the manner in which the Clinton Ad-
ministration has dealt with the Congress on these regulations. Last
year, we dealt the Administration into the negotiations to get a law
that everyone could live with. It's unfortunate that the Administra-
tion has not reciprocated. The Department's bureaucrats have writ-
ten these regulations in seclusion, without the continuous, open
and honest consultation and collaboration that was a hallmark of
last year's Act.
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One issue that continues to concern me is how the Department
of Education proposes to implement Public Law 105-17 with regard
to providing special education services to students with disabilities
who are incarcerated in adult prisons. This issue was vigorously
de :t tad during the consideration of the 1997 IDEA amendments
and the Administration was at the table when these provisions
were adopted. The Administration knows full well that the new law
clarifies how services are to be provided to individuals in adult
prisons who have been tried and convicted as adults.

The legislative history, as well as the statutory language, clearly
indicate that a State may now delegate its obligation to oversee
prison education to the prison system or the State adult correc-
tional department. Standards relating to IDEA services, placement,
and paperwork may also be relaxed to acknowledge the unique se-
curity requirements of the prison environment. It also allows
States, at their discretion, to deny services for adult prisoners
while forfeiting only the pro rata share of Federal funding for th t
small segment of the total IDEA eligible population.

This means that if California decides to deny services to .adult
prison inmates, the U.S. Department of Education can only reduce
Californials total Federal allocation by a small percentage instead
of withholding the entire allocation, as the department is currently
threatening to do. This is the only enforcement action available
under the law to the Secretary in these cases.

This is an important issue to my home state of California. Cali-
fornia receives the largest amount of IDEA, Part 13 funding in the
Nationover $300 million. There are half a million students with
disabilities in California who benefit from the educational services
that this money helps pay for. Governor Wilson and I have worked
closely on this m tter for the past year. We cannot sit by and
watch the Department of Education jeopardize the provision of
services to millions of disabled children over its concerns about how
well the State is serving adult prisoners under the Act. We ex-
pressly limited the Secretary's authority in this area for this very
reason.

Despite the clear legislative history on this issue, the Depart-
ment's proposed regulations have added language that allows the
Secretary to take additional enforcement actions. These actions in-
clude withholding further p yments to the State under part 13 of
the Act, referring the matter to the Department of Justice for en-
forcement, or any other enforcement action authorized by law. This
concerns me bee use the statute makes a clear exception to the
Secretary's general enforcement authority in section 616(c) of Pub-
lic Law 105-17.

Simply put, section 3.1.587(b) of the proposed regulation violates
the statute. There is no basis in the statute or legislative history
for this ill-advised regulatory language. E strongly urge the Depart-
ment to delete the reference in this section that allows the Sec-
retary numerous enforcement actions in this case.

While I wrote to Secretary Riley earlier this year outlining my
concerns over this issue, it's clear that II have to do a little more
to get the Department's attention. That's why II recently introduc
H.R. 3254, The IDEA Technical Amendments Act of 1998, that
would further clarify the statute and make this language even
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more explicit. Over the coming weeks, I hope that we can work out
a solution that c rries out the intent of the law.

Finally, let me say that where we go from here is important. We
need to recapture that bipartisan, bacamer l spirit of cooperation
that made the IDEA Amendments of 1997 a leap forward in im-
proving educational opportunities for children with disabilities. For
this to happen, Congress needs to be kept informed and consulted
to ensure that the final regulations implementing these historic re-
forms are consistent with the statute and are workable for parents
nd those involved in educating the children who are served under

IDEA. II urge e Administration to agree to join with us to. in
moving toward this goal.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE NORWOOD

Mr. Chairman, thank you for taking the time to hold hearings on
the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act. I must say that
when N talk to teachers and school superintendents back home, thisis one of the greatest topics of concern. II welcome the opportunity
to learn more about IDEA, especially about the federal Depart-
ment's regulations implementing the new law we passed last year.

Let me begin by stating that II doubt that there can be a more
important job in America than the teaching of our children. This
is especially true of our special education teachers. Education for
those with disabilities allows all of our children to have the oppor-
tunity to learn and succeed. Ensuring that all our children have a
safe and orderly environment within which to learn must be a top
priority.

It is from this standpoint that II approach the question of IDEA
reform.

Most every teacher I have talked with about IDEA brings up the
need for disciplinary reform. Teacher's tell me that there is a great
double standard that exists when disciplining disabled students. It
is nearly impossible to suspend or expel a child that is disabled
no matter what they may have done. We need to allow our teachers
to treat students equally when it comes to maintaining safety and
a well-ordered learning environment in the classroom.

After all, equality was what the original IDEA law was about.
Teachers are very concerned for their own safety and well-being, as
well as that of their students. II have been told of several instances
where students who were disabled in name onlymaybe they are
not reading up to their grade levelwere taking advantage of their
"status" to avoid any consequences for their actions. In fact, this
appears to be a more common practice than I ever dreamed pos-
sible.

Mr. Chairman, we need to make sure that our teachers and stu-
dents are protected, while at the same time ensuring that disabled
students are treated fairly. This is critical if we are going to make
sure at our childrendisabled and non-disabledhave a good
learning environment and good order at their schools. Learning
will soon become a casualty if we do not do this. And soon enough,
our children will become economic casualties if they do not learn
well. I believe that we should trust our teachers to determine who
should be in the classroom.They will know first hand which stu-
dents are discipline problems and which students are just having
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a hard time reading up to their grade level. They will know how
to deal compassionately with those students with disabilities who,
because of their 'lability, may be disrupting the classroom experi-
ence of others. We can and should provide a good tucation for all
without putting our teachers in an untenable position.

Mr. Chairman, we must also provide real financial relief to our
states and school districts. This program is probably the greatest
of all unfunded federal mandates. W shington might cover about 9
percent of the cost of the program, we're supposed to cover 40 per-
cent! That leaves the states and localities with a bill of perhaps 30
to 50 billion dollars! We need to do more. That is why I have spon-
sored amendments to the Education Appropriations bill to increase
funding for IDEA by reducing funding from other less necessary
programs.

In closing Mr. Chairman, let me stress that last year's bill was
just the ginning of needed reforms. And given the way the ad-
ministr Lion is writing the reg's to enforce that bill, even those re-
forms may be subverted.

Mr. Chairman, the IDEA program is still in dire need of reform.
That is clear to me every time II go to a school back home. Our
teachers are pleading for relief from its onerous burdens. Let us
heed their plea for help and in so doing help our children perform
better at school.

Thank you and I yield back the balance of my time.
The Cater. Our first witness is Secretary Heumann. Madam

Secretary, thank you for your testimony. I have read it. In it, you
review for all of us the process by which the Department collected
information prior to formulating the proposed regulations. I want
to thank you for allowing Dr. Reynolds of your st m to join me in
a public forum on IDEA in Vermont recently, which w s very help-
ful. We had a lively exchange about IDEA and the regulations, and
II know we will have a similar lively exchange here today. So I look
forward to your testimony, which I have read.

Please proceed.
STATEMENT OIF OUICDHTIE IE. HEIMANN, AssEsTAmr SECIRETAMY

Pea. SPIECUAL EDUCATIION AND REHABILITATIVE SERVICES,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OP EDUCATEON, WASEING'ICON, DC, AC-
COMPANIBEICD IE Y JAME STUDLEY, ACTING ASSISTANT SEC
RETARY, OPPIICE OIF GENEPAL CO UNSEL, AND THOMAS
REHM, MRECTOR 01? SPECEAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS
Ms. HEUMANN. Mr. Chairman, thank you also for allowing Ms.

Reynolds to accompany you. It was good that II was able to go home
and by with my mom for Passover; so thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce, to my left, the Acting
Assistant Secretary for the Office of General Counsel, Jamie
Studley, and to my right, the Director of Special Education, Tom
Hehir.

II would like to thank you and Mr. Goodling and the members of
the committee for the opportunity to appear at this joint hearing
of the House Committee on Education and the Workforce and the
Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources.

II welcome this chance to talk with you today about the Depart-
ment's '1,xc tion of the regulations necessary to implement the In-
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dividuals with Disabilities Education Act of 1997. The extraor-
dinary bipartisan and bicameral process through which the IDEA
1997 statute was developed, although at times difficult, was well
worth the effort. The end result was a fair bill that reaffirms the
constitutional right of children with disabilities to an equal edu-
cational opportunity, and at the same time, it recognizes the legiti-
mate concerns of State and local education agencies responsible for
implementing the law.

I would be remiss if I did not say from the outset that IDEA
1997 improves and reforms special education in a very crucial way.
Special education is now linked more closely to general education
reforms, thus helping ensure better educational results for children
with disabilities.

First, IDEA 1997 accomplishes this by ensuring children's par-
ticipation in the general education curriculum with their non-
disabled peers. Second, it accomplishes this by requiring increased
accountability through participation of these children in State and
district-wide assessments. And third, it guarantees increased
meaningful participation of parents in their children's education.
And finally, IDEA 1997 promotes good, coordinated-based services
to students with disabilities.

We all want to make sure that schools are safe and conducive to
learning for all children. Based.on the agreements built into IDEA
1997, we are much closer to making this possible. And let us not
forget that the new law is directed toward reducing burdensome
paperwork to the greatest extent possible.

When IDEA 1997 was signed into law, we in the Department felt
a great responsibility to the disabled children, parents, and the
education community to move rapidly to produce clear rules. We
were committed to promulgating regulations that were necessary to
improve the quality and equality of services to children with dis-
abilities of all ages, and only when necessary to facilitate imple-
mentation in the field.

When regulations in fact are necessary, our goal has been to
strive for flexibility, equity and limited burden. In the education of
the NPRM, we used a very collaborative approach. We sought input
and suggestions from a wide constituent base representing all
groups and individuals with a deep commitment and vested inter-
est in the education of children with disabilities.

For example, we thought it was important to get input from the
field on what should become proposed regulations, so we did sev-
eral things. First, throughout June and July, we conducted a series
of meetings with interest groups, including parents, school boards,
school administrators and teachers, to solicit their input.

Second, 3 weeks after the law was signed, we published a notice
in the Federal Register soliciting advice and recommendations on
regulatory issues from the public. By the end of August, we had re-
ceived 334 written comments.

Third, we arranged for six regional workshops for State directors
of special education to be trained in the new statutory require-
ments.

Fourth, we conducted onsite meetings with 49 State educational
agencies. At these meetings, each State brought together its own
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constituencies to develop steps for local implementation of the new
IDEA.

And fifth, in response to numerous requests from the field, the
Department drafted a question-and-answer document offering ini-
tial guidance regarding the removal of students from their current
placement for 10 school days or less.

In addition, as part of our open collaborative process, the Direc-
tor of Special Education Programs, Dr. Tom Hehir, and I made nu-
merous presentations at national, State and regional conferences.

It is our belief that we made every effort to ensure active : ,nd
meaningful involvement of the genera public in developing these
proposed regulations. While pursuing this, we drafted the proposed
regulations and had the NPRM on the street in just over 4 months
from the date that the bill was signed into law. As you can imag-
ine, that was an enormous accomplishment to which I owe my staff
a great deal of gratitude.

But we all fervently believed the results would be worth the
extra effort, and they were. We set a very ambitious schedule, and
II believe our publication of the NPRM was among the most prompt
taken for any program of similar complexity.

Immediately following the October 22, 1997 publication of the
NPRM, we conducted seven public meetingsin Boston, Atlanta,
Dallas, Washington, DC, San Francisco, Denver and Chicago. Tom
or II were at all of those, as well as staff. At the end of the 90-d y
public comment period, we had received over 4,500 written com-
ments from a very wide range of individuals and organizations in-
terested in the education of children with disabilities. These in-
cluded letters from virtually every major national advocate and
professional association and letters from individual parents, per-
sons with disabilities, teachers, administrators and others. Their
response was most gratifying. It indicated that people cared greatly
about these issues.

We have also received approximately 50 letters from Members of
Congress, including the letter of January 20th to Secretary Riley
from Chairman Goodlingt Chairman Jeffords, Chairman Riggs,
Senator Coats, Senator ]Wrist and the Majority Leader, commenting
on the Department's NPRM. In addition, we have met number
of times with congressional staff of both parties ta answer ques-
tions re rding provisions in the NPRM about which you had con-
cerns. e viewed these meetings are very helpful and extremely
productive.

The comments as a whole addressed many sections of the regula-
tionsfor example, discipline, IEPs and procedural safeguards. We
also reviewed numerous comments on issues which had been the
cornerstone of the current regulations but were not changed by
IDEA 1997.

Many people assumed that a number of provisions retained from
the current regulations were new requirements. However, what the
NNW has done in actuality is to provide many constituents with
an opportunity to take a good, hard look at the IDEA requirements.

We are glad that so many people have offered their comments.
Judging from the breadth of comments, this law and these regula-
tions clearly make a real difference in the day-to-day education of
our children.
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Our staff is working virtually around-the-clock to complete the
analysis of he comments and to make preliminary determinations
about changes we should recommend to the Secretary for the final
regulations. A detailed analysis of the 4,5,H, comments received
and the eh ,,,ges that have been made as a result of those com-
ments will accomp,:iny the final regulations. The perspectives of in-
dividuals and groups of parents, teachers, State and local o cials
and in.! Ividtialls with disabilities are immensely important to us,
and II personally c me here today to assure you that as Members
of Congress, your comments always carry great weight in our ac-
tivities.

We t the Department of Education are committed to continuing41

our cooperative bipartisan orts with you to ensure eective im-
plementation of the statutory requirements of IDEA 1997.

At this point, If would like to address one of the issues you asked
me to address today in the area of discipline and our proposal to
limit suspensions without educational services to 10 days in a
school year.

First, it is important to realize that we decided to regulate on
this issue in part to respond to requests from both congressional
staff and the education community that we address this issue.
School administrators in particular wanted us to provide guidance
because the statute was being read by some to require services the
first day a child is suspended. We responded by issuing guidance
in the form of a memorandum to the Chief State School Officers.
Late; we included language in the NPR M permitting a child to be
suspended without services for a total of 10 days in a school year.
We briefed staff in the House and Senate, Democrats and Repub-
licans, prior to the release of this guidance.

We developed this proposal on the basis of the statutory lan-
guage and the legislative history and the principles we believed
were reflected in the 1997 Amendmentsnamely, that to help
schools provide safe and disciplined environments that are condu-
cive to learning by all children; to ensure that schools provide time-
ly, positive interventions to address behavior that impedes the
learning of a child with a disability or other children; to make sure
that children with "sabilities are not punished for behavior that
is related to their disabilities; and to keep children with disabilities
connected to education even when they are appropriately subjected
to disciplinary measures.

It is our belief that the proposal in the NIPR1W would give schools
the Ability to deal immediately and effectively with student behav-
ior not conducive to le riling. As indicated in the NPR1W, schools
would have the authority to repeatedly remove children with dis-
abilities for up to 10 days without the concurrence of their parents
as long as such removal does not constitute a pattern of exclusion.

Schools would have the discretion to determine where the child
is to be placed during any removal that is 10 days or fewerfor
example, a child who could be sent home or placed in an alter-
native school. Additionally under our proposal, a child could be re-
moved for a to.:Al of 10 days in the school year without receiving
any services.

At the same time in developing our proposal, we considered the
adverse impact that cessation of educ tional services can have on
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the child's success in school. A series of short-term suspensions
over the course of a school year could easily lead to educational
failure if the child is cut off from educational services. Congress
clearly recognized the importance of continuing education by explic-
itly requiring services for students who have been suspended or ex-
pelled. As we thought about how to interpret e statute, we con-
cluded that services were just as important for the child who has
been repeatedly suspended for minor violations of school code as for
a child who has received a long-term suspension or who has been
expelled.

Hf our overarching goal is to promote educational success for all
children, we need to ensure that the children who are most at risk
of failure, most at risk of dropping out, stay connected to education.
To help ensure that schools take steps to prevent further behav-
ioral problems and do not unfairly punish children for behavior re-
lated to their disabilities, we also propose that schools be required
to convene the REP team to address these matters once a child has
been suspended for a total of 10 days. Again, the statute was being
read by some to require the REP team to meet the first time a child
was suspended for even a day.

While we believe that both children and schools would benefit
from giving early attention to understanding and addressing be-
havioral problems, we concluded that the REP team should not be
required to meet s a matter of law unless the child was engaged
in significant or repeated misconduct; hence, the 11th day rule.

Basically, we tried to develop a proposal that would help schools
respond appropriately to a child's behavior, consistent with each
child's right to an appropriate education that would promote the
use of appropriate behavioral intervention and that would increase
the likelihood of success in schools and school completion for some
of our most at-risk students without unduly burdening schools.

While we are seriously considering and analyzing all of the com-
ments we received on this proposal, we believe that our 11th day
rule is consistent with the principles reflected in the 1997 Amend-
ments to IDEA.

En closing, d want to mention that we are committed to publish-
ing the final regulations this spring, and we are doing everything
humanly possible to complete the analysis of the 4,500 comments,
develop recommendations for the final regulations based on that
analysis, nd present the analysis and recommendations to the
Secretary for his final decisions.

ED EA 1997 and its pending regulations represent an important
opportunity to support children with disabilities in meeting the
same high standards of achievement we expect of their class-
matesto stay in school, gr duate, become productive, employed
citizens. To further this effort, we also will be working to provide
parents, teachers, administrators and others with the research-
based tools needed to improve classroom results. A key element of
this e 'ort will be the establishment of partnerships with associa-
tions and organizations to meet the needs of four audiencesfami-
lies, loc 1-level administrators, teachers and services providers, and
policymakers. Each of these partnerships will address its member-
ship's needs to understand the changes to the law and implications
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of these changes for their roles in improving results for children
with disabilities.

The Department will support new institutes and centers to ad-
dress particular requirements in IDEA 1997. And last, the Office
of Special Education Programs will support an evaluation of the
impact of the changes of IDEA 1997 in practice and policy.

Chairman Good ling, Chairman Jefforcls and other members of
the committee, like you, we view this hearing as a continuation of
the collaborative and bipartisan effort that has characterized the
passage of this legislation. By supporting children with disabilities
and their families as they endeavor to attain a quality education
in this great Nation, all of us will benefit.

For too long, we as disabled people have been separate and un-
equal. Now, through our joint hard work and our vision, we can see
a brighter future where no child is discriminated against because
of a disability. I, like you, have fought for the rights of disabled
children. Quality education is the key to both higher education and
employment. Join me in ensuring that children with disabilities re-
ceive a quality education today so that we can assure them of a
quality life tomorrow.

We look forward to the opportunity of responding to questions at
this time.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Heumann may be found in the
appendix.]

The Cam. Thank you, Ms. Heumann. We appreciate your
testimony, and as you know, there will be some friendly questions
as well as some not so friendly questions. Let me start with a
friendly one, since we discussed this.

During the reauthorization and actually the appropriations of
funds, taking into consideration that more money would be forth-
coming, we wanted to make sure that the States would not cut
back their funding if the Federal Government increased their fund-
ing. However, my State did the opposite; Vermont increased their
funding.

This presents a problem as to whether the local school districts
can cut back and supplement with the State funding, because it is
in excess of what the State is presently doing. The purpose of Ver-
mont's action was to try to reduce the amount of local funds to help
the school districts out.

So I have two questions. First, are you aware of this problem
and I think we brought that up with you in Vermontand second,
do you think we would be able to address that problem in final reg-
ulations so that Vermont will not be penalized for increasing their
funding?

Ms. HEUMANN. We have received your comments on this, and we
are currently looking into it and will certainly give is consideration
as we move forward with the regulations.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I hope it is good consideration.
It would be helpful to know your rationale for the provisions in

the proposed regulations that we asked you to address in our letter
of invitation. II am particularly interested in those proposed regu-
latory provisions that are not specified in Public Law 105-17 or dis-
cussed or agreed to in the IDEA working group. II assume my col-
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leagues will have similar interest, and 11 want to concentrate first
on a couple of them.

The proposed regulations, for instance, would allow hearing offi-
cers in addition to courts to award attorney's fees. What was your
rationale for including this authorization, and what is the legal
basis for it? There is nothing in the statute that provides for that.

Ms. HEUMANN. States already have the latitude, Senator Jef-
fords, to allow hearing o cers to make awards of attorney's fees.
We were not giving States an authority that they do not already
have; we were just articulating the fact that they have that author-
ity.

The CHAIRMAN. A more problematical area is the questions and
answers issued by the Office of Special Education Programs last
September, which State that, quote: "We recognize that the statute
is susceptible to a number of interpretations in some areas related
to discipline. But the position enunciated below represents what we
believe to be a better reading of the statute."

Since you were a participating member with us in the education
of the statute, why do you believe that the interpretations made by
the Department are a better reading of the statute? In particular,
during the IDEA negotiations and congression I debate, every ref-
erence made to 10 days indicated that the Honig case was being
codified into new law. The Honig case set forth that schools can
unilaterally remove children for up to 10 days for any reason at the
school's discretion.

Every court case and Department of Education policy letter since
Honig addressing the issue indicate that the 10-day period is per
incident and not cumulative. You were involved in these negotia-
tions, and you were aware of this, yet your proposed regulations
State that the 10-day limit is per school year rather than per inci-
dent. Where did you come up with this interpretation, and why ed
you deviate from the statute on this very important issue?

Ms. IHIEUMANN. Mr. chairman, we do not believe that we deviated
from the intent of the statute. First of all, we began to hear, after
the s Untie was signed, as a result of i..th the notice that we had
put in the Federal Register, asking for individuals to give us com-
ments in the areas that they wanted us to regulate on, that this
was an area that needed greater clarification. And as know you
know, one of the attempts of regulations is to give greater clarifica-
tion so that the field can in fact appropriately implement the stat-
utes.

We certainly did not intend to over-regulate on this issue, but
felt that the Issue and the complexity of the discipline language
warranted further review.

When we sat down to develop this particular provision, it was
our belief that we needed to look at issues that the committees had
agreed on regarding no cessation of services, the fact that we need-
ed to look at whether or not the fact that we needed to do a mani-
festation determination and that the committee had also agreed
that there was a need to do behavioral assessments.

We believe that we were articulating the best work, that, taking
everything together and not looking at individual aspects of the
discipline provision®, but taking them as a whole, we needed to

:I
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make sure that schools were safe for all children, that the rights
of children with *sabilities were being protected.

Mow, we have received many comments on this issue regar ding
the 11-day rule, and we certain :ire taking these comments seri-
ously into consideration. do believe that the proposal that we had
in the RIPRM, however, is a balanced proposal which is a reason-
able interpretation of the statute.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, as you know, we have a difference of opin-
ion on at. My time has wired

Ms. HEIMANN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make one other
comment, and at is that, as II said previously, prior to our releas-
ing our policy guidance to the field last September, we did invite
members of the House and Senate side, IF and Democratic
staff, to review our proposal. At that time, we did not receive com-
ments from staff that they disagreed with the proposal that we
were putting forward.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Go.- .:ling?
Mr. GOODLING. II thank the chairman for yielding.
First of all, II want to make it clear that II did not come here to

have some _partisan wrangling, and I take a back seat to no one
here, including the Senator from Iowa, when it comes to wanting
to make sure that every child in this country has an equal oppor-
tunity for an excellent education. II do not want to hear rhetoric
about State and local government responsibility for funding coming
from that side of the aisle.

If our bond is our word, then the 40 percent is also our word. The
100 percent mandate came from the Federal level, and the 40 per-
cent of excess costs was to come from the Federal level. You had
20 years to do it and did not get anywhere near it. So E do not want
to hear that kind of rhetoric, I did not come here to "roast" the As-
sistant Secretary. She was a very important player in bringing
about the legislation that we brought.

II came here because II want to get us back to the love-in" that
we were in at the end of May last year and the first week in June
this last year. I have to make it very clear that you did have a
briefing with my staff in Augustone hourbasically, on the 10-
day discipline issue. We did not hear from that point oneven
though we asked for the opportunity to participate regularly. We
did not hear until you called us on Monday before the release. You
briefed us on Tuesday, and you issued them on Wednesday. And
of course, we are still waiting for the response which you just gave
to the letter of January 20.

Ms. HEIMANN. But Mr. Good ling, I just would like to say that
while the briefing may have been one hour, staff would have been
more than willing to brief more extensively if in fact we received
comments from staff indicating that they wanted further discus-
sion. It was the understanding of my staff that the briefing was a
successful briefing, with an agreement on what we had presented.

Mr. GOODLING. But we were asking to participate regularly, and
the next participation, as II indicated, was when you called us to
tell us that you were going to brief us the next day and issue the
regulations the next day.

Ms. HEumaxisT. I just want to say on the record that we have
been spending an incredible amount of time working on these is-
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sues. We have not had long delays or lapses in time where we were
working on something else before we briefed staff. This was an
issue that we worked on very rapidly because we were concerned
that as the schools were opening up, we wanted to make sure that
we were at least able to give guidance regarding what we believed
an appropriate interpretation of this provision of the statute was.

So that in essence, we really did try to do everything to assure
that all were involved in this process. And we did hold a series of
briefings in December for Republican and Democratic staff on the
House and Senate sideat least three briefingswhere we had
ample time, and we gave staff as much time as they wanted to dis-
cuss what was in the NPRM.

Mr. GOODLING. Again, we would have been very happy to help
you every step of the way and probably could have.

Let me ask you one questionas I said, I am not here to "roast"
you or to have a partisan discussion. II want to try to make sure
that by the time we are finished with all of this, all students have
an equal opportunity for a good education. My question isand I
talked about the city of York a little while agoyou said that one
of your regulatory goals is limited burden, and II want to make sure
that when we get down to where the rubber meets the road that
that actually happens. The reason II mention that is because the
HEP from the city of York went from four pages to nine pages; the
parental rights information went from nine pages to 19 pagesthis
is all of that information. And II want to make sure that as a mat-
ter of fact, you are doing what you said you want to do, and what
you said is that you want limited burden.

This does not help the child; this does not help the teacher. It
takes away from both.

Ms. HEUMANN. Mr. Chairman, my staff would be more than glad
to review the documents that you have to determine whether or not
the increased number of pages are the result of the Federal statute
or of interpretations of the State or local community.

We have been requested in the past to review documents, and in
most cases, have found that the significant increases in numbers
of pages being required in fact are not the result of Federal statute.
So we would be glad to do that for you.

Mr. GOODLING. Well, we just want to make sure. You know their
fear of the heavy hand of the Federal Government. They are going
to make darned sure that they have crossed every '7 and dotted
every "I" and I guess that is how they have come up with about
10 or 12 more pages.

Ms. HE. Well, II also want to say that there were a num-
ber of provisions that were integrated into the JEEP in the statute
that we all agreed on, and II think some of the additions in the IEP,
like the need to discuss whether or not a child needs technology,
whether or not a child needs a behavioral intervention plan, those
would be new requirements on the IEP. We would argue that most
of those, however, should have been being implemented in practice
before and that what we all did was to integrate that into the stat-
ute. So that would be some of the increased requirements.

But as II just want to reiterate, we would be glad to review those
papers to see whether all of those increases are a result of the Fed-
eral requirements.
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The CHAIRMAN. Senator Harkin?
Senator HARiFuN. Mr. Chairman, I think II took enough time in

my opening statement. I will again yield on my time on questions.
I believe that the last question on discipline was adequately an-
swer,,q that the process is well underway and that briefings were
held. I see no reason to further get involved in that subject area
wh 4 tcoever.

I just wanted to cover one area that dealt with school adminis-
trators and teachers and others who have to implement the
changes. How has the Department been helping the States and the
school districts to implement the Amendments, and how does the
Department plan provide the necessary technical assistance to
ensure proper implementation?

It gets back a little bit to what Congressman Good ling was say-
ing about this increased paperwork. I was nodding my head when
you answered because II had investigated that in the past and
found that in many cases, these were State and not Federal re-
quirements that required the increased paperwork. But again, I
guess II need to know how you intend to help the local school dis-
tricts and teachers and others understand this law and understand
these regulations.

I think we have a couple witnesses coming up, and II have read
their testimony and previous letters, and II think there is just a
lack of understanding there, and I believe the burden is on you to
get that information out.

HIEUMANN. Thank you, Senator Harkin.
Let me reiterate a number of things that II said in my testimony

and expand on it. First of all, like you, we believe that technical
assistance is really one of the most critical elements to assure that
this law is appropriately implemented. And we in fact believe that
we not only need to be providing effective technical assistance to
State and local educational communities about the substance of the
law, but it is also critically important that we take the practices
that we have learned through our research and integrate that so
that the field can understand, for example, not just what the stat-
ute stipulates around discipline, but how in fact to assure that good
practices can be provided to assure that discipline can be occurring
within schools and for individual children with disabilities.

So for example, this summer, we will be holding a series of sum-
mer institutes that will be pulling together educators at the State
and local level, that will be providing them with information on the
statute as well as providing them with information on best prac-
tices. We currently have out on the street an RFP which will allow
for four grants to be provided in the area of technical assist nce.
Each one of those will be approximately $1.5 million. As I said, one
will be for parents, one for policymakers, one for administrators,
and one for teachers and services providers.

It is the intent of those technical assistance grants, again, to pro-
vide significant dollars which the associations themselves will be
able to provide significant guidance on. They will be developing the
methodology that they believe are most appropriate to assure that
their respective audiences are effectively being trained on technical
assistance, and those four projects will also be required to be work-
ing together, because one of the results of the bipartisan/bicameral
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agreement was also for the first time to bring together parents and
representatives from the education community.

]It is our hope that we will have a meaningful relationship devel-
oped, not contentious, that will allow State and local educators and
parents to work more effectively together on the implementation of
the statute.

Senator HARKIN. One complaint that it hear a lotwhen you dig
behind the complaints that come in, a lot of it comes down to the
poor teacher in the classroom. That teacher is overburdened, with
probably too many students in the classroom as it is. They are try-
ing to deal with kids with disabilities, and they are not trained in
that area; they do not understand it, and they get frustrated, and
II can understand that frustration. So It am concerned about getting
the information to the teachers and what we can do to help them.
And do you have any kind of a hotline or anything that is estab-
lished where educators can get information and help on an imme-
diate basis?

Ms. 1-REumANN. Let me say on the grants that It was just talking
about, one of the requirements for the grantees will be that they
in fact are able to answer questions from their respective commu-
nities. So the grants that will be given to the teachers and service
providers will have requirement in them that they are able to an-
swers from the field.

There are a number of other grants that we also have coming
out, including the State improvement grants, which are a new re-
quirement, which will allow States to apply for money that has a
very strong focus on personnel education, and again, for the States
to be working closely with administrators and teachers.

We have other specific grants that are going out, and we have
really moved in the last 41/2 years toward assuring that the grants
that are being put out in the field are not only looking at best prac-
tices but are looking at effective ways of assuring that information
is being disseminated to the field.

So that, quite frankly, we are paying a great deal of attention to
this. We also intend to have other briefings for various constituency
groups once the regulations are finally promulgated so that we will
be able to enter into a series of discussions similar to the ones that
we had as we were developing the NPRM.

Senator IHIARKIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Harkin.
Representative Souder?
Mr. Sours R. II want to say at the beginning that It appreciate

your comments about wanting to work together and continue the
spirit of bipartisanship that we earlier had.

II am concerned because I< have not been focused on this issue,
and II came today to learn more because I want to be as helpful as
II can as we enter the funding process. And must admit to being
shocked at what II felt was a very partisan and slanderous attack
on some of the Members here. We can have disagreements without
having a disagreement over the fundamental principle of how do
we best help all of our kids, including those who are most needy.

II want to pursue a couple of questions along those lines. I< am
someone who has not had to deal with this first-hand and I have
come to learn the frustrations of the parents involved. II have also
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come to conclude that, while N believe the school boards and the ad-
ministrators and the teachers are trying to serve all those stu-
dents, that they often in fact did not exhibit a very understanding
approach and were trying to accomplish many things and needed
to be pushed and therefore helped push for this compromise.

But I think that as we evolve this, we need to watch that we do
not break the compromise as far as how fast we move all the regu-
lations, particularly as we can have the money catch up. And there
seems to be an understanding among school districts that they
have got to have all of these regulations changed by July 1.

Is that your intent, or are you able to phase in some of these
things over time? IT mean, our intention is to try to continue to
boost the funding. The school districts can only meet each one of
these new criteria by shorting other programs in their schools,
which is going to pit parents against parents, communities against
communities, and some of the advances we are making will be re-
versed.

Its there any flexibility on the date, or a phase-in, or how do you
see this unfolding?

Ms. HEUMANN. Mr. Souder, most of the requirements of the stat-
ute and their effective implementation date were mandated in the
statute. There are a few areas, one in particular that E would like
to raise with you, where there has been some issue of discussion,
and that is around the effective date of the implementation under
the IEP of the new provision.

II would like to note that in a Republican letter, there was no
mention of concern about the effective implementation date for the
IEP. We have, however, received a number of comments from edu-
cation associations that this is an area of concern. So, in our delib-
erations with the education of the regulations, this in particular is
an area that we are looking at very closely, attempting to come up
with an appropriate resolution to the problem, and II think that
that is probably the issue that you are hearing most bout.

Mr. SOUDER. Yes, I agree that that is, and in general, in addition
to pushing for those regulations, E would encourage you, as we try
to match funding streams with the requirements that we have put
on, that we do not wind up dividing communities and having that
t of pressure, or there will be a backlash.

s. HEUIV1ANN. Let me also say on the IEP provision that our
original proposal from the administration was that the e ective
date of the IEP not take effect until 2 years after the statute was
signed into law. That was not an accepted part of the agreement,
which is why the effective date of July 1, 1998 is in the statute.

So E am just trying to say that we understood the problem and
in fact did try in negotiations to have that date not take effect as
soon as it is intended at this point.

Mr. SOUDER. One other question I wanted to follow up on is on
the 10-day discipline question. E think it was, unfortunately, simul-
taneously clear that the intent was to have 10 days in a time pe-
riod, but I think your interpretation, quite frankly, also has a lot
of merit in the fact that if that was abused, in fact, it would go far
beyond 10 days.

lHIowever, I think that limiting it to 10 one time is also kind of
pushing the envelope in the other direction. FOr example, do you
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believe that you would have that standard for all students in a
school system, or is there some kind of flexibility that we can
giveper semester, a second time, it initiates some other type of
process, students are early identifiedbecause I think that the way
it is here, you may err in the other direction, when in fact d happen
to agree with you to some degree that it was so vague that it could
have been abused as well, and you were pushed into an interpreta-
tion.

How much flexibility is there on that, and where can we head?
HEUMANN. Well, if E could first clarify the fact that the stat-

ute has a number of provisions in itone, the fact that if a child
brings a weapon to school, if a child brings drugs to school, that
child can be removed for up to 45 days to an alternative placement.
That is in addition to the fact that school districts would be getting
10 days in which they would not have to provide any services.

The same is true if there is an allegation made that a child is
likely to seriously injure self or others, and if the hearing officer
agrees that the child is likely to seriously injure self or others, that
the child could also be removed for up to 45 school days.

So we have through statute removed three areas that we heard
from the field were of significant importance to them. So the issue
that we are dealing with now around the 11-day rule is concerning
individuals who commit less offensive school code violations.

The statute also requires, for individuals who are removed to al-
ternative settings for up to 45 ys, that they are to be receiving
services to enable them to obtain the goals of the EEP.

So that in our deliberations as we were looking at this together,
we felt that the 11-day rule was appropriate, because we are not
mandating that on the 11th day, the child be placed back in the
regular classroom. What we are saying is that we want the EEP
team to be reconvened, we want there to be a review of whether
or not the action that the child took was the result of the child's
disability, whether or not, for example, ere was a behavioral as-
sessment plan in place, because now it is required in the statute
that that be consideredit was good practice previously in the reg-
ulations, and in fact, we knew that only about 11 percent of chil-
dren who in fact needed this were getting it. So it was put in the
statute, and we believe it is critically important that we look at
whether or not a behavioral intervention plan was developed,
whether it is being implemented appropriately. The child can be re-
ceiving services in an alternative placement for a period of time.

So E think that in balance, we believe we have created a policy
which looks to assure that disabled children are not cut off from
educational services, because we have a particular concern for dis-
abled children that when they are cut of from servicesand we
have already given school districts in our proposal 10 days, so that
means that for 2 weeks of school, children will not have to be t-
tending and will not have to be receiving any servicesand E think
that if a child were being truant for up to 2 weeks, we would be
very concerned about what in fact would happening to that
child. Sod think that in balance, we have developed a proposal
which is not burdensome on school districts, which assures safety
for schools for disabled and nondisabled children and provides ap-
propriate protection for children.
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SOUDIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAilakam. Congresswoman McC !thy?
Mtn. MCC THY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
With MP Goodling, and certainly with my chairman, when we

started to give Federal fundingand II agree the school district
should pAy for e education of all of our children, whether they
h ve isatbilities or notbut II also know that over the years, be-
cause techniques, care, higher education,

II

education in the school it-
self are costing a lot more money than think anyb...ey ever imag-
ined. I have no problem with that. If I h d my way, or if I had my
wish list, every child would be given the top of everything.

And with Mr. Goodling, II do agree that we have to increase our
funding for our IDEA students; we have to. Our schools are over-
burdened with those particular prices.

I am also concerned about the teachers. II know of too many
classrooms that have children with learning disabilities that are
doing I think a terrific job, but they are not trained to deal with
a lot of our children. They want to help as much as possible, but
they do not know what to do. So we must improve in that area.

With that, far as the miscommunication between our commit-
tees, obviously, we are the education committee, and one of the
things I have found here is that sometimes we do not educate our-
selves or send an education message out to the people, especially
in the audience, and to our school boards.

Everyone is going onto the internet. It think that that will be a
terrific way to give parents the opportunity to find out information
on what their rights are, and for our school boards to also find out
all the information on how we can deal with children with disabil-
ities.

We are coming up to the year 2011, and information is used con-
stantly, and I think that that is something we should definitely be
looking into. II am hoping that we can resolve this without taking
away the intent of how we did work so well on this bill, because
we did, and both sides gave an awful lot, and both sides caved in
because they wanted to still do the best, but as with everything,
we had to compromise. For the child with disabilities, for the child
who is physically disabled, II know how important education is.

E also work with so many children who probably do not have a
real good chance in life, but we owe them the best we can give
them so that they can reach their full potential no matter what it
isand some people 'probably want to do a cost analysis on that,
and II understand that, but do not believe in it, because none of
us knows what that potential is.

I will certainly support Mr. Goodling in trying to get more in-
ere see in the Federal area, and hopefully, we can work this out
and have a good bill continue to go forward.

Ms. HEURAANN. If I could just make couple of comments and give
you some additional information, one change that occurred in the
statute, as II said earlier, was the education of the State improve-
ment programs. And one of the intents of that was to enable regu-
lar education as well as special education teachers to be trained,
because like you, we all had concern that regular education teach-
ers were not necessarily getting the kind of training they needed
to be able to appropriately work with disabled children.
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A number of the initiatives that the President has been advanc-
ing, we believe also would be very helpful in this area, such as in-
creasing the number of teachers, reducing class size, and assuring
that teachers are appropriately trained to be able to identify chil-
dren at an early level who are having difficulty learning to read.
I think Mr. Doodling earlier raised this issue of children who need
assistance, who are having difficulty learning to read, and we be-
lieve this is a critical issue, and I think there are number of ways
through the reauthorization that we have addressed this issue.

Let me Iso say at we have a web site in the Department of
Education, and our web site is actually one of the model web sites
for Government, and we have the IDEA regulations and other tech-
nical assistance on that web site. Individuals can get information
about all the grantees that we have. A number of those grantees
are hot-linked between our web site and their web sites.

Another one of the requirements in the technical assistance
grants that II talked about earlier, the four that are going to be is-
sued for administrators, teachers and service providers, parents
and policymakers, there will also be a requirement that each one
of those wrantees has a web site. So again, like you, we believe that
this is critically important.

The one point that I want to make on this is that the Depart-
ment has been doing a lot of work on issues around web sites, be-
cause not all web sites are being developed so that they are acces-
sible to blind and other disabled individuals. And one of the issues
that we have been doing a lot of work on is to make sure th t as
these web sites are being developed, they are being developed in a
way that individuals will be able to have access to them.

Mrs. MCCARTHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mrs. McCarthy.
Congressman Deal?
Mr. DEAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to return to the issue of discipline, because I think

that is the one issue that, if you talk to parents in general, whether
they are parents of disabled children, whether you talk to school
administrators or whether you talk to the general public, they per-
ceive the lack of the ability to maintain discipline in the classroom
is perhaps the single most significant issue in terms of deterring
our overall educational efforts.

Therefore, II think that when we de -,1 with this issue of discipline,
we have got to deal with it in light of what the public and all in-
volved in education consider to the significance of that issue.

Now, I have heard the explanation as to why the 10 days is on
a per school year basis rather than on a per incident basis, and I
would like to explore that with you for just a minute. I think this
is a situation in which we have attempted to legislate by regulation
what was not intended in the actual statute itself, and I would like
to work through that process with you.

Do you agree that in the process of developing the 1997 Act that
the 10-day rule was the direct outgrowth of the Honig decision?

Ms. HEummiti. Yes.
Mr. DEAL. Do you agree that the Honig decision limited it to 10

days per incident, rather than school year'?
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Ms. HEUTEANN. What I was trying to articulate earlier is that
what we believed was necessary in developing this provision was
that we needed to look at the entire provisions within the statute
regarding discipline.

lair. DEAL. No. II have heard that explanation and we are going
to get to that in a minute. Do you agree that Honig was on a per
incident rather than a per school year basis for setting the 10-day
limit?

Ms. HEIMANN. Honig did not address that question.
Mr. DEAL. But it did not indicate that it was anything other than

a per incident basis, either, did it?
Ms. HEUMANN. It did not address the issue.
Mr. DEAL. And no subsequent case in which the issue was raised

had ever limited it to anything other than a per incident basis, h d
it?

Ms. HEUMANN. I think it is necessary, Mr. Deal, to look at the
provisions in the statute in their whole, in their entirety

Mr. DEAL. Yes, ma'ama very subjective explanation and very
self-serving. If you do not want to address Honig any further,
which do believe was the genesis of itit was the basis on which
all of the committees and the Congress, in my opinion, acted with-
out any issue.

Do you have anything in the legislative history of the debates in
the committee or in the body itself that would indicate that the in-
tent was per school year?

Ms. HEUMANN. We believe that in the statute, there is a prohibi-
tion against cessation of services

Mr. DEAL Yes, II have heard that.
Ms. HEUMANN [continuing]. Let meII also want to say, Mr.

Deal, that in preparing for this, there are certain comments that
I h ve not necessarily continued to repeat, and one of them is the
fact that, obviously, we have received a lot of comments on this
particular issue, and so I appreci te the information that you are
giving me now, and these comments and the other comments that
we have received are being reviewed. We have not come up with
our final determination on this or any of the other issues, so we
are not trying to get into a

Mr. DEAL The reason why I am boring in on this issue is be-
cause you are not the only one who has received those comments.
A while ago, when you said you had reached a conclusion that was
not burdensome on school districts, II want to tell you that that is
not the conclusion that my school districts are sharing with me.

Ms. HEUIMANN. II would like to say one other thing if II could.
Mr. DEAL. Sure.
Ms. HEumANN. II really believe that one of the things that we

need to do is get these regulations out and allow this law to be im-
plemented. II think people are theorizing on what they will or will
not be able to do.

I think we have been trying in the entirety, in implementing a
law which we all agreed with last year, to provide aggressive tech-
nical assistance, moneys that will be able to go directly to the asso-
ciations, so the associations themselves will be able, in my mind for
one of the first times, to train their staffs and their memberships
subsequently, because II believe that one of the problems that has
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existed is that school board members %rad others have not nec-
essarily received appropriate technical osistarace on what this law
really means.

Mr. DEAL II agree with you, and I have told my people accord-
ingly.

Ms. HEUMANN. OK.
Mr. DEAL You raised one very interesting issue that II would like

to explore brieflyand my time is just out. You in 'cated that the
IMP team would be convenedlet us say we re at the 10-day
limit, we have exhaust the 10 daysyou in *cateci that the IEP
team could be reconvened to determine if the conduct was not the
result of the disability.

Could I ask you what do you interpret the regulation to do if at
that point the IEP team has determined th t these suspensions
that have led to the exhaustion of the 10 days in a school year are
not related to the disability? Would your interpretation be that the
10-day rule does not apply if they make that determination?

Ms. HEUMANN. If there is a determination made that there is no
manifestation, then a child with a disability can be treated like a
nondisabled child except for the fact at there can be no cessation
of services. So there needs to be a way of assuring that n alter-
native education will be provided for that child.

Mr. DEAL. So the 10 days would then not be an issue at that
point, only the alternative education.

Ms. HEUMANN. That is right.
Mr. DEAL. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHEAMMAN. II inadvertently skipped Congressman Martinez,

and IA am sorry, Jack.
Senator REED. Well, can II make my opening statement now?
The Cam. Well, no one made opening statements, but I will

come to you next.
Senator REED. Mr. Chairman, that is fine.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Martinez?
Ms. MARTINEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
II want to follow up on Mr. Deal's comments about the suspen-

sion, because in Californiaand it was probably as result of the
Honig decision, because it happened after that decisionyou can-
not expel a child for more than 10 days. So our regulations already
conform to that regulation.

Ms. HEUMANN. And I believe that is for disabled and nondisabled
children in California.

Ms. MARTINEZ. That is rightfor disabled and nondisabled.
Ms. HEUMANN. And there are a number of States that actually

have simil r provisions for disabled and nondisabled children.
Ms. MARTINEZ. And the problem we have when we have debated

this and discussed it at both the staff level and at Members' level
was that there was a pattern out there of suspending the disabled
person for 10 days, letting him come back for 1 day, then suspend-
ing him for another 10 days.

In fact, right now, there is a disabled child in Mississippi who
has been suspended for 45 days. They are evidently not complying.
A 14-year-old in Georgia was suspended for 50 days. A 7-year-old
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in another State was suspended for 47 days. A 16-year-old in North
Carolina was suspended for 30 straight days.

In Montgomery County, MID, if you lose five unexcused days, and
a suspension like that would be unexcused days, you lose the whole
year; you are out for that whole year. So this is really a denial of
services if that person happens to be disabled. Anybody can con-clude that.

So II think we need to be supportive of what the office has done,
because it guarantees that there will be an alternative setting after
that 10 days and not just a repeated 10 days, a repeated 10 days,
a repeated 10 days. That is protecting the child.

Ms. HEUMANN. And also, I think we need to remember that one
of the premises we all had as we entered into this reauthorization
was that our goal is really to identify children early who had needs,
provide appropriate interventions for those children early, to assure
that appropriate professional development is being done so that we
can prevent many of these problems.

II recognize that the issue of discipline has become an overarching
theme, but II think that the measures that we took in the reauthor-
ization in the areas of weapons, drugs, and seriously likely to in-
jure others, and the provisions that we had in the statute with the
regulations around children who have committed less egregious
school code violations, coupled with this very important theme of
early identification, etc., and effective professional development,
and the Sate improvement plans, really, over the course of the next
3 to 5 years, II believe will allow us to see differences in schools.

11 also want to say that I encourage all of the Members to visit
some of the schools that I have been visiting, where they in fact
have looked at the whole school and have been providing appro-
priate interventions for all children, like Project Achieve in Florida
and Programs Up in Rhode Island, in Westerly, RI. We have a re-
port that was actually issued just 2 weeks ago, and it also includes
some information on Lane County, OR, which shows that where
whole school reform is going on, discipline problems for all children
are significantly going down, that improved results are occurring
for all children. And I think that ultimately, this is the goal that
we want to achieve.

Ms. MARTINEZ. My time is running out, but before it does run
out, let me ask you this question. During the reauthorization, II re-
member that Senator Kennedy was concerned, as were parents and
child advocates, about the lack of compliance with the require-
ments of IDEA; as II just stated, there are a lot of people who are
not complying. How do the proposed regulations improve compli-
ance with the law?

Mr. HEIM. Mr. Martinez, there are a number of things in both
the statute and the proposed regulations that I think will lead to
higher levels of compliance. There is no question that one of the
things that we have heard over and over again from parents is that
the existing law has not been well enough implemented by the
States and local education agencies.

In the statute, the number of areas where we did not regulate
is quite significant in this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking because
the statutelike, for instance, the IEP, where the statute is very

4O



36

clear about what people are supposed to doE think will make it
much easier for people to implement the law.

We also have been looking at ways in which to revise our mon-
itoring system at the Federal level to work in partnership with
States and parent organizations and local education agencies to
make sure there is better implementation of the law.

So II think that having clearer rules and people understanding
what the rules are will help make sure that children get what they
need.

Ms. MARTINEZ. Thank you, Tom.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reed, you have 5 minutes to use any

way you want.
Senator REED. All right. II will not make an opening statement,

but will first commend Secretary ]Neumann for her excellent testi-
mony today and all of her work, along with her staff, in preparing
for today and preparing for these regulations.

Just for the record, it might be helpful to put in context where
we are in the regulatory procedures. II know you have published the
proposed regulations, but what is your view on where we go next
and what possibilities we have for changes?

Ms. lliEumANN. Well, we have been working five, six, 7 days a
week, we have been working until 9 an 10 o'clock at night, and we
have meetings scheduled for this Saturday and Sunday. We have
started our meetings with the Deputy Secretary and the Secretary.

lit is our hope, as we said in our statement, that we will be able
to get these regulations out this spring. We are really doing every-
thing that we possibly can to have that occur.

Senator REED. And you are taking all the comments you received
on the proposed regulations?

Ms. HEUMANN. Yes. We are required to review all 4,500, which
actually is more than 4,500, because we did review the comments
that came in after the closing date. We have to review them, and
we have to include the analysis of those comments in the discus-
sion portion of the regulations, so there will be a very clear record.
And all of the comments are open to the public for any of you who
would like to come and read them.

Senator REED. And indeed, also, they are fully available to any
member of the House or Senate to comment individually and to re-
ceive their due share of attention by the administration.

Ms. ElEumANN. Yes, and If would obviously like to say that we
certainly give great weight to the comments that come in from the
Members, and I think we have done everything we can to assure
people that we are doing that.

One of our responsibilities in developing the regulations is to as-
sure that a fair process is going on, and to make sure that parents,
advocates, educators, policymakers get appropriate input. And we
clearly recognize the Congress' responsibility in assuring oversight
with these regulations and that we do a good job.

Senator REED. Let me quickly return to the issue of the 10-day
period. The statute as I understand itand you have better knowl-
edge, or counsel doesis silent on whether that is per incident or
per school year; is that correct?

Ms. NEUMANN. Yes.

I.
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Senator REED. iv ut the overall context of the bill is quite clear
that there is a prohibition on ceasing services for any child who is
diagnosed with a disability.

Ms. liztnam. Yes and that is stipulated in the statute.
Senator REED. And essentially, reading the statute, the stipula-

tions and the language of the statute, you have reasonably con-
cluded that the 10-day period :ipplies to essentially 10 days for the
whole ac demic year; is that correct?

Ms. HEIMANN. Yes.
Senator REED. And you are very appropriate that that is the ap-

propriate legal reading? Your counsel is nodding.
Ms. HEUIVIANN. I am very confident of a number of thingsone,

that anything that we put out in an NPRM or in a regulation is
touched by multiple hands of attorneys, both within my agency and
in the Office of Management and Budget, so that any direction that
E may want to go in that the attorneys disagree with, I would not
be able c move there.

And as I said e rlier, we are in the middle of the regulatory proc-
ess and therefore are reviewing all comments and have not yet
come to conclusions.

Senator REED. Thank you very much.
Let me raise another issue which was raised to me by one of my

principals in West Warwicknot Westerly, but West Warwick
Rhode Island, and that is the perception they have, looking at
these proposed regulations, that for example, if a student is disrup-
tive, and the principal decides to suspend the student, but then,
the principal receives a call from the parent saying, "Well, my child
is in special education," or some intimation that the child has a dis-ability or a problemmaybe not even in clinical terms of disability
or problemthe perception of this principal, then, is that he has
to stop and say E cannot discipline this child as I would another
child in school; II have to immediately get into a special vucation
mode and follow IDEA.

Is that your understanding of the statute, is that your under-
standing of the* regulation? Is there a divergence between the two?

Ms. HEUMANN. There are two issues here. One, if we are talking
about a child who has been identified as needing special ed serv-
ices, one of our premises is that discipline is something which is
important for all children. There is no intent through the statute
or through the Department of Education to at all say that children
who have disabilities should not learn how to be disciplined in
school.

There is a provision in the statute which discusses "should have
known," and I think that may be also what you are referring to.

Senor REED. Well, guess would fault on the "should have
known," but if the principal would see no other indicationsimply,
a parent comes up and says, "By the way, you should know as you
are suspending my child that If think he has a disability."

Ms. HEUMANN. What we have currently in the NPRM is taking
the statute on 'should have known," and it is in the NPRM. We
have received a number of comments on this, and therefore, we are
looking at whether or not we have to further regulate on this provi-
sion in order to allow people to have an understanding that we do
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not believe that every child who has a discipline problem in school
would be a child with a disability.

But I do want to say that the reason why 'should have known"
is important is because we hear from parents and teachers and oth-
ers that a family may believe that a child has a disability, h s
asked that that child be evaluated, and evaluation has not oc-
curred. I am a former schoolteacher, and when I was teaching,
prior to IDEA, there were children in my class who had difficulties,
and there were times when II would go to an administrator and say,
"I think we need to have some kind of an evaluation to determine
whether or not this child has additional learning needs," and those
evaluations did not necessarily occur.

So the intent behind "should have known" was really to assure
that if in fact a child was exhibiting behaviors that should have
reasonably concluded with looking at whether or not that child had
a disability, and that did not occur, that you want something to
happen. The child does not get the due process protection until the
determination is made that the child does in fact have a disability.

Senator REED. So just to fill out my example here, just on the
word of the parent, that would trigger an evaluation, but it would
not suspend or obviate the suspension or the punishment which the
principal took.

Ms. IHIEUMANN. Right.
Senator REED. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIR N. Thank you.
Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I apolo-

gize. have been on the floordealing with education, thoughbut
I regret that I missed some of the earlier testimony, and if I am
repetitive, please forgive me.

Ms. HEUMANN. No problem.
Senator IHIUTCHINSON. But I must say, Madam Secretary, that

while I appreciate very much you being here, II was not greatly re-
assured by the statement about it "touches multiple hands of attor-
neys"; I do not know that that is going toit may be the concern
of some of my constituents.

My office has receivedand I am sure this is true of many Sen-
atorshundreds of letters from countless school districts across Ar-
kansas in which school officials from superintendents to teachers
have expressed their reservations with the Department's proposed
rules and regulations for implementation of the IDEA law. And
while II will make this statement, E will assure you that we will get
it to you in letter form if we have not already.

Throughout the letter, school officials highlighted how these pro-

Mposed

rules and regulations would pose serious concerns to the
ate and local education agencies in my home State of Arkansas.

And in fact, II think on a later panel, one of my constituents will
be testifying. Most importantly, I believe, along with many Arkan-
sas school officials who have written to me, that the final regula-
tions need to be consistent with the IDEA law, be clearly written
and provide optimum flexibility to local school districts. The stat-
ute, I believe, is highly prescriptive and therefore does not need ex-
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tensive rules and regulations in order to implement its require-ments.
Upon examination, several of the proposed regulations add re-

quirements beyond the intent, I believe, of the statute, thus raising
some questions as to the specific statutory authority for their exist-
ence.

II know that there has already been a discussion about the 10-
day issue, and would like you for my knowledge to reiterateit
is my understanding that you have interpreted the statute as being
10 cumulative school days during the course of the year, as opposed
to 10 days for any particular incident. Educate me.

Ms. HEUMANN. 14t me first say that what we are discussing
today is proposals. That is why we have the NPRM. These are not
the final regulations. But let me also put in context the issue of the
10-day rule, or the 11th day, which is what people are concerned
about. And I guess II would also like to say that we in fact have
reviewed some of the materials that are being shared in Arkansas
about some of the interpretations of the statute, and we do have
some concerns about the way the Department of Education is inter-
preting our statute, and we would certainly be more than glad

Senator HUTCHINSON. As they have concerns about the way you
are interpreting the statute.

Ms. HEIMANN [continuing]. And we would be glad to meet with
them about some of their issues.

But on the issue of the 11th day rule, I think the most importantthing for you to know is that we are reviewing the comments that
we have received on this issue; we are aware of the concerns of
some. We believe that the policy that we developed on the 11th day
rule in the NPRM was an appropriate policy. We believe that it is
in conjunction with other requirements in the statute which deal
with issues of a child bringing a weapon to school, drugs to school,
or an individual who is seriously likely to injure others, because
under those three categories, the statute allows for children to be
removed for up to 45 days. And one of our issues in deliberating
on this was the fact that we believed that we should be providing
protections for disabled individUals who in fact have committed a
less egregious violation of school code. That is one of the reasons
why we came up with the 11th day.

Senator HurcHusisoN. Explain the 11th day; exactly what hap-pens?
Ms. HEUIWANN. On the 11th daynow, we are not talking about

weapons, and we are not talking about drugs
Senator HurcraisisoN. Right; It understand.
Ms. HEUMANN [continuing]. OKif a child is out of school for 10

daysand it can be 10 consecutive days or multiples up to 10the
school district has to do nothing. If the child is suspended from
school for an 11th day, then the IEP team needs to be reconvened,there needs to be a

Senator HurcHmisoN. It is a long process.
Ms. HEUMANN. Not necessarily. IEP teams can be convened pret-

ty quickly. But in that period of time, Mr. Hutchinson, that child
can be in other than the setting that the child would have origi-
nally been in. One of the issues that was very important to us be-
cause of the way the statute was written is that we believe that
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assuring that educational services can be proviol to the child, but
those services must be maintained. So that if in fact a school dis-
trict were putting a child out of school for two or 3 days, the MP
team would be reconvened to determine whether there was a mani-
festation, to determine whether there was a need for a behavioral
intervention plan, whether there was one and if it was being appro-
priately implemented; and over the course of those days that the
child would be out, maybe in another setting, to assure that that
child was receiving some form of educational services so they could
attain the goals of their MP.

Senator HurcHiNsoN. I see my red light is on; that sure went
quickly.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Payne?
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much.
As the Assistant Secretary responsible for administering the

IDEA program, and based on your years of experience advocating
in behalf of individuals with disabilities, how important re the
provisions regarding discipline in both the statute and the regula-
tions? Could you also tell us more a', ut how children with disabil-
ities were disciplined before the enactment of IDEA's predecessor,
the Education of All Handicapped Childrenwhat were the proce-
dures and how did they go about it?

Ms. HE . Now, are you talking about prior to 1975, before
the law?

Mr. PAYNE. Yes.
Ms. ff-11EumANN. OK. Prior to the enactment of IDEA in 1975,

there were about one million children who were receiving no edu-
cational services at all and millions of other children were not nec-
essarily receiving appropriate services. Children could be removed,
suspended from school, expelled from school without any protec-
tions, and that could be anywhere from a child whose disability
the cause of their disruption, like a child with Tourette's or a child
with epilepsy or a child who was using Braille in the classroom
with a stylus, or a child who would need some form of communica-
tion device in fact there were clearly cases where those children
were being removed from school or, more importantly or equally
important, never included in a more integrated setting.

So II think that what we have done over the last 23 years is real-
ly to develop a statute which looks at the needs of the individual
child, provides appropriate protections to the individual child, pro-
vides discretion ry dollars to help assure that professionals and ad-
ministrators are appropriately educated so that they can meet the
needs of children with disabilities in their classrooms, and 11 believe
that a number of the additional provisions in the reauthorization
of 1997 also help to assure that kids are given appropriate protec-
tions, with educators also getting what they need.

In the development of this, 11 want to also restate that when look-
ing at discipline, it was one of the first issues that we began to
hear a lot about from the field, asking us to please look at this
issue in order to clarify and asking us to develop a regulation,
which is the intent of regulations, to clarify the intent of the stat-
ute.
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Mr. PAYNE. So this question about the 10 days, II guess the dif-
ference is II am of the opinion that in the course of a school year,
10 days would be the maximum that a youngster should be sus-
pended, and that after that, the school district should therefore
deal with the individual at home, individually, or provide education
in some other manner.

E think that some people who are opposing this feel that it is a
10-day maximum, and let them come back a day and give them an-
other 10 days. And being a former teacher myself, E would imagine
that a lot of schools would really like to just have

a e problem go
away. The best way to deal with a disruptive child who needs help
is to simply put him out of school and you do not have the problem.
But that is not what education is all about, and if you have to work
harder with a youngster who has disability, then you should be
trained better and work harder. But if you allow schools to simply
suspend children for a 10-day interval, let them come back for a
day, and put them out for another 10 days, and have no respon-
sibility for the education of the childas a matter of fact, in many
school districts, they are not even dealing with the individual
each special child or child with a disability is supposed to have an
individual program anyway, which is probably not happening in
many school districts. But to be able to have blanket suspension is
sort of like "three strikes and you are out"just lock them up for-
ever, and you will not have any problems on the streetbut that
is not necessarily what rehabilitation is all about.

So E certainly disagree with a notion that 10 days out, 1 day in,
and 10 days out is the way to go.

Ms. RIEUNIANN. Mr. Payne, II would also like to s y that the last
time I saw you, II told you that II was going to make a point of going
out and visiting some juvenile justice facilities because I was very
concerned about what was going on. And I, like you, am a former
elementary school teacher in Brooklyn, NY, where II know that
teachers did not necessarily want to teach the kids who had the
most difficult needsand in fact, I was barred from attending
school because E was in a wheelchair.

So when N visited these juvenile justice facilities in Maryland and
Los Angeles, there were a number of things that II saw and a num-
ber of things that I heard. I heard from parole officers that there
were significant numbers of kids who in fact had reading difficul-
ties, who were illiterate. I heard from the kids. II made a point of
having dinner with them and spending time talking with them di-
rectly about how they felt that they were being pushed out and
kick out of school and how their diverse needs were not nec-
essarily being understood by the teachers.

II think the purpose of the IDEAand we have been talking
about this todayis to identify kids' needs early on so that the kids
.do not feel like failures. You and I both know that when a kid is
failing in school, by the time they are 7 or 8 years old, they are
already reluctant to come to school; they are embarrassed about
being in school; they cannot achieve what they are expected to
achieve. When I talk to high school students who come from inner-
city communities, they make statements to me like it does not
make tiny sense that we are putting these kids outthese kids
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need to be brought in, not brought out. We are rewarding kids by
putting them out and not providing any services.

So II think the 10-day rule is one which we believe is appropriate.
It allows these kids who re most at need to be cut out of services
altogether. It provides , balanced, appropriate approach. It allows
school uthorities to assure that kids are in provided services.
It requires the MP team to be reconvened to allow some reasoned
thought.

As we all move forward on increasing standards, expecting high-
er achievement, as one of the requirements in IDEA, which is for
us to look at data around cessation, expulsion and dropouts, I think
more and more attention will be paid to the fact that we need to
be assuring that these kids are in school, and we need to be focus-
ing on what we need to be doing to keep kids in school and to look
at the examples like I discussed earlier, through Project Achieve in
Westerly, RI, and Lane County in Oregon, where we know that
principals and superintendents and teachers are doing effective
jobs for all children, kids are coming to school, are learning in
school, are not dropping out and are achieving more.

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Kucinich?
Mr. KUCINICH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Good-

lin& members of the committee:
I want to thank the witnesses for their participation and also

speak in support of the 10-day rule as has just been described.
As we get into debates like this, some of us in Government want

to talk about children with disabilities; others of us may want to
talk about law and order. And sometimes, we can get those two
concepts which are important to all of us confused and get our pri-
orities mixed up.

The whole concept of IDEA has been to bring children who are
differently-abled into participation in a mainstream educational ex-
perience so that, then, they can participate in the larger society.
We must remember where this started. We recognize that with the
transition to that experience by differently-abled children comes
certain challenges. It is a challenge for a differently-abled child to
adjust to the physical structures of the academic environment. It
is a challenge for a differently-abled child to be able to adjust to
the emotional structures of the academic environment. And it is
also a challenge for school officials, for teachers, for administrators,
and it is a challenge for the other students as well.

IDEA has moved us into a new realm where, as people, we are
trying to find a way to learn more about each other and to step up
to our responsibility to have an expanded view of what education
means and of what interacting in a society where different people
participate means.

Placing the requirements of discipline into the IDEA, where it
becomes such a priority that it defeats the purpose of bringing dif-
ferently-abled children into the academic mainstream has got to be
looked at with the utmost scrutiny, because I do not think Con-
gress wants to create the circumstances where we take a step back,
where we inadvertently make it possible to defeat the very purpose
of the IDEA.
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We know that it is quite a challenge for administrators, teachers,
to have to bring di.-'erently-abled children into an academic envi-
ronment where, even if a clinician may say that their disability
could be causing a behavioral problem, you could have disabilities
which can still not be directly linked to a behavioral problem, but
the frustration of being in that setting can be so great that a be-
havioral problem can ensue and can then be the basis for a suspen-
sion.

We re all learning in this, and it is new; we are just starting,
and because we are just starting, I believe the Department oughtto be llowed to follow the appropriate procedures of developing
these regulations and not be subjected to the kind of pressures
which would tilt the statute's balance way from children with dis-
abilities.

The whole commitment which this country has to making sure
that everyone has a chance notwithstanding the difficulties they
may bring to an academic environment should be sacrosanct. Sure,
we want to preserve the academic setting for everyone else, and I
do not think that you would disagree with that, but at the same
time, we are in a new age in America where we look past color,
we look past race, we look past creed, we look past sexual orienta-
tion, and we look past disability, to look to the person, to give that
person a chance. Let us not go backward. Let us embrace that child
who is troubled and find a way. If they have to be set outside that
environment for 10 days in a year, then, in that period, we need
to find out what we can do to keep them in the environment. Butlet us not set these children outside for 10, 20, 30, 40 and more
days a year and deny them the opportunity to participate, becauseit is in that school environment, participating with other young
children who are differently-abled and so-called normal that chil-
dren have a chance to see themselves in the mainstream of this so-
ciety. Let us not defeat that.

IDE came about as a result of a bipartisan effort, and I want
to say that Chairman Goodling and other members of this panel
played a role in that happening. Let us not lose sight of where we
started with this concept, and let us protect our ability to serve dif-
ferently-abled children by letting the Department move toward it.And if you have a problem with implementation, I feel that youneed to report to us, and then we can come up with the support
that you need.

Would you like to respond?
Ms. HEUMANN. II would be very glad if we get this law imple-

mented and we can get on to discussing implementation and en-
forcement. I am all with you.

Mr. KUCINICH. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Goodling?
Mr. DOODLING. Again, I want to emphasize how important thisJuly 1 date it. II think that, maybe more than anything else, thatis probably the most important concern that we have.
You are correct when you say that you suggested 2 years for im-

plementation. Disability advocates suggested immediately. We
came up with the July 1 date with a very, very clear understanding
that we were talking about new IEPs and revised IEPs; common
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sense would tell us that you could not have all the parents and all
the schools coming into compliance on July 1, wi everything that
is in this legislation. So II think it is extremely important that we
remember how we got to July 1.

You were right suggesting 2 years. That was not acceptable to
the disability advocates. So my hope would be that we will be very,
very careful what we do about this July 1 and wh t the punish-
ments are and all those kinds of things.

Ms. HEIR/ANN. First of all, let me say, Mr. Goodling, that as N
have already said a number of times, we are aware that this is a
very big concern to some of the constituencies; and others, as you
have noted, do not want this provision changed. They believe it is
very important.

II think it is also fair to say that this particular provision was
known, it was certainly an issue that was very openly debated and
discussed, and we have been providing information to States and
locals about the fact that we encourage them, as they are doing
their annual EEPs, to be looking at the new provision, and as they
are developing new EEPs for children that they need to be looking
at these provisions. But we are clearly taking your concern and the
concerns of others into consideration on this.

Mr. 000DLXNG. And E will just repeat what I said before, that E
am extremely concerned about the number of youngsters who end
up in special education programs simply because they cannot read.
II am concerned that teachers

Ms. HE . And we share that concern.
Mr. GOODIING [continuing]. Are not trained to discern that they

have a reading problem and are not train c, then, in turn to do
anything about it even if they know what. the reading problem is.

s. IHIE TUMANN. You know, Mr. Goodling, obviously, representing
the administration, we believe that a number of the proposals that
the administration has put forward would in fact address this
issue, because I think we all equally agree that children who can
learn how to read and who are not ,ing appropriately instructed
and are therefore moving into special ed is not good for anyone.

We believe the America Reads Program is an important one, that
class size reduction is an important issue, the ability to bring in
more teachers and to have teachers more effectively trained are all
ways of addressing the needs of kids early on so that we can, most
importantly, h ve them be successful in school and graduate and
move into the world of work.

Mr. GOODLING. Let me just, the, conclude by saying we do not
need 100,000 new teachers. We have 100,000 out there working in
McDonald's and the BonTon, which is a department store in my
area, etc. But that does not help us with the fact that those
11'1 011 who are out there now without jobs are not trained to rec-
ognize reading disabilities and are not trained to do anything about
it.

Ms. HEumAmr. I totally agree with you.
Mr. C-OODLING. If you give me help to get the 40 percent, that

local district will do everything they need to do about pupil-teacher
ratio. We have got to put our money where our mandate is, and
then we will solve a lot of the frustrations that are going on out
there on all sides if we can do that. And E do not think you can
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look at the President's budget in any other way and say it is a cut,
because if you look at inflation, and if you look at how many
maybe 1 f 1,0 1 , 200,000new students are coming into the pro -
gram, we have been going pretty well over the last 2 years, and I
do not want to stop now, cause it has been a frustrating experi-
ence for me as a minority member as a long time. So help us, helpus.

Ms. HEIJMANN. Let me just say that one of the things that II did
as soon as II took this job, when II was going out, doing public
speaking, was to discuss this issue of reading. Working with IfLyon and Tom Hehir and many others, it was very clear that
teachers are not being appropriately trained in how to identify chil-
dren's reading needs. And having been a former elementary school
teacher and knowing the training that I had actually had prior togoing into the classroom, teachers have not necessarily been
equipped to do exactly what you are talking about. So 11 think we
are in complete agreement on this.

I need to say just one more thing about this issue of the 40 per-
cent. The funding level of 40 percent stipulated by the statute
should really be viewed as a goal rather than a commitment or a
promise. And I would be glad to submit for the record series of
comments that were entered into the record in 1975 by Republicans
and Democrats on the House and Senate sides, dealing with this
issue of 40 percent.

I believe that the administration's appropriations proposal was
one that was really looking at the entire education budget and be-lieve that areas where we had requested increases would in fact
benefit children with disabilities. I know there is a disagreement
on that, but II think we have the ultimate goal of providing effective
services to disabled children equally in mind.

Mr. GOODLING. Let me just, then, conclude by saying what I said
before. I do not read the discussion and the debate that took place
when special ed was put into effect as some idea that this would
be a dream. II think I read one point that one Senator made that
was very, very specific, and in fact, he said we realize that we are
usurping the power of the local and the State governments with
these mandates, but we are committed to providing that 40 percent
of excess cost.

So I do not want us to get away from that, and as 11 said, you
do that, and you solve all those other problems that you are talking
about, because then the money is available on the local level; and
you also get this division that is getting wider and wider out there
in the community, and we cannot llow that to happen.

Ms. HEUMAr N. It think you and I both agree that our ultimate
goal is to assure that kids are getting good services, that we reduce
the unemployment rate of adults with disabilities, and that we
allow kids to be successful in primary and secondary schools and
get them into higher education and the world of work. So we are
in complete agreement on that.

Mr. GOODLING. No question about that. As I said earlier, my
commitment here starts out a long time ago with a sister who lost
all of her hearing at age 3.

Ms. HEUMANN. Right; II know that.
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Mr. 000DLING. Now, at that time, there was no mandate whatso-
ever; nobody had to do anything. Fortunately, the teacher who had
her in first, second, third and fourth grades said, "You will come
to school.' And she has been a very, very successful person and, at
age 80, is still working.

Ms. HEumANisl. And lucky to have had you as a brother, II am
sure.

The CHAERmAN. If would also point out that both Congressman
Good ling and II were on the committee that put the 40 percent in
there, so we are probably a bit sensitive about our commitment and
we may feel a little more guilty than some of the other Members
do. We knew that it was more than a goal, but we knew what the
problems were going to be.

Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I( do not think anybody could question the commitment of either

Chairman Jeffords or Chairman Goodlin, and your sister may
Ihave been lucky to have you as a brother, was lucky to have you

as my chairman, and now it is good to be back with you.
II appreciate your indulgence, and II know it has been very long

testimony for you, Madam Secretary, so thank you for your indul-
gence as well.

II want to respond to a couple of things, and II wish my colleagues
from the other side were still here, because the suggestion was
made that we want to take a step back. do not think anybody
wants to take a step back. And the suggestion was made that there
could be 10 days out, 1 day in, 10 days out, 1 day in. That could
not happenright-1 mean, instead of taking your interpretation,
that could not happen unless there were a violation of the behavior
code. A school could not just say, "We are going to keep you out
for 10 days, have you back in for a day, and then put you back out
again," even under a strictmy interpretation of the law as we
wrote it.

Ms. HEIMANN. ft was previous practice. Under the amended law,
you could not do that.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Under the law that you are trying to im-
plement, you could not do that.

Ms. HEIMANN. Right.
Senator HUTCHINSON. OK. Then, my question is under your pro-

posed regulations
Ms. IHIEUMANN. II do want to say that the 10 days in, 1 day out

could in fact occur if the proposal that we have in the NIPRM were
not in place.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Ohdo you mean that
Ms. HE . Hold on one second. [Conferring with staff]
Mr. GOODLING. No, that is not correct. You cannot do that now.
Ms. HEUMANN. You are right.
Senator IHIUTCHINSON. Thank you. Now, my question is if your

proposed regulations are implemented as you are proposing, with-
out change, if a disabled student is placed out and put in an alter-
native setting for a period of 10 days for some misbehavior, and he
comes back, Is readmitted, and let us say within that first week he
gets into a fist fight. There are no drugs, there is no weapon, but
he gets into a fist fight, and he knocks the other person uncon-
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scions, and that person is taken to the hospital. What can the
school do?

Ms. HEIMANN. He can be suspended.
Senator HuremiNsoN. He can be suspended. Wh t does that

mean?
ilizubamm. Well, first of all, if the school wants to State that

that child is seriously likely to injure self or others, then that child
could be removed for up to 45 days. And it is clear from what you
are saying th t that is a possibility, that that child in fact can Iran
under th t provision.

Senator HirraimsoN. What if a child is imply disruptive in the
classroom to the point th t no sitive education can occur?

Ms. HEUIVANN. The answer is that he could be suspended, but
before it give the answer, II want to say that what we believe is im-
portant here is that we pull the IEP team together, that the IEP
team look at whether or not there is a manifestation, that the IEP
tea look at the beh vioral intervention plan and look at whether
or not that behavioral intervention plan needs to be revised.

But the answer to you question is a child can be removed repeat-
edly for up to 10 days, but after suspensions totalling more than

.1220 ys, services must be provided.
Senator Hura-masoN. Services must be provided. and II think

earlier, it was suggested, or at least my understanding ofyour an-
swer was that this was not an extensive--th t you could wait 10
days in order to begin e review process, if my reading of the law
is correct; so you have up to 10 days then. Where is the child then?
Is he in the classroom, or is he out of the classroom?

Ms. HEUMANN. For the first 10 days?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Well, noII am referring to
Ms. HEIMANN. After the first 10 days?
Senator HUTCHINSON [continuing]. You have up to 10 days inorder to start the review
Ms. HEURtIANN. The child can receive no services and be at home

or on the street or wherever for the first 10 days under the pro-
pos rules.

Senator HurcyruNsoN. Now, I am referring to the time after the
disciplinary action, when the child is placed out in an alternative
setting for 10 days; then, let us assume that the 10 cumuli five
days have been used for the year. At that point, there is another
action that takes placeperhaps he is disruptive in the classroom.
And what you are saying is before the suspension can take place,
there must be the review, there must be an IEP

Ms. HEI MANN. No. II am saying that you could remove the child;
you would have to be providing educational services. So that after
10 days of no services, on the 11th day, if there is another viola-
tion, you would reconvene the IEP, and you would have to be pro-
viding services someplace for that child.

Senator IHIUTCHINSON. But the reconvening of the IEP, you have
a 10-day period before you have to have that reconvening of the
IEP.

Ms. HEIMANN. For the completion of the review of the !EP; that
is correct.

Senator IHIUTCHINSON. So the !EP has to be completed within 10
days?
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Ms. HIEUIWANN. The review of the NEP has to be completed within
10 days.

Senator HUTCHINSON. So that in section (c), where it refers to the
review, "Considering the terms of the behavior subject to discipli-
nary action, evaluation, diagnostic results, including such results of
other relevant information supplied by the parents, observations of
the child, the child's NEP and placement, determines in relationship
to behavior subject to disciplinary action, the child's NEP and place-
ment where appropriate, and the special education services, supple-
mentary aids and services and behavior intervention strategies
were provided consistent with the child's NEP and placement; the
child's disability did not impair the ability of the child to under-
stand the impact and consequences of the behavior subject to dis-
ciplinary action; the child's disability did not impair the ability of
the child to control the behavior subject of the disciplinary ac-
tion"that all of that must be determined within 10 days?

Ms. IH[EUMANN. Yes.
Senator HUTCHIlsISON. And is that workable? My concern is
Ms. IHIEUMANN. We believe that it is workable, Senator Hutchin-

son, and II think that you will hear from one of the witnesses who
is going to be coming up that there are States that are doing
this

Senator HUTCHINSON. think we are going to hear from a lot
who say it is not workable.

Ms. IHIEUMANN. But there are numbers of States that are doing
this now.

Senator HUTCHIIISON. II just heard Senator Gorton on the floor of
the U.S. Senate. He had just come back from the Easter recess; he
spent the whole recess time visiting schools, rid he said the great
concern he heard during that whole 10-day time in which he was
visiting the schools in Washington State was the implementation
ofIDEA and the proposed regs and that the schools are so frus-
trated and so concerned that there are schools out there that have
no desire to harm disabled students but have one desire, and that
is to have a safe school environment, and who are so convinced
that they cannot do it under your proposed regs that they are pre-
pared to defy the Federal regulations proposed by the Department
of Education.

To me, that is a very serious situation where you have respon-
sible school officials who are so frustrated by what you are propos-
ing that they are prepared to defy the Department of Education.
So that while we may hear that there is no problem, and everybody
is going to be able to implement this just fine, It know that in the
State of Arkansas there are many who are deeply concerned that
this is not workable.

The only other
Ms. HEUMANIsT. Can I say something?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Certainly.
Ms. IHIEUMANN. Thank you. First of all, II would be glad to have

you come and visit with me and with parents in the audience and
with principals and administrators who are in fact implementing
this law. And I am certainly not saying that implementing this law
is easy. II do not think that educating children is easy. I think we
are putting a lot of new, appropriate demands on schools for im-
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proving teaching and learning for all children, and as we move dis-
abled children into regular programs and into appropriate settings,
there is no doubt that there are reasonable challenges that these
schools are facing.

But I do want to say that I have visited hundreds of schools
Moss this country where principals and superintendents are com-ing up to the ble and s ying: We believe that all children will be
a part of the work that we are doing. There are issues and chal-
lenges that we have to face, and we would like to work together
on addressing those issues.

There are some schools, however,
i

who really, quite frankly,
would prefer not to have these disabled children in these schools,
and those are not the schools that II believe we should be highlight-
ing. II think we should be highlighting the schools that are doing
a good job and allow them to learn from their peers.

Senator HUTCHINSON. II want only this. IL want IDEA to be imple-
mented in a workable manner, consistent with the letter of the law
that the elected representatives of the people passed.

As If read this, "If a disciplinary action is contemplated as de-
scribed in paragraph 1 or paragraph 2 for behavior of a child with
a disability described in either of these paragraphs, or if a discipli-
nary action involving a change of placement for more than 10 days
is contemplated for a child with a disability who has engaged in
other behavior that violated any rule or code of conduct of the local
educational agency that applies to all children," and it goes on. To
me, the plain reading of that is not a cumulative 10 days on mul-
tiple acts or multiple incidents. It is 10 days for any violation ofa rule.

II am tired of Federal agencies, no matter how well-intended,
going beyond the law and the intent of the statutory language thatwe enact.

Ms. liEUMANN. Let me just make one other statement, please, be-cause maybe can read this a little more clearly. Once a child hasbeen out for 10 days, the next time a child is suspended, the child
must receive services, and the IEP team must be convened; but the
school does not have to wait for the team in order to remove the
child.

Senator ihrrcHlisisoN. II understand that.
Ms. HEUMANN. So the child can be removed
Senator HUTCHINSON. What are you reading? These are from the

proposed regs.
HEUMANN. No. This is from a note that was given to me from

someone behind me as a clarifying statement.
Sen tor HUTCHINSON. Well, II was reading from the law, the lawthat has been passed
Ms. HEIMANN. II understand exactly what you were reading. And

ultimately, again, II think we agree that we want to make sure that
schools are safe. You understand, like IL do, that this is not the final
regulation, that this is the NPHM. And we appreciate your com-
ments, and we will certainly take them strongly into considerationas we do our review.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAMMAN. Thank you.
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Thank you, Ms. Heumann. You have been here for 2-1/2 hours
now.

Ms. HEIMANN. And II have to go to another hearing right now.
The CHAIRMAN. You know how important this hearing is, and we

deeply appreciate your coming and giving us the best views you
have. And we know that you are still in e process of reviewing
the regulations, and 11 know you are going to take into consider-
ation the comments that have been made here, and 11 am sure
someone will be listening to the testimony to follow as you go on
to another hearing.

We thank you very sincerely for your efforts.
Ms. HEumANN. Thank you for 11 your work.
The CrrammAN. I will say that we intend to go right on through

with the next panel; I do not intend to take a break. So E will ask
the next panel to come forward now.

11 have the feeling that there will not be a rush of Members re-
turning here, so hopefully, we can be out of here within an hour
Or SO.

For the information of the next panel, we will be using the lights
and would ask you to try to keep your testimony within 5 minutes.
I am not going to yank any people from the table if they go beyond
that, but at least as a guide, when the red light comes on, please
abbreviate your testimony as best you can.

Senator Hutchinson, II believe you wanted to introduce our first
panelist, Martha Feland.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Well, let me just say how delighted II am
to have Ms. Feland join us today. She is president of the school
board in Cabot, AR. I think the Cabot School District is one of our
very excellent school districts in the State of Arkansas, and If have
had the opportunity on several occasions to visit with school board
members as well as interested citizens in Cabot, and II think that
what we will hear from Ms. Feland is quite representative of the
feeling of many.

E think the difficulty of a United States Senator or a United
States Congressman's job pales in comparison to the difficulty of
any local school board member; so the kind of sacrifice and service
that all of our school board members across the country provide is
appreciated.

Thank you for taking time out of a busy schedule to join us, and
II want to welcome you on behalf of the Senate and the House. We
are glad to have you join the panel today.

Ms. FELAND. Thank you so much.
The CHAIRMAN. As II said, we will turn the lights on, and please

try to keep your testimony as close to 5 minutes as you can.
Ms. Feland, please proceed.
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STC.ATIEKENTS REARTIBIA 7ELAND, IPRESIDENT, CABOT
SCHOOL WARD, CABOT, AR; FRANZ CLARIC, SCHOOL DES-
TRECT AT LAW 07711CIES 07 JAMES, SMITH, MERMEN
C CONNELLY, HERSHEY, PA; CREAM A. kIchTULTY, ASSISTANT
COMMESSIIONIER mmucznom, COLORADO DIEIPARTMENT
07 ISIDEJCATIION, DI:ENVIER, CO; AND PATRICE& RiteGIEL OlVETETE
NAITIONAL PAmikrir NIETWORK ON DESABILIITIOES, WASHING-
TON, DC

Ms. FELAND. Thank you, Chairman Jeffords, Chairman Good ling,
nd members of the committee. My name is Martha Fe land, and
am currently serving as president of the school board in Cabot,

AR.
Our school board appreciates the opportunity you have given us

to comment on the proposed requirements and regulations to im-
plement the IDEA Amendments of 1997.

X initially would like to say that we recognize that there are some
very positive changes in IDEA 1997, and we applaud each one of
you for stressing improved educational results for children with

sabilities.
With regard to the proposed regulations, a major concern is the

discipline of children with disabilities. This is probably the number
one issue each of you is encountering in your own State. In the
Cabot School District, E would like to say that no child, whether
disabled or nondisabled, is ever put on the streets, and I think per-
haps this might address Mr. Payne's commentit does not matter
the infraction. Our school board has made a monetary and resource
commitment to educate every child in a free and appropriate man-
ner. We have established a Second Opportunity School to which we
send children who have behavioral problems. We are a firmly com-
mitted group to educate our children, and that is our number one
concern.

Consequently, II want you to know that our concerns with the
regulations do not stem from simply wanting to remove students
from the school system, but we are concerned with what appears
to be a contradiction within the statute and thus the proposed reg-
ulations with regard to the expectations we have for students with
disabilities.

On one hand, you have a statute and proposed regulations whichmake it clear that students with disabilities should be expected,
with the aid of specialized instruction, to acquire the same knowl-
edge and educational skills as their nondisabled peers. However, on
the other hand, the expectations for student behavior and personal
accountability are not the same. A double standard has been cre-
ated for student discipline. In my experience as a local school board
member, we find that we cannot hold students with disabilities as
accountable as their nondisabled peers for identical misbehaviors
because of these extensive procedures.

la the proposed regulations, the requirement that no student
with disabilities can be suspended for more than 10 school days in
a given school year without applying all of the additional proce-
dural protections is burdensome and difficult to implement. This
requirement seemed to have no basis in the statute. Students with
disabilities are much more like their nondisabled peers when it
comes to incidences of misbehavior. It is going to happen.

56



52

When this occurs, we feel the same consequences should apply.
Seventy -five to 80 percent of their time in educational facilities is
spent in the general education program. That is why we believe we
should not expect them not to conform to our school's code of con-
duct. Et is difficult for us to understand why the proposed regula-
tions impose a functional assessment of behavior and manifestation
determination review for any student wit disabilities whose further
suspension would exceed 10 school days cumulatively within a sin-
gle school year.

The statute requires such actions only when a student with dis-
abilities engages in misbehavior involving weapons, drugs or dan-
gerousness. This proposed regulatory requirement is unreasonable,
in our view, and unduly limits the ability of school personnel to dis-
cipline our students equitably.

Another concern is the protections now available to students who
have never been identified as disabled. We find that these stu-
dents, particularly at the secondary level, when faced with long-
term suspension or expulsion, take the position that school person-
nel should have realized there was a possible disability.

If you do not mind, If would like to cite a personal reference. We
recently had two young men from our junior high cam us who were
caught with drugs. Their parents attended the school

p
board meet-

ing, apologized on behalf of their children for the incident, and ac-
cepted the punishment of expulsion. However, following the meet-
ing, an advocate approached these parents, and the parents have
subsequently requested that their children be considered as having
a disability. These were both honor roll students who had never
been suspended a single day, never had a behavioral problem,
never had an academic problem. We think that that will recur fre-
quently as we get into this.

Another area where we are concerned is with graduation require-
ments. The statute does not State that all students with disabil-
ities are entitled to a regular high school diploma, yet the proposed
regulations impose exactly thatan entitlement. In Arkansas, no
student has a statutory entitlement a regular high school di-
plom:a. It is to be earned.

An additional concern is the use of the explanatory notes which
follow the regulatory language. The extensive use of notes appears
to be an attempt to propose and impose preferred methodology as
required practice. The notes seem to further expand the regulations
much further than you all intended.

In closing, I want to emphasize that our school board does not
have an issue with the basic procedural protections afforded to chil-
dren with disabilities. At issue are those additional ones that relate
to discipline. E urge you to remember that responsibility for imple-
menting the statutes lies with State and local education agencies.
II respectfully request that you increase the authority of State and
local education agencies equal to their responsibility by, number
one, removing all regulatory language which exceeds the statute;
number two, eliminating the use of all notes in the regulations;
number three, returning decisionmaking authority relative to dis-
cipline to public school officials; and finally, establishing the same
high standards for behavior as have been established for academic
learning.
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Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Our next witness is Mr. Frank P. Clark, an attorney with the

law offices of James, Smith, Durkin Connelly in Hershey, PA,
and a constituent of our chairman on the House side, Congressman
Good ling.

Please proceed.
Mr. CLARK. Thank you, Chairman Jeffords, Chairman Good ling,and members of both committees.
I come here today from Mechanicsburg, PA. I am an attorney,

and one of the areas of concentration in my practice is special edu-
cation litigation. I have litigated numerous special education cases
on behalf of school districts throughout the greater Harrisburg, PAarea.

Chairman Good ling told me several weeks ago that when Con-
gress enacted IDEA 1997, one of the goals was to limit attorney in-
volvement in special education. This is a laudable goal with which
II agree, because II believe deeply that the worst thing you can dois put a lawyer between a school and a student. But It warn mem-bers of the committee that if you think the new regulations pro-
posed by the Department will not increase the involvement of at-torneys in the special education process, you are wrong.

II come before you today to urge you that these regulations go be-
yond the implementation of the Act and will increase rather than
decrease litigation, and II ask that you direct the Department to re-
vise the regulations to conform to the new Act.

II endorse the comments made by Ms. Feland, and II see the same
concerns that she has. While IDEA 1997 addresses some of theproblems that exist in special education, the Department's regula-tions are going to undo some of these solutions and in fact create
new problems.

When you consider the disparity of viewpoints that exist between
school and parent advocates, it would certainly have been unrea-
sonable to expect that IDEA would solve all the concerns of either
persuasion. Yet it appears here that the regulations largely at-tempt to take up work that the Department felt was undone by the
new Act, and in so doing, the Department does not take careful re-
gard for the process of educating all kids.

What is going to happen instead is great damage to the ability
of schools to meet the needs of all students and an unnecessary em-phasis on legislation.

II would like to point out some of the areas where II feel the regu-
lations go beyond the language of the statute. II will begin with the
section on suspension, Section 300.121. It adds a new twist to the
suspension rule, and it now proclaims that FAPE is denied for sus-pensions that cumulate more than 10 days. It is an expansion be-
yond the previous statutory limit of 10 days for a single offense.
Under the old ct, there was a cumulative limit that was based ona case-by-case review.

For your information, Pennsylvania has in fact legislated its owncumulative limit, 15 days, which provides a bright-line number. IIdo not recommend this to the committee; I would just point outthat that is one process that another State hay adopted on its own,
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and it has been .:( workable number that has been in place for sev-
eral years.

But the new per se rule of 10 days has no basis in statute, and
in provides an unworkable basis for counting suspension.

The alternative placement section, Section 3,1..523, does not im-
plement the intent of the Act. The 45-day placement was clearly in-
tended by Congress to provide a cooling-down placement when a
student and parent cannot agree on setting for student who
puts others in danger. The proposed regulation guts the effective-
ness of such placements, because it unreasonably interprets the 45
days as c lendar days and, worst of all, it applies the 'manifest de-
termination" rules in such a way as to make the 45-day placement
a nullity for certain exceptions.

My greatest dispute is the explanatory note to Section 300.325.
Let me explain one absurd result from this note that someone is
going to exploit. When a school conducts a manifest determination
meeting and concludes that there is no nexus between the disabil-
ity and the Act, the school can then discipline the student as if that
student were not a student with a disability.

I would point out, though, that this would ::: lmost never occur
when you are talking about the emotionally disturbed population;
there would almost always be a connection between the disability
and the behavior. We can hardly imagine a scenario in which such
placements would be operative.

So we have to look at the regulation and the note for when there
is a nexus between the disability and the behavior, and the notes
to this section suggest that if the school concludes there is a nexus,
it should immediately return the student to the former placement,
even if the student is on a 45-day placement.

Well, if that is the case, then the 45-day provision would never
be used for an emotionally disturbed student; there would never be
a 45-day placement, because once that determination of a nexus is
made, the student has to return to the former placement.

By implementing this regulation, the Department would effec-
tively undo the 45-day alternative placements that Congress has
enacted into IDEA 1997.

I want to talk briefly about attorney's fees. Section 300.513 per-
tains to attorney's fees, and while its language accurately quotes
the provisions of IDEA 1997, it also leaves out the substantial and
important new language of IDEA 1997 that limits attorneys from
recovering fees in several situations. Considering that most of the
language in the regulations essentially parrots IDEA 1997, it is
mysterious why the regulations. are mute on this obvious change in
the new law.

As an overall matter, II would point out to the committees that
there is improper emphasis on litigation in IDEA, especially in
these regulations, to resolve any disputes between schools and par-
ents. The parent takes a complaint to an attorney, the attorney
sees the attorney fee provision of IDEA 1997, and together they lay
the groundwork for a complaint and file the complaint. The school
sees the complaint, forwards it to their solicitor, and in about a
month the parties are in hearing, contesting issues that may
never have been discussed in an REP or a multidisciplinary evalua-
tion meeting.
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Everyone appreciates e need to move quickly on kids' pro-grams, but the process that we have here rewards contentiousness.Some parents ultimately brag that they will cost the district thou-
sands in the fight, yet whenever 1 tell a district at e beginningof a matter about IDEA% attorney fee provisions, II am always
asked what the district gets if it prevails. The answer, "Nothing,"
shocks them every time.

The parent-school relationship goes a long way toward affecting
a kid's feelings about school. There is no better way to poison that
relationship than to dangle the litigation sword out there for par-ents to extort their wishes from the district. New changes in theIDEA will help in that eventually, some parents will better craft
their complaints to refine issues before they get to a hearing, and
maybe more will mediate rather than litigate. But the bigger prob-lem is that litigation is a mighty sword that the Act places square-ly in the parents' hands with the instruction to go get the district.

Congress should impose mandatory dispute resolution, lengthenthe time frame from the complaint to the hearing to enable dispute
resolution to work, eliminate the two-step review proceedings with'red appeal to court from a hearing officer, and make clear stand-
ards for awarding and denying attorney fees. This would reduce
the emphasis on litigation, level the playing field, and not unduly
slow down the process.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Clark.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Clark may be found in the ap-pendix.]
The CHAERmAN. Dr. Brian McNulty is Assistant Commissioner in

the Office of Special Services of the Colorado Department of Edu-cation.
Brian, pie se proceed.
Mr. MCNULTY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
N am going to apologize to the interpreter right up front, because

am going to go very quickly, so bear with me, please.I am the assistant commissioner of education of the Colorado De-
partment of Education, and prior to that, I was the special edu-
cation director of the State for 7 years.

I want to give you a little bit of background about Colorado, be-
cause 1 think it will frame my comments. First, we have a veryhigh rate of inclusion in our State; over 70 percent of our kids with
disabilities are educated full-time in the general education curricu-lum. At the same time, however, we have a very low identificationrate of students -1 think we rank 48th in the countryso we do
a very good job of prevention, and I think that addresses your ques-tion about teaching kids to read.

The third point, however, that seems to be brought up is how liti-gious this Act is, and I do want to frame that just a little bit. Iam trying to remember exactly, but my guess is that 1 think wehave only had one case go to court since IDEA, or what was called
94-142, has been implemented in special education.

We have three to five hearings a year. So when we keep hearing
about how litigious this is, that is not true in all parts of the coun-try, and again, I think we need to keep that in mind. Why is that
in Colorado? 1 believe that the reason in Colorado is that, number
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one, we focus on prevention, we do as much as we can up front for
kids and families, and number two, we have a partnership with
families.

I will be flying back today because we start a conference for par-
ents in our State tomorrow, and we do lots and lots of work with
our families to make sure we understand what our joint roles and
responsibilities are.

We :also have standards and assessment in our State. They do
apply to all students, including students with disabilities. The as-
sessments pply to all students with disabilities also.

En terms of the reauthorization, II want to say that II appeared be-
fore Senator Frist's subcommittee, and II was extremely pleased
with the way in which the IDE reauthorization ended up. II really
appreciated the focus on higher accountability, on higher expecta-
tions for kids, on whole-school models for children.

II also want to say before both of the committees here that we ap-
preciate the funding increases that we have seen under IDEA.

Second, II would like to say that in terms of the work that
OSIERS and OSEP have done, we were very happy with the ex-
pected process in terms of getting those rules out. That was very
important for us, and it was a really worthwhile effort on their
p.; rt.

Second, the technical assistance that has been providedI have
never seen the level of technical assistance that we have received.
They came out to our State; twice, we have had visits. They have
met with parents and with school districts, and again, I believe
their technical assistance is noteworthy.

Let me .:lk a little bit about the use of regulations. We lieve
that people rely upon the regulations to provide clarification on the
implementation of the Act. They are our guidelines for decision-
making, and we go to those regulations very, very often. I believe
that clarity in the regulations reduces litigation and does not in-
crease litigation. If we understand what the regulations are about,
then we know how to implement them; and by and large, these reg-
ulations do that. It am supportive of the regulations.

Let me talk just very briefly about Colorado. Most of the things
that are in the current IDEA as reauthorized, we are already doing
in Colorado. The 10-day rule, we have ::]ready done. Behavior
plans, we do. Participation of the general education teachers, we al-
ready do. Access to the general education curriculum, standards
and assessmentthe list goes on. We have been doing those things
in Colorado.

Let me talk specifically, though, about discipline and the 10-day
rule. We have always interpreted that 10-day rule to mean 10 days
in a school year, and it has not posed a problem for us. Usually,
the suspensions for kids offer a 2- or 3-day period at a time. After
the second suspension, II believe certainly that schools would want
to look at whether or not the program is appropriate for the child
or not, and they have plenty of time to do that between those sus-
pensions that are going on. So we have always used the 10-day
rule, and the 10-day rule has always meant 10 days in a school
year for our particular State.

E think the focus is incorrect, to be focusing on the 10 days. We
should be focusing instead on the prevention of suspension and ex-
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pulsion. In Colorado, we have a behavior plan that goes into effect
for all kidsnot just kids with disabilities, but any child who is at
risk of suspension or expulsion has a behavior plan that is devel-
oped and implemented. Why? Because we believe we want to keep

r
kids in school, and we want kids to be able to meet the high stand-s 5 that we have set. I believe that the regulations set a clear
boundary line in terms of being able to do that.

Let me address just one Or two other issues, quickly. The first
is graduation in terms of a change in placement. It is hard for me

imagine how graduation would not be conceived of as a change
in placement. When we consider a change in placement to mean a
change in services or a cessation of services, then clearly, gradua-
tion represents a cessation of services.

In addition to that, when we talk about graduation, usually, we
talk about it in terms of the child meeting the graduation require-
ments, and many of these kids have not met the graduation re-
quirements, and therefore, to cease their services, II believe would
be inappropriate.

Let me end by saying that in terms of participation of regular ed
teachers, we have been doing this for a number of years in Colo-
rado, and it has proven to be very, very successful in terms of iden-
tifying the modifications and accommodations that these kids need
in their general education classrooms in order to access the general
education curriculum.

In conclusion, let me say that we can implement these regula-
tions. We have received very little negative feedback on the pro-
posed regs. We are glad to see that the Congress is interested in
the regulations, but we are ready to act, and we would welcome
your support to do just that.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. McNulty may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
The CHAMMAN. Our final witness is our good friend, Ms. Patricia

McGill Smith, with the National Parent Network on Disabilities.
Please proceed.
Ms. SmrrEt. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GOODUNG. Turn on the red light.
Ms. Siam Mr. Doodling, do not do that to me. [Laughter.]
II am the parent of a young adult with disabilities and a grand-

parent of two young boys who are presently benefitting from excel-
lent special education services.

I became involved with special ucation because of my daughter
Jane and the need to secure a good education for her. If you look
around the room today, you will see that many of my parent col-
leagues have chosen a similar path. want to make the road
smoother for other parents and families.

II am the executive director of the National Parent Network on
Disabilities. NPND provides a voice and a presence for parents of
children, youth and adults with disabilities and special needs. We
are a network of 60 parent training and information centers, as
well as 56 other organizations whose major purpose is to work to-
gether to help parents and families and their children.
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A detailed response here is to your questions that II received. It
was prepared by members of the NPND organization, and they
h ve answered all the questions in my written testimony.

My remarks today are going to focus on the unusual activities
that have been surrounding the reauthorization and what has hap-
pened since then, the subsequent events that have brought us to
today.

You need to know the desperate fear that parents and families
are experiencing as a result of the tumultuous threats to the law
th t we value and that we depend upon for our children. IDEA is
a good law, and our children's rights must be protected.

have heard so many people today talk a'. ut all of this tumult
that is going on. The parents are about to crack because of what
has been happening. I do not think that people have really been
paying attention to that nearly as I believe they should.

Last year, following the footsteps of Chairman Goodlingthank
you, because you helped with doing what we are trying to doand
the work of the stakeholders consensus, which we all remember,
Senate Majority Leader Trent Lott initiated a process to reauthor-
ize IDEA. The success of this process was due to the creation of the
IDEA Working Group that has been mentioned so many times. It
included representatives of both the House and Senate, both sides
of the aisle, and the administration. But more than that, the criti-
cal factor in the process was the inclusion of parents and families
and students as full partners to what was going on and educators,
et al., who came to Washington, many of them on their own finan-
cial resources, to bring the unique information about the edu-
cational needs of children with disabilities. And R just want to
make a comment. The day that the students came to testify, if any-
one was in that room, they will never forget it, because the stu-
dents were actually the most eloquent of all, as were the young
men here today, sitting in the front row, yesterday, as they visited
the di 'erent congressional offices to tell of their needs.

We worked with Congress to bring this unique information about
our children; our message then and our message now is very, very
clear: Implement and enforce the law. Everybody who testifiedI
think every parent who went to the microphone did not sit down
unless they said, "Enforce and implement this law." That is what
they were begging for, and Mr. Jeffords, we spoke just recently
about the need for enforcement of the law.

You came to us, and you told us that the IDEA Working Group
and the diverse stakeholders would come to an agreement on the
bill, and then, congressional leaders would make every e "oat to
pass the bill, and there would be no amendments at that time or
in this Congress. That is what we were toldthat now we need to
regulate the law, now we need to enforce it, and we would all work
together to get increased funding. II remember that part of it real
well, and we have allregular and special education peoplehave
worked to help get that funding secured.

NPND believed you when you said that a deal was a deal. We
believed you when you said it was a fair and balanced compromise.
We have not come to you since then and asked that you change the
provisions we did not like. You know there were provisions that we
did not like; we did not come to you with that. But opponents of
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the law have worked to undermine it and to influence Congress tobreak that agreement.
Mr. Chairman, I have observed your remarks and the frustration

you must feel, Mr. Jefforcls. Instead of focusing on how to create
partnerships and implement the new law at the local level, many
are focusing on language they do not like in the proposed regula-tions for IDEA. Instil, they have not been looking for common
ground; some are promoting fear and division. This has been hap-pening.

Chairman Good ling, you answered the school board's letter that
was in The Washin: in Post last fall, a scathing article about thereauthorization of 110EA, and you and Chairman Riggs answer
that letter, and you said: You wanted to get after this law for 20
years; why aren't you glad for the work that we all came to, andwhy don't you implement it?

It was one of the best letters II have ever seen, and you rightly
stated that they should live up to the agreement that we all made.
NPND is frustrated as well with the pressure that has been placed
on the U.S. Department of Education to reopen the regulatory proc-
ess and in effect, the legislative process as well. This is inconsistentwith the consensus process that result in the IDEA reauthorization
and with our understanding of the intent of Congress.

Sadly, it appears that some of the stakeholders who participatedin the consensus-building process are content neither to allow the
regs to be completed nor to provide sufficient time for the law tobe implemented and the impact studied before pressing for destruc-
tive amendments. Indeed, NPND is very disheartened that thishearing is even be held. Instead of moving forward to implement
and enforce the law, this hearing could be used as a forum to at-tack IDEA.

As family members and advocates, we are disappointed that a
few constituency groups have exaggerated the likely impact of the
proposed regulations on school systems while demanding changes
that will have potentially devastating effects on students with dis-
abilities. Detractors may claim that discipline policies will only af-
fect children who misbehave in school. Our children are being at-tacked for having disabilities and, many times, for being different.

Let me tell you about the children. These young people who camehere yesterday talked to us a great deal all day long about the
things that were happening to them. They want justice. The young
men are Chris and Charles and Owen, and they traveled here withtheir mothers to courageously share their experiences as students
with disabilities in the public school setting. What they have expe-rienced first-hand is discrimination and segregation which has
come because they have a disability. What they want, as they haveplainly stated since they arrived, is the opportunity for a good edu-cation and to be able to go to college. Each of these young men feels
like he is college material. They want to go to college, they want
to reach the American dream.

Two weeks ago, we met with Secretary Riley in response to his
comments and questions. We decided to launch a pledge campaign,
asking parents and educators to make a commitment to work to-gether to make IDEA all that it can be. We have assembled 126
of the pledges of the over 500 that were received from 40 States
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in a very short period of time. Twenty of these came from the Is-
land of Maui, telling us what wonderful law the new IDEA is.
One student had 32 signatures on his pledge from teachers and
former teachers. You have to read it to see the list of who signed
that boy's commitment page.

These notebooks were prepared for you so that you can see what
p rents and educators are doing together, and t Ley believe in the
law, and they are wiling to share their positive ex,. eriences with
you. There are some really touching notes in these 6.. ohs that we

ve prepared for each one of you.
In the past few weeks, we have witnessed attempts, one more

time, to amend IDEA, and I cannot come to this table today and
not mention this; II would be remiss. It was our fear that the pro-
posed amendment would be another attempt to undermine the law.

Senator Wellstone needs to be publicly thanked by parents and
families across this country for allowing his amendment to be sac-
rific in order to offset the teacher flexibility amendment. We
have been fighting these amendments, and we will continue to
fight them until we cannot fight any longer.

The National Parent Network on Disabilities appreciates the op-
portunity to provide input on these important issues. We urge you
once 'n to allow the regulatory process to continue and to sup-
port fix implementation off the new IDEA before accepting the ex-
aycerated and inflated complaints of a few stakeholders who are
attempting to destroy the consensus that you so ably developed
during the reauthorization process.

We thank many of you, particularly Chairman Je 'lords, Chair-
man Goodling, Senator Kennedy, Senator Harkin, Senator Frist,
for your years of standing up for the rights of people with disabil-
ities. Families and children are looking to you to protect the fragile
compromise that the new IDEA reflects. Please do not let them
down, nd do not let us down.

Thank you. [Applause.]
The CHAIR. I thank all of you very much for excellent and

helpful testimony.
Ms. Feland, II would like a little more information about your

school district. II know the e'm (active use of resources for maintaining
school safety and avoiding litigation are issues that school boards
must tackle on a weekly basis. District school policies with regar
to suspension bring into play 11 these issues.

Could you tell us what percentage of Cabot students are sus-
pended from school for more than 10 days in any school year?

Ms. FIELAND. Are you including those for drugs and weapons?
The CHAntmAN. For disabilitiesfor this purpose, let us not get

into the argument of whether those are disability problemsex-
cluding those.

Ms. FELAND. Would you repeat your question what percentage
of students are suspended, or students with disabilities?

The Cam. Are suspended from school for more than 10 days
in a school year.

Ms. FIEXAND. II will have to refer to my school superintendent;
that is not a figure I would have at my fingertips. If you delete
drugs and guns, which are our manor issues for suspensionand
those are not even issues for suspensionwe automatically expel
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for possession of drugs or guns. But suspension for more than 10
days, probably less than one percent of the population.

II believe it was Mr. Martinez who said they had a policy in place.
We do not have that policy of 10 days, but we rarely suspend a
child for more than 2 or 3 days at a time.

The CHAThutgAN. Are those who are subjected to the short-term
suspension required to take home school work, homework?

Ms. FELAND. Absolutely. It is their requirement to make up their
work themselves. However, if you are suspended from school, you
do not receive credit for those clays.

The CAN. Regular teacher participation in IEP meetings
makes good programmatic sense, but has cost implications. How
re regular education teachers- involved in IEP meetings in your

school district now?
Ms. FELAND. We regularly involve regular classroom teachers in

IEP meetings. However, should you require IEP rerouting or addi-
tional meetings, there would be an expense involved. Et would in-
volve substitute pay, that type of thing. However, we feel the issue
is more one of training than the issue of financing involving regu-
lar classroom teachers, because we feel that classroom teachers
have as much impact as special education teachers in that child's
education.

The CHAIRmAN. How many due process hearings did you have
last year in your district?

Ms. FELAND. We had one.
The CHADIMAN. Thank you.
Mr. Clark, I would like to discuss with you how we might elimi-

nate or minimize situations that would trigger litigation through
final regulations. Do you believe the concerns that have been raised
about limiting short-term suspensions within educational services
for 10 e ys in a school year are tied primarily to what is expected
on the 11th day'

Mr. CLARK. The way II interpret the regulations is certainly dif-
ferent from what II heard Secretary Neumann explain this morning.
I interpreted it, as others have throughout Pennsylvania, that
these regulations would have created a complete bar to a suspen-
sion of more than 10 days. I heard her explain this morning that
you go to an 11th day, but the 11th day required reconvening an
IEP meeting and making those kinds of changes.

II still do not see what she said, however, in what II have read
in these regulations.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Goodling?
Mr. 000DLING. I think one of the most confusing things are the

notes. This is the only legislation that II know of where the Depart-
ment has gotten carried away with notes. II think notes are very
confusing not only to the school, but I think they are very confus-
ing to the parents, and am not quite sure how we got into this
business, because when II think about higher ed and everything
else that we have done, do not remember notes playing a leading
role in the regulatory process.

One of the things that we have been talking about over and over
again is how do we get rid of those notes, because we just do not
believe that they are helping; we believe they re confusing.



62

Dr. McNulty, II know things are magnificent in Colorado. I have
been with your Governor on many occasions. Let me ask you a cou-
ple questions.

Could you revise, rewrite, all REPs in Colorado by July 1?
Mr. MCNULTY. Could we have every REP redone by July 1? That

would be di rj cult.
Mr. GOODL/NG. Could you rewrite every REP by July 1?
Mr. MCNULTY. No. That is what I am sayingR believe it would

be difficult to meet the July 1 date, even in Colorado. []Laughter.]
Mr. 000DIING. Mr. Clark, in your last paragraph, II want to say

that some of those ideas are ideas that we had on the House side,
and fortunately, some of them did not become law.

The young lads who are here today are three very bright young
lads. Our problem is that on the one hand, we are talking about
those three young people, whose only problem was that they could
not read. They are very bright, but they cannot read. And then, on
the other hand, we are talking about children who can be a health
and safety problem.

II do not know how we deal with the issue when, on the one hand,
we want to make sure that these youngsters positively have the op-
portunity to reach their potential, because if you talk with them,
you will find that all three of them are very bright; and then, on
the other hand, the responsibility for health and safety in some in-
stances in a classroom. II am not sure how you deal with that situa-
tion. I know how you deal with their problem, and that is better
preparing people to do the job that we expect them to do. I am not
quite surewell, let me ask Dr. McNulty, have you had very many
problems in Colorado regarding health and safety issues as far as
some of the children with disabilities are concerned?

Mr. MCNULTY. II think what II would say is that we have had
problems with behavior, and that behavior is of concern to us, I be-
lieve. But it has not just been with kids with disabilities; it has
been with many children. And that is why IC believe that the inclu-
sion of the behavior plan is so important.

What we need to do is intervene with these students early on,
identify the causes of the behavior, and look at a remediation plan
for these kids such that we can make them responsible for their be-
havior. We do believe that those remedial behavior plans have been
very, very successful in terms of getting kids to deal with their own
behavior and to provide them with the structures and supports
they need to do that.

Mr. GOODLING. Mr. Clark, let me ask you the same question as
far as your area is concerned.

Mr. CLARK. Well, it is an interesting parallel, because we have
the same requirement in Pennsylvania that Dr. McNulty has ex-
plained in Colorado. For more than 8 years, schools have been re-
quired to implement behavior plans for all kids who are deemed at
risk of having any exceptionality, including the emotionally dis-
turbed population. And we have just a wildly different history in
cases going to litigation. As he is explaining this, I am thinking
about the area where I am from, with about 25 schools, of those
25 schools, II can only think of three school in the past 8 years that
have not been to at least one due process hearing.
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II am working with one district now, with less than 1,050 stu-
dents in the school, and they are in their third due process he ring
since January of 1997, which is absurdand it is not a reflection
on the ability of those districts to meet the needs of those kids.
That is the crazy ant.

Mr. GOODLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Harkin?
Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. McNulty, want to make sure II have this straight. You said

the State of Colorado is already doing a lot of the things that would
be required under the proposed regulations; is that right?

Mr. MCNULTY. Yes, that is correct.
Senator HARKIN. You said you already provide services to chil-

dren who have been suspended for more than 10 days in the school
year even if they have only received a short-term suspension.

Mr. McNuurv. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. And you go to a behavioral intervention plan

after a child's first suspension, even if it is only for a day or two.
Mr. McNuLTY. We actually try to do it before they are sus-

pended.
Senator HARKIN. And you said your regular education teachers

participate in IEP meetings.
Mr. McNuLTY. Yes, they do.
Senator HARKIN. Based on your real life experiences are these

regulations workable?
Mr. McNuunt. Yes, they are very workable. As a matter of fact,

we have been doing most of them for a number of years already.
Senator HARKIN. I have got to tell you II have read the testi-

mony II missed yours because II was out, but K heard the last two,
and I read all of themand listening to Arkansas and Pennsylva-
nia and now Colorado, II am wonderingdo we all live in the same
country? Is this not the United States of America?

Again, it brings to mind a case we had in Iowa a few years ago
in West Middle School in Sioux City, with 650 students, 72 percent
of whom come from homes considered at or below the poverty line,
28 percent minority, 32 percent are children with disabilities who
have IEPs. That is high, isn't it? Thirty-two percent.

Prior to the date that Mike McTaggert took over as principal, the
1 year priorlisten to thisthe 1 year prior, the school had 692
suspensions, 220 of which involved disabled children. The absentee-
ism rate was 25 percent, and there were 267 referrals to juvenile
authorities. That was 1 year prior.

Dr. McTaggert took over, and 1 year later, the number ofsuspen-
sions of nondisabled children went from 692 to 156, the number of
suspensions of disabled children went from 220 to zero. Attendance
went from 72 percent to 98.5 percent. Juvenile court referrals, as
I said, went from 267 to three.

I went out and visited that school, and II asked what happened.
What happened? The laws did not change. We did not do anything
different. The State did not do anything different. Well, he said, we
just enacted a different philosophy. We looked at prevention first
and getting in front of the problem. We made sure the teachers
were trained. Our philosophy of discipline was to use discipline as
a tool to teach rather than to punish, and that it takes a whole vil-
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loge to raise a child. We brought in the parents, and we got the
teachers together. And look at what happened in 1 year.

II guess what that illustrates to me, and listening to you, is that
if a State and the people who run their tucation system want to
make it work, they can make it work. On the other hand, if we
want to litigate, if we want th polarize people, you can go that
path, too, and you can have all kinds of problems.

II just think that that is an example of what I mean. If you want
it to work, and you want it to work reasonably well, and you under-
stand the constitutional requirements that have been set upon us
not to discriminateif a State provides free :rend ,:+ppropriate pub-
lic education to all kids, it cannot discriminate on the basis of race
or sex or religion or disabilityif we understand that, and we work
together in common concert, then we can accomplish these things
just like Mike McTaggert did at his school. There is no secret to
what he did. It is called decency, and it is called common sense and
understanding.

Ms. Feland, II read your testimony, and II have a letter here that
you wrote on January 15, 1998, which you signed. It is on Cabot
Public School stationery, :rnd you write, and II quote from the letter,
th t 'Children with disabilities will ultimately suffer the most from
these *visive Amendments. Unfortunately, implementation of
these Amendments will polarize our patrons when the predictably
harsh backlash from parents of children without disabilities oc-
curs.' That is the end of your quote.

A couple of years ago, we were told by the national PTA that
IDEA is only divisive when there is a hick of communication and
understanding among interested p rrties. So it troubles me to hear
you talk about IDEA Amendments creating a backlash against chil-
dren with disabilities. Wouldn't we be better if school boards
like yours worked with all parents to foster understanding and to-
getherness rather than fueling fires of divisiveness?

Maybe the State of Arkansas needs to send some people out to
Colorado to see what they are doing. [Applause.] N really mean that
sincerely. It may come across as light, but it was not; I mean that
in sincerity. We learn from other States. In my State of Iowa, we
go and look at other States to see what they do and how we can
adopt it better. If Colorado is doing it, II would suggest, Mr. Clark,
Ms. Feland, that maybe you ought to look at how Colorado is doing
it. Maybe it could be helpful. II did not mean it in a light sense;
II mean it sincerely. Look at what Colorado is doing. Maybe it could
be helpful.

Do you think that might be a good suggestion, Ms. Feland?
Ms. FELAND. We are envious of Colorado's track record. Our con-

cernyou mentioned the backlashour concern has been that
when you bring three children before the school board for identical
circumstances of behavioral problems, you can discipline two of
them in one way because they do not qualify as disabled students,
and you have to discipline the third one differently because he or
she does qualifyI am not talking about a child whose disability
is visually obvious, but perhaps a child who attends one resource
class a day. That is very difficult for parents to understand. It is
difficult for us to explain as school board members.
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Senator HARKIN. I know it is difficult sometimes for parents to
understand, but that is where communication and bringing parents
in to discuss these things comes in. I cannot tell you how many
times h ve been confronted with situations in my own State with
school boards that have come up with these horror stories on dis-
cipline, and 11 have gone out of my way to track them down and
find out what was going on. II had one case that lingered for almost
a year and a halfand I can give you all the documentation on it
and I finally got the principal and the head of the school board to
say that it was not quite like they thought it was.

People get these fears, and they get emotionally distraught and
so on, and we have to track them down, and once we track them
down and ferret out all the information, in every case that II have
tracked down, it has not been as it was initially presented.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator, II will come back to you.
Senator IH[ARKIN. Well, II will just say one last thing. tin your let-

ter, you said: "The authors of the Amendments obviously believe
that students with disabilities have the right to be taught every-
thing that education has to offer, except that misbehavior carries
consequences." You stated that in your letter.

Do you really believe that the parents sitting in this room do not
want their kids to learn right from wrong? I do not know of any
parent who does not want his child-1 do not care what disability
he haswho does not want his child to know right from wrong.

Ms. ]ELAND. II believe that the majority II would dare to say
every parent in this roomfeels that way. There are exceptions,
extreme exceptions, to that rulewe encounter them, unfortu-
nately, weekly, if not more often on a regular basis in the school
systemwho do not hold their children liable for their behavior.

Senator HARKIN. Again, II can understand that human nature
varies and that there will be people like that, but I do not think
you can cast it as a blanket over everyone, that we the authors of
the Amendments, believe that students should not be taught right
from wrong. 11 was one of the authors of the Amendments, and I
do not believe that, and I do not think Senator Jeffords or Con-
gressman Goodling or anybody else believes that, either.

So II would hope, again, that these kinds of letters would be fewer
in number in the future with that kind of language.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CRAIRmAN. Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HurcraNsoN. Th nk you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Feland, I want to compliment you on how well you have rep-

resented the State of Arkansas and for your very thoughtful and
very responsible statement and how courteously you responded to
what were, I think, some very unfair statements and characteriza-
tions of our State. So II compliment you, and It commend you for
that. And I want to say that the letter that was cited is quite rep-
resentative of hundreds of letters that have been received by Sen-
ators on both sides of the aisle and from every State in the Union.

I was on the floor of the Senate this morning II referred to this
earlierwhen Senator Gorton from Washington State referred to
his visit to scores of school districts across his State in the last 2
weeks of which this concern, the concern about the backlash that
you referred to in the letter, Iv mentioned by school officials and
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by parents. So II think your letter was not divisive; it was reflecting
genuine concern, and it was done in a thoughtful way, and the re-
straint that you have displayed today as a witness is to be com-
mended.

Dr. McNulty, you say people rely on regulations, people de Iend
on them, and that clarity in regulations reduces litigation. ould
you consider yourself a regulator?

Mr. McNutt:rt. No. II would consider myself a person who pro-
vides lots of technical assistance, although we do do monitoring for
compliance, also, so that certainly is a part of our role.

Senator HUTCHINSON. II would think compliance and enforcement
would be regulatory, would they not?

Mr. McNum. Yes.
Senator arromsoN. OK. Do you agree that regulations should

be strictly in accord with statutory language?
Mr. MCNULTY. Yes, I think that they should be in accordance

with the language but also the intent of the statute.
Senator arrcHmisoN. Rightwhich is somewhat subjective at

times, right?
Mr. MCNULTY. Right.
Senator HUTCHINSON. So you would not favor regulations that

would exceed or go beyond what is written in law by the elected
representatives of the people.

Mr. MCNULTY. No, they should not go beyond the law. They
should interpret the law so that we can understand what the law
means, though.

Senator HUTCHINSON. All right. And, of course, there are many
others who believe that the interpretation that administrative
agencies are employing today, not just in the Department of Edu-
cation but in many areas, goes beyond, well beyond, the intent of
congressional language.

Is your position in support of the proposed regulations represent-
ative of directors of special education across the country?

Mr. MCNULTY. I would not purport to represent the directors of
special education, no.

Senator HUTCHINSON. And we have already hear that Colorado
is kind of unique State, in a unique situation, so II do not guess
we would want to broaden your characterization today as a witness
to represent the position of all State departments of education and
special education.

Mr. MCNULTY. No, If would not say that; I would represent every-
one.

Senator HUTCHINSON. You mentioned that in Colorado, gradua-
tion is considered to be a "change in placement,' and the proposed
regulations support what you are currently doing. Your position
seems to be contrary to that expressed by the majority of State offi-
cials. The National Association of State directors of Special Edu-
cation commented that the requirements are, quote, 'costly, bur-
densome and unnecessary." They argue that there is no benefit to
requiring a reevaluation of the student at graduation.

Could you explain to me what benefits you see in going through
this exercise?

Mr. MCNULTY. 11 believe I can. When you look at what constitutes
a change in placement, a change in placement usually refersand
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this is at least by case lawto a change in services that the child
receives. So if we were, for instance, to change a child's REP by cut-
ting out a service or by eliminating a servicesay, speech ther
pyand we just decided to do that, that would be considered a po-

tential change in placement. In order to not do that, we would go
in an NEP meeting, and we would review what services the child
needs in order to clarify on the ]IEP what our requirements are.

When we look at a broader level of service, like eliminating all
the services that child would receive, it only seems reasonably to
go into an REP meeting with the family to say we see your child
graduatingand I am using that term loosely, because often-
timesand I think this was clarified in the regulationswe use
things like "certificates of attendance" or "certificates of comple-
tion, which do not mean that the child has met the graduation re-
quirements, but just mean that the child has been there. And a
child's services, then, could end at age 18, without ever having met
the real graduation requirements.

So it seems to me reasonable to assume that you would want to
have an IEP meeting where you bring in the family to review what
the child has met, which of the XEP goals has the child met, look
at the transition plan, and assure that you have addressed the
services that were in that plan. If you have, then the child could
graduate; if you have not, and the child has not met the graduation
requirements, I believe that that would be the purpose of that REP
meeting.

Senator IlurcErimsom OK. II appreciate understanding the ration-
ale, and II would just mention again that apparently, it is in conflict
with the National Association of State Directors of Special Edu-
cation, who feel that it is costly, burdensome and unnecessary.

You mentioned that in Colorado, you already require the partici-
pation of the general education teacher in REP meetings. Does Colo-
rado require the physical presence of the general education teacher
at each and every REP meeting, whenever they occur?

Mr. MCNULTY. The general educators would attend the meetings
if they had information to include. There is a requirement for them
at the initial REP meeting, certainly, to attend, and they would at-
tend any other meetings where they had required information.

Senator IltrragamoN. So it is not true that they are required to
participate in every REP meeting.

Mr. MCNULTY. They may not attend if there were a review meet-
ing, for instance, that was asked for; but usually, the general edu-
cators do attend every meeting.

Senator HUTCHIPISON. If they have relevant information.
Mr. McNum. Right.
Senator HUTCHINSON. So they are not physically present at every

meeting. To your knowledge, have there been any problems caused
with scheduling of teachers and ensuring that classes are covered
during those REP meetings?

Mr. McNuurv. Certainly, there have been occasions when that
has been a problem, but by and large, that has not been a big prob-
lem. Most of the time, when we have REP meetings, we have them
following school, such that everybody can attend.

Senator HurcinNsom The phrase, "access to the general edu-
cation curriculum," is or referenced in multiple places and dis-
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cipline provisions to give school districts some flexibility and to fa-
cilitate implement tion and compliance. Do you think that in order
to do th,:it, we should allow that definition of "access to general
education curriculum" to be left to the local school districts and the
State education agencies to define?

Mr. McNuurv. Well, II think the way that it is defined in the reg-
ulations really talks about the content, that they will have access
to the curriculum, and it talks about just access to the curriculum.
So do not find that to be a problem in terms that it does not im-
pose a curriculum at all. The curriculum is still defined by the local
school districts in our State. But having access to that curriculum
means that students with disabilities are going to be addressing
that curriculum.

Senator HUTCHINSON. II think the question is whether we ought
to be defining it, whether the Federal Government ought to be de-
fining what a general curriculum is and what access to general
education curriculum is; and should we leave that to the local
school districts.

Mr. McNuurv. Well, II do not think that you are defining what
the general ed curriculum is

Senator HUTCHINSON. That, we can differ on, but you would say
that that would not be appropriate; that should be left at the local
level.

Mr. MCNULTY. II think that the local curriculum is defined by the
local school district in our State, yes.

Senator IHIUTCHINSON. And access to it.
Mr. MCNULTY. Well, access to it I think is required by the stat-

ute.
Senator HU'FCHINSON. The definition of access
Mr. McNuurv. II think all that definition says is that it is related

to the content of the curriculum. That is all it is talking about is
the content of the curriculum.

Senator HUTCHINSON. So that what that means, "access to the
general education curriculum," should be left to the local school dis-
tricts to have some flexibility in defining that.

Mr. MCNULTY. No. I believe this clarifies the language of the
statute.

Senator IHIUTCHINSON. So, then, you would support defining it at
the Federal level.

Mr. MCNULTY. Yes, yes.
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you.
II do have a few more questions, but I know that my time has

expired.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me just ask one question of all of you on the

10-day and the 11th day thing which worries me, because it sets
in motion all sorts of things.

Suppose a student were suspended for 9 days the first month
and then was suspended on the next -to -last day of the school year.
Does it make sense to trier all these things that must go on
when the school is only going to be in session for one more day?
I think if you go to the absurd, you kind of wonder about the rigid-
ity of it.

Does anybody have any comment?

73



69

Mr. CLARK. II will comment. In Pennsylvania, all the school ad-
ministrators I have ever encountered are people of &,re t decency
and common sense, as Mr. Meraggert in Iowa., and E think they
would all look at that situation and say it would be crazy to recon-
vene meetings at this point in the year and go through the process
anew.

Mr. MCNULTY. I would beg to differ. If it is the last day of the
school year, it is the last day the students are there. Staff is still
there at the end of the school year, and you would certainly want
to reconvene an IEP meeting such that you could look at why are
we experiencing these behaviors in preparation for the fall of the
next year. Why wouldn't you want to have a meeting where you
were planning for the next school year so that it does not happen
again?

Mr. CLARK. But that IEP is already being reviewed in the course
of the year. The REPs in Pennsylvania, at least, are being reviewed
on an annual basis, so there has already been an REP that has
been developed and is being put in place for the next school year.

Mr. McNuury. Well, the DEP could be reviewed in December, and
the behavior could happen in January, and then you would h ve
to wait until the following December before it was reviewed.

Ms. SmrrH. 11 have to answer that question.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Ms. SmrrH. My daughter was suspended the last 5 days of school.

I have actual knowledge of what happens when that occurs. My
daughter has had challenging behaviors for almost all her life, and
1 year when she was in high school, she pushed a bus driver,
which of course, you do not want them doing. The principal said,
"I am suspending you." It made the principal very angry, and he
said to me, "We are suspending her this time for 5 days, because
we are going to have a real peaceful end of this school year, and
we will just get her out of here for the 5 days."

think that in my memory, that is probably the maddest I have
ever been at any educator that I have ever metand people who
know me know that I do really well with educators. 11 have done
all right with them. spent that whole summer working with that
school district, and the truth of the matter is I was going to take
them to court, but did not have to, because they finally came to
me and said, "Would you quit appealing our throwing your daugh-
ter out, because regular education is what you are using" this w s
7 or 8 years agoand E said, "I do not care if am using regular
education. You did it to my daughter, and K can appeal everything
you have got."

They finally came to me and said, "OK, you win. What can we
do to help you with your daughter for next fall?"

That is what we did, and then we made a plan,and for the next
4 years, Jane went to regular education classes, two a year, and
in the 4 years that she went to two classes per year, I never once
had a report of bad behavior on her part in those two classes four
times a year, and she even got an "A" in the home ec class, where
she never had had an "A" in anything before.

So you have just hit a hot button with this mother when you ask
if you know anything about somebody getting suspended the last
day, because that is what happened to us. And I think that Dr.
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McNulty is correct that you would spend some time looking t
what the heck happened, so that when you go in next fallso you
have to reconvene your REP team, or maybe you have to talk to
behavior specialist or somebody, and say, ok y, if this is going to
hap

r
n, why don't we take a look and see if we can get it so that

it oes not happen next yearbecause what happened to my
daughter made a huge di erence in her life because she did not ex-
perience any real "into ation," they called it in those days. Now
we hope it is 'inclusion. It was not really "inclusion". she was "in-
tegrated." And it helped her as an adult to have had at least that
much integration in school.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Goodling?
Mr. GOODLING. Yes. II just wanted to tall Dr. McNulty that, if II

understood him correctly, I will have him in court on July 2nd if
he tries to give out a "certificate of attendance." I will guarantee
him that.

Ms. &mi. Could I make one comment about the general hear-
ing in toto? II wish that people would try to think in terms of using
common sense. One of the things that we seem to have gotten so
far away fromwhen you said we had a "love -in" last ye r when
it finally came to conclusion and being able to sign into law the
IDEA Amendments of 1997a lot of what II have heard all day
today and what II hear so often is that common sense is not applied!.
And II know you have got to have regulators, I have you have got
to have lawyersbut you have heard the incident that I just de-
scribed to you about my daughter. We did not go to law, we did
not go to court. We worked until we worked the problem out on her
behalf.

And oftentimes, 11 am sorry, It am quite provoked with all sorts
of people, because II think they have not been using common sense
to address the needs. And the families who are sitting out here and
the kids who are sitting out here will use common sense if you give
them the chance.

There was not much said about mediation today, and I wish
there had been. The new provisions of medi tion in the law are
going to be extremely, extremely beneficial. Nobody is talking
about that. They are saying, oh, we have got to get a lawyer, we
have got to go to law, we have got to go to court, we have got to
do this. No. Parents do not want to go to court. We do not want
to be going out, hiring lawyers.

Help us to mediate the problems and get our kids in school and
serve them. This is what needs to happen.

The CHArintaig. Since those were my provisions, II obviously agree
with you, but II think common sense is what I was trying to raise
with the last issue that we can take a look at it two ways. II think
Mr. Clark could be just as accurate as you are with your daughter,
and if it is a one-day suspension for a minor thing, why do you
want to trip, er all thethere should be some scretion in some of
these things to allow common sense to prevail rather than having
a rigid system. There is a requirement for annual review of the
REP, for instance, so it might be foolish to do it twice in a row or
within a monthall those things. That is the point II was trying to
make.

Any further comments? Senator Harkin?
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Senator HARKIN. Mr. Chairman, just one final thing which is

ni
lagential to this. I was reviewing the testimony at home last

t to get ready for the hearing, and I have a daughter who is
a junior in high school, and I asked her, "Jenny, just out of curios-
ity, what do you think about suspension?' I did not mention dis-
ability or anything, but just "What do you think about kids beingsus nd from school?"

She asked for what, I said for acting up and disturbances andthings like that.
She said, 'That is dumb. Usually, for a lot of those kids who are

acting up if you suspend them and send them home, it is like a
vacation for them. They do not want to be i ere anyway. What
they should do is put them in a class and keep them in school and
make them sit in that class all day and do work."

So II guess II have got to say that philosophically, If have been
thinking about this, and when II was a kid in school, we were sent
home and things like thatand E will not tell you how many times
II was; II do not want to get into thatbut it just seems to me that
we talk about suspension as sort of the normative, and I have justgot to say again for the record that think suspending a kid from
school, whether disabled or nondisabled, has got to be one of the
dumbest things we do in this country. II agree with my daughter
Jenny, and II just wanted to say that for the record.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say for the
record that, as the father of three sons, who has had children face
in-class suspension and out-of-school suspension, that both of them
have a place, both of them have a role, and that we had better keep
all the tools available for school teachers and administrators. There
are different levels of discipline. There is a time at which the em-
barrassment or the requirement to be placed out of school and todo the homework and to come back in with that homework done
can sometimes be effective, and I would not want to just make ablanket rule that it never works or should never be used.

Senator HARKIN. Well, I would just gently disagree with my
friend from Arkansas. It just do not think that that is at all a tool
to be used for kids to teach them that education is importantto
send them home. We just disagree on that. II think that doing it
in schoolsegregating them out and putting them in another roomfor the y and making them do workis fine. But to send them.
home, we just have a disagreement on that.

Sen tor HurcHiNsoN. We do inde.
Mr. Chairman, I wanted to ask Mr. Clark one additional ques-tion. Ms. Smith said no parents want to sue. II just wonder if that

has been your experience, Mr. Clark. Have all your clients had that
same attitude about filing a lawsuit or litigation?

Mr. CIARK. If that were the case, Senator, I would be a poor
man, and my districts would be much happier.

Senator HUTCHINSON. And as an attorney who has represented
both parents and school districts, do you believe that attorneys dis-
courage the use of mediation to resolve dispute regarding a child'seducation?

Mr. CLARK. II have not seen that personally. I have spoken with
school people who have suspected that of some parent lawyers.
Thankfully, It have not observed that myself. II worked out a case
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not too long ago with an attorney from Pittsburgh who has been
very accommodating, attempting to essentially help me mediate the

erence between his client and my client, and so far we have
been successful. I wish all my cases worked out that way; sadly,
they do not.

Senator INUTCH11ISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Off. E thank you all. All Members will have an oppor-

tunity to include statements for the record, and in my case, an ex-
tended statement will be made a part of the record without objec-
tion.

[The prepared statement of Senator Jeffords

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Less than a year ago, Congress passed and the President signed
into law P.L. 105-17, the Individuals with Disabilities Education
Act Amendments of 1997. It took much of the last Congress and
four solid months of work in this Congress to produce a stren
ened law that would give parents and educators the tools t ey
need to help children with disabilities receive a quality edu-
cation. Day after day, the Administration, House and Senate Demo-
crats and Republicans sat at the table in an unprecedented effort
to achieve consensus on legislation.

The consensus we achieved must be rekindled. The communica-
tion and mutual respect that brought us a strong law must be ap-
plied in this final phase of the regulatory process. If we do not rees-
tablish last year's partnerships and find common ground, fear, divi-
sion, and efforts to amend IDEA will become commonplace. That is
not good for kids with disabilities. We have to get things back on
track.

Actions speak louder than words. Regulations, to work, must re-
flect clarity and flexibility, and be consistent with law. It is my
hope that by having a frank and open discussion about the pro-
posed IDEA regulations, we will facilitate the development of final
IDEA regulations that are clear, flexible, and consistent with the
spirit and intent of the 1997 IDEA amendments and good faith ne-
gotiations that led to the new law.

Clear, flexible regulations, that are consistent with the statute,
that everyone can understand, will do a great deal to reduce the

. tension that parents and educators of children with disabilities are
now experiencing. This hearing offers everyone an opportunity to
discuss major issues that have arisen since the issuance of the pro-
posed regulations on October 22, 1998. It is my hope that today we
will identify some common ground that will substantially impact on
the final regulations for IDEA, lead to new partnerships tween
parents and educators at the local level, and result in improvement
in educational services for students with disabilities.

By holding this joint hearing with my good friend Bill Goodling,
Chairman of the House Committee on Education and the
Workforce, we offer stakeholders an opportunity to tell us their
opinions on the proposed IDE regulations.

We have asked witnesses to address specific provisions in the
proposed IDEA regulations. E would like to offer observations on
how and why some of these provisions could be addressed in the
final regulations.
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It is my view the final IDEA regulations should clearly identify
a range of acceptable options for providing educational services
when a student with a disability is subject to short term suspen-
sion. The concerns that have been raised about limiting short term
suspensions without educational services to "10 days in a school
year" are tied primarily to what is expected on the 'eleventh day".
If schools could be given discretion over the nature and level of
educational services that would be provided on the eleventh day, if
only a short term suspension was involved at that point, the con-
tention over "ten days in a school year" could be resolved.

If believe the final IDEA regulations should clearly establish what
"had knowledge of disability" means, when a child has not yet been
found eligible for special education and related services and vio-
lates school discipline policy. Requiring written documentation of
knowledge would seem to be a simple solution.

It is reasonable to expect the final regulation should clarify when
schools must conduct manifestation determinations and behavioral
assessments and intervention plans. This clarification would clear-
ly ease implementation and compliance with the discipline provi-
sions.

The final regulations should set the time line for expedited due
process hearings of sufficient length to allow the timely compilation
and consideration of the facts. Perhaps the defining of such time
lines should be left to States.

I believe that the final regulations should leave the definition of
"access to the general education curriculum" to local school districts
and State educational agencies, given the diversity of meaning in
the term "general education curriculum".

The final regulations should not modify the "stay-put" provision
in the law, beyond that allowed in connection with the discipline
provisions.

The final regulations should clarify: when parental consent
would be required for evaluation activities; what would constitute
a "re- evaluation "; and what would constitute "regular education
teacher participation" in IEP meetings.

The final regulations should not include policy interpretations
that are based on policy letters th t are obsolete or unnecessary or
include policy interpretations that have no statutory basis.

For example, the proposed IDEA regulations characterize of
graduation of a child with a disability as a change in placement,
requiring parental consent and a comprehensive reevaluation of the
child. The 1997 IDEA amendments strengthen the parent involve-
ment, the IMP, and the accountability provisions in IDEA. These
new provisions make the need for regulatory text, based on an old
policy letter, obsolete.

Also, the proposed regulations, using the justification in a policy
letter and not the statute, allow children with disabilities, who
turn three-years-of-age in the stammer, as having automatic consid-
eration for extended school year services. Since parents of toddlers
have the option of continuing services under an individualized fam-
ily service plan (IFSP) or developing an individualized education
program when their toddler turns 3, parents whose toddlers turn
3 in the summer can ensure the continuation of services under an
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IFS?. Thus, the proposed regulatory text creates new expectations
and burdens that are unnecessary.

The proposed regulations, without any basis in the statute, au-
thorize hearing officers ttm a w rd attorneys' fees. The inclusion of
this authorization in the final regulations would clearly represent
a policy interpretation that lacks a statutory b se.

II look forward to hearing the Department's rationale for these se-
lected re . , '.athry provisions and the views of all witnesses with re-
gard to e final disposition of IDEA regulations. If we can sort out
together how the regulations should and must work when in fin : :t1
form, we can fulfill the promise of last year's law. E hope everyone
with an interest in children with disabilities and their future, will
help us find, once again, the common ground on which we stood
last June.

Now, I turn to my friend Bill Goodling for an opening t tement.
The CHAmmAN. II want to thank all the witnesses here t ay and1.f

all the people who have attended and exercised their right of free
speech occasionally, which is a perfect part of the process.

This is a very important hearing today, and N hope it has allowed
the issues to be raised and discussed and hopefully, they will 've
guidance to the Secretary of Education when the Department
comes forth with final regulations.

II especially want to thank the witnesses on the final panel, who
have brought us different, very helpful perspectives. It wish you
well, and E will reserve the right to ask you a question or two after
you have gone home, if you do not mind, as we go forward, trying
to make sure that what we did this past year was worthy of the
great consensus it had. I believe it was, and II ::,m sure that, work -
ing with ci,e Secretary, it will turn out th At w y.

Thank you very much. The hearing is adjourned.
[The appendix follows.]
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APPENDIX

PREPARED STATEMENT OP JUDITH E. i EUMANN

Chairman Corralling, Chairman Jeffordo, and Members of the Committees, thank
you for the opportunity to appear at this joint hearing of the House Committee on
Education and the Workforce and the Senate Committee on Labor and Human Re-
sources. You have invited me to discuss the Department's development of the rev
lotions necessary to implement the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act
Amendments of 1997 (IDEA '97).

The extraordinary bipartisan and bicameral process through which the IDEA '97
statute was developed was at tunes difficult and contentious; but the end result was
a fair bill that reaffirms the constitutional right of children with disabilities to a
equal educational opportunity and at the same time recognizes the legitimate con-
cerns of State and local educational agencies responsible for implementing the law.

The main thrust of my opening remarks is to share with you the process we in
the Department followed in developing the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM),
and are continuing to follow in developing the final regulations for the Part B pro-
gram. But I would like to say from the outset that the IDEA ,97 improves and re-
forms special education in a very crucial wayto link it more closely to general edu-
cational reforms and to help ensure better results for children with disabilities
first, by ensuring their participation in the general education curriculum with non-
disabled children (to the extent appropriate); second, by requiring increased account-
ability through participation of these children in State and district-wide assess-
ments; and third, by providing for increased participation of parents in a meaningful
way in major aspects of their child's education.

The statute also helps to ensure that schools are safe and conducive to learning
for all children in school. And it is further directed toward reducing paperwork and
burden to the greatest extent possible.

When IDEA '97 was signed into law on June 4, 1997, we in the Department felt
a great responsibility to the parents, the disabled children, and the education com-
munity to move rapidly to promulgate clear rules and to include interpretations of
general interest and applicability to accompany the proposed rules.

But we were also committed to ensuring that we would regulate: (1) only when
necessary to improve the quality and equality of services to children with disabil-
ities of all ages; and (2) when necessary to facilitate implementation in the field.
When regulations, in fact, are necessary, our goal has been to strive for flexibility,
equity, and limited burden. We have consistently tried to adhere to these principles.

the development of the NPRM, we used a collaborative approach by seeking
input and suggestions from a wide constituent base representing all groups and in-
dividuals that have a vested interest in the education of children with disabilities.
For example, we thought that it was important to get input from the field on what
should go into the proposed regulations, and to help ensure effective implementation
of IDEA '97 at the State and local levels. And so we did several things:

(1) Throughout June and July, we conducted a series of meetings with interest
groups (including parents, school boards, school administrators, and teachers) to so-
licit input on IDEA implementation and on issues that might be addressed in regu-lations.

(2) On June 27, three weeks after the law was signed, we published a notice in
the Federal Register requesting from the public advice and recommendations on reg-
ulatory issues under IDEA '97. By the end of August, 334 comments were received
in response to the Notice, including letters from parents and public and private
agency personnel, and from parent-advocate and professional organizations. The
comments addressed most of the major provisions in IDEA '97 (such as new funding
provisions, discipline procedures, provisions relating to evaluating children, individ-
ualized education programs (IEPs], the participation of private school children with
disabilities, and methods of ensuring services). All of these comments were carefully
reviewed and considered in developing the NPRM.

(3) We arranged for six regional workshops for State directors of special education
to receive training on the new statutory requirements. These sessions also afforded
State directors a opportunity to raise comments and concerns about the statutory
Furisions and make suggestions on areas where further clarification might be help-

(4) The Department's monitoring staff conducted on-site meetings with each State
educational agency, at which each State would bring together its own constituencies
to develop steps for local implementation of the new IDEA statute.
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(5) Because of requests from the field for initial guidance regarding the removal
of students from their current placement for 10 school days or less, the Department
drafted a "Question and Answer." document on the issue.

In addition, as part of our open collaborative process, the Director of Special Edu-
cation ]Programs, Dr. Thomas Hehir, and I have made numerous presentations at
national conferences of groups involved in education for children with disabilities,
as well as may State-wide meetings involving local directors of special education,
representatives of institutions of higher education, and others interested in the edu-
cation of children with disabilities.

While carrying out these efforts to ensure active and meaningful involvement of
the general public in developing regulations and implementing the new law, we
were able to draft the proposed regulations and have the NPI on the street in
just over four months from the date that the bill was signed into law. That was an
enormous accomplishment requiring a tremendous commitment of staff time and ef-
fort. We cat ourselves a very ambitious schedule with the goal of having final regu-
lations in place by this Spring, and I believe our publication of the NPRM was
among the most prompt such actions taken for any program of similar complexity.

The NPRM was published on October 22, 1997. Immediately following its publica-
tion, we conducted seven public meetingsin Boston, Atlanta, Dallas, 'Washington,
DC, San Francisco, Denver, and Chicago.

Ac of January 20 (the end of the 90-day public-comment period), we had received
over 4,1590 written comments from a very wide rage of individuals and organizations
with an interest in the education of children with disabilities, including letters from
virtually every major national advocate and professional association, and letters
from individual parents, persons with disabilities, teachers, administrators, and oth-
ers.

We have received approximately 50 letters from Members of the Congress, includ-
ing the letter of January 20th to Secretary Riley from Chairman Goodling, Chair-
man Jeffords, Chairman Riggs, Senator C4ats, Senator Frist, and the Majority

commenting on the Department's NPRM. In addition, we have met a num-
ber of times with Congressional staff to answer questions regarding provisions in
the NPRM about which you had concerns. We viewed them meetings as helpful and
productive.

The statutory language added by IDEA '97 and the technical assistance materials
included in the make up nearly CO percent of the entire NPRM. The remain-
ing 29 percent of the NPRIK included language that was used to clarify specific stat-
utory provisions in order to facilitate implementation of the new provisions and to
include in the Federal Register longstanding Department interpretations of general
interest or applicability, including interpretations that were followed during the
Reagan and Bush Administrations. We think this approach is sound and helpful, be-
cause it provided everybody a opportunity to comment on these clarifications and
interpretations, and because it combines all relevant material into a single, user-
friendly document.

The comments, as awhole, responded to may sections of the regulations, includ-
ing those reflecting changes made as a result of IDEA '97 (for example, on dis-
cipline, IEPs, and procedural safeguards). We also received may comments on items
from the current regulations that were not changed by IDEA '97.

May people had not reviewed carefully the current IDEA regulations in some
time, and assumed that a number oflprov isions retained from the current regula-
tions were new requirements. The has provided may constituents with an
opportunity to take a hard look at the IDEA requirements. This has chal-
lenged people in ways that never happened before.

May of the letters we received are quite comprehensive in both the length and
breadth of the comments. Our staff is currently working virtually around-the-clock
to complete the analysis of the comments and to make preliminary determinations
about changes we should recommend to the Secretary for the final regulations. Ac-
companying the final regulations will be a detailed analysis of the 4,500 comments
received and the changes that have been made as a result of those comments. The
perspectives of individuals and groups of parents, teachers, State and local officials,
and individuals with disabilities are immensely valuable to us. I want to assure you
that, an Members of Congress, your comments always carry great weight in our ac-
tivities. We believe this will continue our bipartisan effort to ensure effective imple-
mentation of the statutory requirements of IDEA '97.

Of the input we have received, we received many comments on discipline, as well
as other key areas of IDEA '97. In drafting language in the NPRId for the discipline
procedures, we believe that what we have proposed is consistent with the wording
of the statute and the legislative history. nit language is designed to make sure
that teachers and school administrators have the tools they need to make schools
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safe and conducive to learning for all children in the district. However, a significant
number of comment° on the discipline provisions in the liTPRM set out a rage of
viewpoint° and suggestions, and we are taking them all very seriously in developingthe final regulations.

We believe the discipline procedures will help make schools safer for all children,
including children with disabilities. We also believe that when behavior is addressed
early on through necessary interventions and supports, there will be a significant
reduction in school failure and school dropouts, and a corresponding increase in
meaningful school attendance and in the graduation rate of students with disabil-ities.

In closing, I want to mention that we are committed to publishing the final regu-
lations an coon as possible this Spring, hopefully by Memorial Day. And we are
doing everything humanly possible to (1) complete the analysis of the 4,500 com-
ments; (2) develop recommendations for the final regulations based on that analysis;
and (3) present the analysis and recommendations to theSecretary for his decisions.IDEA '97 and its pending regulations have brought an important opportunity to
support children with disabilities in meeting the same high standards of achieve-
ment as their classmates. With your help, the Act also helps us take advantage of
that opportunity through coordinated national activities that will provide parents,teachers, administrators, id others with the research-based tools they need to im-
prove results in the classroom. A key element of this effort will be the establishment
of partnerships with associations and organizations to meet the needs of four audi-
ences; families, local-level administrators; service providers; and policy makers.
Each of them partnerships will address its membership's needs to understand the
changes to the law and implications of them changes for their roles in improving
results for children with disabilities. Other national activities will specifically target
challenging areas. For =ample, we intend to fund special centers to address needsin the areas of dispute resolution and positive behavioral interventions and sup-ports.

A large part of our goal here in to ensure that each teacher has the skills, knowl-
edge, and supports he or she needs to confidently say for all children, "OK, class,its time to begin."

Further, OSERS will support new institutes and centers to address particular re-
quirements in IDEA '97. Them investments, for ettample, include theCenter on Dis-pute Resolution and Center on Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports. Andlastly, the Office of Special Education Programs will support an evaluation of the
impect of the changes in IDEA '97 on practice and policy.

Chairman Goodling, Chairman Jeffords, and Members of the Committee, like you,we view this hearing as a continuation of the collaborative and bipartisan effortsthat have characterized the passage of this legislation.
I will be pleased to answer any questionsyou may have. We look forward to work-

ing with you as we finalize the regulations.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK P. CLARK

Thank you Chairman Jeffords, Chairman Goodling, and members of both commit-
tees. I come here today from Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania, where I am a constitu-
ent of Chairman Goodlin.g. I am an attorney, and one of the concentration areas ofmy practice is in special education. I have litigated numerous special education
cams on behalf of school districts throughout the greater Harrisburg area, in
Adams, Cumberland, Perry and Dauphin Counties. But before my testimony is la-
beled that of an ideologue, be aware that I have also represented families in special
education matters, even in the last year. Chairman Goodling told me several weeks
ago that when Congress enacted the IDEA Amendments, which we call IDEA '97,one of the goals was to limit attorney involvement in special education. This is alaudable goal, with which I agree because I believe deeply that the worst thing to
put between a school and a student is a lawyer. But I warn you that if you think
these regulations will not increase the involvement of lawyers in the special edu-
cation process, you are wrong. I come before you today to urge you that the IDEA
regulations go beyond the implementation of IDEA '97, and will increase rather
than decrease litigation. I ask that you direct the Department of Education to revise
the regulations to conform to the IDEA '97.

My involvement in special education began in 1987, when a senior partner in my
former law firm asked me if I might like to look at a special education matter for
a school district client. This was shortly after the Handicapped Children's Protection
Act amendments clarified a parent's right to receive counsel fees when prevailing
in a special education matter. As I took on that assignment, and thought about the
implications of this act, it was clear to me that special education cases would soon
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proliferate. It is the obvious consequence when you take the inexact science of how
to educate kicks, add detailed pracedural regulations, establish federally protested
rights to a nebulously defined 'free appropriate education," and enforce it through
litigation. Dray predictions as a young lawyer were correct. Today we have a system
that consumes schools in details, embroils them in litigation and detracts from their
ability to do the day-to-day job of educating our childten. Thou the special edu-
cation system involves less than 16% of the students, it consumes 25% of the school
district budget and causes 75% of administrator headaches.

While IDEA '97 addresses some of the problems that exist in special education,
the Department's proposed regulations, if promulgated, will undo come of the solu-
tions and even create new problems. Considering the disparity of viewpoints be-
tween school and parent advocates, it would be unreasonable to expect IDEA '97 to
resolve all concerns of either persuasion. Yet it appears here that the regulations
la ly attempt to take up work that the Department apparently .felt was undone
in ID EA '97, and does so without careful regard for the process of educating all kids.
The regulations implement numerous interpretations of IDEA '97 that directly con-
flict with the act and its intent, and which will do great damage to the ability of
schools to meet the needs of all students.

As a general observation, these regulations elevate form over substance and there-
by take a substantial step to promote rather than prevent litigation. For those who
doubt me, come to Pennsylvania. There, decisions are laden with awards of compen-
satory education for every procedural defect, iv matter how slight, without real re-
gard for its affect on a student's program. As a result, cases are laden with demands
for compensatory education based on alleged procedural defects, no matter how
slight. Furthermore, IDEA establishes a forum for parents to protest school compli-
ance with IDEA procedures. Between the issues that arise in litigation and compli-
ance complaints, the focus ignores the school's pedagogic response to a student and
his learnmg style. Instead, undue emphasis is on the bureaucracy of documenta-
tionnotice to the parent, consent for an evaluation, documenting invitations to
meetings, completing evaluation reports, writing IEPo, and documenting parent ap-
proval of assignments. Probably any school lawyer could tell you of a case where
a student made significant academic _progress but was ordered to a private school
because an IEP was not filled out to the satisfaction of' a hearing officer or adminis-
trative reviewer. If not, then that lawyer could tell you of an abusive student who
is ordered to a less restrictive placement for the same reason. But beyond that, I
foresee problems with the regulations for other reasons.
Suspensions

Section 303.121 of the proposed regulations adds a new twist to the suspension
rule. It now proclaims that FAPE is denied for suspensions that cumulate more
than 10 days. This is an expansion beyond the previous statutory limit of 10 days
for a single offense, with a cumulative limit based on a case -by-case review. Penn-
sylvania has in fact legislated its own cumulative limit-16 days. This new per se
rule of 10 days has no basis in the statute.

The determination of alternative placements provision of Section 300.522, to-
gether with 303.121, states that the placement must allow expelled and suspended
children to participate in the general curriculum. This provision, however, should
not be applied to "no-nexus" students, who may be lawfully subjected to school dis-
cipline.
Alternative Placements

Section 300.523, involving 45-day placements, does not implement the intent of
Congress. The 45-day placement was clearly intended by Congress to provide a cool-
ing -down placement when a school and parent cannot agree on a setting for a stu-
dent who puts others in danger with weapons, drugs or other conduct. The regula-
tion, however, guts the effectiveness of ouch placements in at least three ways: it
unreasonably interprets the 45 days as calendar rather than school days, it creates
a definition of "substantial evidence" that imposes a far greater burden on schools
than originally intended, end, worst of all, it applies the "manifest determination"
rules in such a way as to make the 45-day placement a nullity.

The 46-day placement was intended to bypass the delays of due process for stu-
dents engaged in behaviors placing others at risk. The student who brings a weap-
on, or controlled substance to school, or who is otherwise creating a risk of harm
to himself or others, often needs an emergency placement. After the Supreme Court
decision in Honig v. Doe, a school usually had one option: suspend the student and
negotiate an interim placement with his parent. If negotiations failed, then the
school had to go to court for injunctive relief-a process involving cost, delay, and no
assurance that the relief could be granted before the suspension expired and the
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student returned to school. IDEA '97 added flexibility, giving the school a limitedright to make emergency placements in the above situations, for not mom than 46days. It is a generous balance between the objecting family's right to due processprior to a permanent change in placement, and the school's substantial interest inensuring the safety and welfare of all students and staff. The thinking surely musthave been that 46 days should allow the parties to complete due process, resolvetheir placement dispute, and allow the child to cool down before returning to hisplacement.
Although IDEA '97 does not define these 45 days as calendar days, the regulationdoes, and thereby undoes much of the benefit to be gained from such placements.One would safely assume that where a 46-day placement is necessary, there is an

underlying due process dispute. Congressional and regulator/ intent notwithstand-ing, due process cannot be completed in 45 calendar days. This is not the fault oflawyers, or schools, or parents. It is the simple fact that any litigation process can-not operate like a drag race, where the parties get set, go, and the event is overseconds later. These cases are profoundly-fact-intensive, and one or both parties arelikely to pore over lengthy documents that review two or more years of a child's his-tory. The due process case that could be resolved in 46 school days would itself berare.
If 45-day placements are limited to calendar days, and if a due process case takes

place while the 45 days run, then it is a near certainty that the school will be re-questing a hearing officer to consider extending the 45-day placement. Such a ra-ved would nearly always take place while the otherproceedings are pending. Con-sidering that an expedited request for hearing must be decided within 10 businessdays of the request, the school must make a demand for an expedited hearing toextend the 45 day placement and must make that request within the first 30 cal-endar days of the placement. This is counterproductive in two ways. First, this takestime away from the parties that would otherwise be used to present testimony re-garding the bigger issue in dispute. The last two weeks of the student's emergencyplacement will instead be used to determine whether the alternative placementshould continue. The parties therefore delay addressing the bigger issue of whatprogramming and placement the student needs to control such behavior in the fu-ture. Second, conducting an °extension" hearing based on evidence developed in thefirst 30 or so calendar days of an alternative placement would not allow for a realis-tic assessment of its effectiveness. One could reasonably expect, for instance, that
an emotionally disturbed child who opposes (or whose parent opposes) an alternativeplacement would initially react unfavorably to the alternative placement. Yet, if the
placement were reviewed after 30 calendar days, the review would likely reveal thatthe student has an oppositional attitude toward the alternative placement. The like-ly result is an inconsistency that spacial educators know only too well: the studentshould return to the prior placement because he is now worse off, even though hewas a threat in the placement where he now returns.

Another problem in this section is its definition of "substantial evidence." IDEA'97 let this go undefined. Undeterred, the Department finished the job in a stunning
way, and upset much of the balance of burdens that Congress clearly intended withthe 46-day placement. Congress intended for the 45-day placement to provide ashort-term placement for troubled kids who by history or threat were likely to causeharm.

The Department employed a definition that most lawyers would find not in accordwith the term "substantial evidence." In Pennsylvania, any lawyer familiar with theadministrative process could define our courts' definition of substantial evidence
practically by heart: "evidence that a reasonable mind would believe is sufficient to
support a conclusion." A preponderance of the evidence is something more than that.Imagine a scale, with both sides equally balanced with evidence-that is substantial
evidence. One side outweighing the other is a preponderance of the evidence.In the context of such an expedited 45-day hearing, the 'preponderance standard"would assure that the process is unworkable. Under the preponderance standard,if the parties' witnesses are equally credible, the 45-day placement cannot be made.
Thus, the hearing officer's decision would be required to include detailed findings
on credibility, to support a decision that the school had presented a preponderance.Of course, in a two-tier system such as Pennsylvania, we have a peculiarly
compounding problem: our second tier appellate panels have historically gone outof their way to dispense their own brand of educational justice, even when that
means making credibility-based findings of fact of witnesses they never observed. Apreponderance standard in our two-tier system would guarantee that these caseshave almost no predictable outcomes.

My greatest dispute with Section 300.325, however, is the explanatory Note,which measly explains away the process almost from the beginning. I know that
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leaders of the majority of both committees have ettpreased opposition to the enplane-
toty notes in the regulation. Let me =plain one absurd result from this Note that
someone will exploit. When a school conducts a manifest determination meeting and
concludes there is no nexus, IDEA and the regulations make clear that the school
can discipline the student as if he/she were not a student with a disability. Thus,
the school could place such students on an alternative placement, for 45 days or
even longer. This is not a concern, though II must add that such a result could prob-
ably never occur if it involves the emotionally disturbed population, the students
who are most likely to create the discipline problem in school in the first place; I
cannot imagine a scenario in which such a student's behavior would be without a
nexus.

But the nullity is with the students who are determined to have m menus between
their disability and their behavior. The Notes to Section 3430.523 suggest that if the
school concludes there is a nexus, then it should immediately return the student to
the former placement, even if the student is on n 45-ky alternative placement. If
that were so, the 45-day provision would never be used. For the "no-nexus" student,
there would be no 45-day limit, only the limitations of the school's disciplinary code.
Yet according to the Department, for a 'nettle student, the 45-day alternative
placement is now limited to 45 days, or the determination of the nexus, whichever
comes first. As I suggested before, it is nearly impossible to imagine an emotionally
disturbed student engaging in behavior that could be regarded as "no-nettute con-
duct. The 45-day placements were intended for this population, yet the regulations
have slashed that time frame down to nearly nothing. This is not what Congress
intended, and it should be removed from the final regulation.
Cowipcncatory Education

Section 300.660 of the regulations seized upon an award of Compensatory Edu-
cation as an appropriate state response to a problem. II disagree heartily that com-
pensatory education has a basis in the Act as a state-mandated award. I remember
when the concept was developed in light of the Burlington case. Back then, compen-
satory education was awarded for egregious behavior. Even only three years ago, the
Third Circuit (where I come from) ruled that whatever its threshold level, compen-
satory education is appropriate in cases where the loss of education is substantial.
From my view, special education adjudicators (mostly administrative reviewers
rather than hearing officers) have since seized upon compensatory education as a
stealth remedy-there are no standards for when it is required, there is no measure
of what it is to remedy, and reviewers dispense without accountability. In Penn-
sylvania, appellate reviewers openly declare it to he within their "equitable" powers
and simply award it, much as if they were some super chancellor in the King's
Court. As an =ample, I had a CIE= recently involving an aggressive and assaultive
ED student whom the parent simply wanted to be returned to a regular classroom
from a special education center. Comp ed was never one of the parent's demands.
Instead, the Panel pronounced its wisdom without request or prodding from themr-
ent, and concluded that the student had to be placed in the Least Restrictive Envi-
ronment, together with a gift of additional cervices to the student. The irony here
is that when the district sought quotes from service providers to implement the
award, one provider concluded that the level of cervices were incompatible with a
regular class setting; it advised the district that ouch services would be appropriate
only to a student who required a restrictive setting. Thus, if the panel was intend-
ing to compensate a failure to provide the least restrictive setting, its award unwit-
tingly confirmed the district's position-that the student needed a snore restrictive
setting.

Of course, there may be cases where students are truly deprived and there should
be some correction. Yet at the time Burlington was decided, compensatory education
was like punitive damages-if the school made a substantial error, it was likely to
be assessed. Today, it's more like a PEZ dispenser-pop open a special education case
and some comes out. The language in Section 300.660 will only further such think-
ing. A regulatory invitation to dispense awards with no substantive standard for an
award will further corrupt the standard by which the appropriateness of education
is based. In my opinion, such an award should only be a judicial pronouncement,
and at that awarded only judiciously.

is especially unfortunate that the term "Free Appropriate Public Education°
(PAPE), especially as it is applied to the procedural protections of IDEA, invites sec-
ond-guessing of schools. My interpretationthat schools have an obligation to gath-
er available facts about a student and make a reasonable educational response to
the problem is widely shared in at least the First and Third Circuits. That view
is challenged every day by those who ettpect our schools to ensure that every stu-
dent with a disability makes a prescribed gain. But schools cannot be ettpected to
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cum a learning disability or turn a behaviorally challenged student to an Eagle
scent. They are required to investigate the disability, and make a reasonable at-
tempt to address the disability. Doctors might be asked tocum an illness or injury,
but they can't be eapected to do that. After doing these cacao for ten years, too many
professionals in the adjudication business hold schools to an unreasonable standard.
II have seen decisions where kids with U), who by definition are going to read at
a slower pace than their peers, are held to be denied PAPE because they continue
to mad at a slower pace than their peers after several years of special education.
II have seen decisions where behaviorally challenged ED kids are found to be denied
PAPE because itinerant services, behavior management, then full-time aides were
unable to stop the student from engaging in more chronic or severe behavior.
S y

Section 3e0.514(c) is an inventive interpretation of the Stay-Put rule, the provi-
sion of IDEA that prohibits schools from changing a student's placement while a dis-
puta is pending. The IDEA provides that a student's placement may not be changed
during the pendency of an administrative or judicial proceeding. Simple enough, but
the regulations now add a one-sided provision allowing special dispensation when
parents prevail either at the hearing level or administrative level. These regulations
now interpret that as an "agreement by the state.' This regulation, of course, has
no basis in the IDEA. It is ignorant, of course, of the possibility that when a hearing
officer rules in favor of the parent in a two-tier system, there is still an opportunity
for appellate review to reverse. It seemingly implements what the Supreme Court
referred to in its Burlington decision as the "estopper argument. In Burlington, the
Supreme Court enpressly refused to adopt that position. This is perhaps the most
egregious =ample of lvislating in these regulations. It also risks serious damage
to the concept of PAM. If this goes into effect, schools will be obligated to fund
placements that are still the subject of judicial, even administrative, review. Should
the decision be reversed on administrative or judicial review, then we have the ab-
surd situation where a school is now compelled to pay for an inappropriate place-
ment. If this proposed regulation is approved, I recommend that we call this the
PIPE amendment, for Free Inappropriate Public Education.
Attorneys Fees

Section 30.513 pertains to attorneys fees. While its language accurately quotes
the provisions of IDEA '97, it also leaves out the substantial and important new lan-
guage of IDEA '97 that limits attorneys from recovering fees in several situations.
Considering that the overwhelming majority of the regulations essentially parrotIDEA '97, it is somewhat mysterious why the regulations are mute on this obviouschange in the new law.
Independent Evaluations

Section 300.602(0(2) pertains to independent educational evaluations. This in-cludes a new requirement that a school may not impose conditions or timelines for
an educational evaluation. This is an improper addition, particularly in light of the
new authorization in IDEA '97 that gives a parent a new right to withhold author-ization for reevaluations. I have already seen a dramatic increase this year in the
number of parents who refuse to consent to evaluations, even while they request an
independent evaluation at public ezpense. If the purpose of the evaluation is to con-
duct a complete review of the student's functioning level, it is curious why this regu-
lation should institutionalize stonewalling.
Meetings

Section 300.501 defines meeting as any "prearranged event in which public agency
personnel come together at the same time and place to discuss any matter relating
to" Section 300.501(aX2). This would include almost any discussion, even casual
staff conversations involving a student. It has no basis in the statute.
Homebound Instruction

Section 300.551 includes the gratuitous statement in a Note that "home instruc-
tion is usually appropriate for only a limited number of children, such as children
who are medicall y fragile and are not able to participate in a school setting with
other children.' This language, however, has no basis in the statute, While home
instruction, or homebound instruction as we call it in Pennsylvania, may be used
seringly, such comments have the ulterior effect of becoming the limits on its use.

e language should be left out, and the use of homebound should be governed ona case-by-case basis.
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Compiegne Procedure
Sections 320.230-320. 2 perpetuate an improper indulgence in favor of non-par-

ents and non - guardians who meddle in special education matters. IDEA '27, like its
predecessor, requires states to maintain a complaint procedure to address com-
plaints from parents and guardians regarding the provision of special education to
their children. IDEA `27 does not require that this apply to non - parents. For those
who say to this, "So what," in my region, one outside agitator has taken to this proc-
ess to make serial complaints against schools for whom he holds great enmity. Let
me make this clear-he anoints himself the ombudsman for districts where he doesn't
reside, and does this for kids not his own. He simply writes or picks up his phone
end contacts the Pennsylvania Department of Education Bureau of Special Edu-
cation ("PDE") with "complaints." Ho finds this procedure to be like spitballs he rolls
up for PDE to shoot. The crazy thing is that PDE lets this go on. Just this year,
he phoned PDE on a Tuesday to file one of his complaints against one of my clients,
and promised the state reviewer he spoke to that he would file another complaint
against that school every day that week. Say what you might as to his barratry (his
complaints were unfounded), by Friday he at least had proved honest as to his in-
tent.

Just last week, I met with a client district being audited by a PDE bureaucrat
investigating yet another of this outsider's "complaints." After a two-hour meeting
involving the superintendent, principal, guidance counselor, cam manager, and law-
yers, the investigator found no basis for corrective action. This agitator might think
he's helping kids. IIn fact, he just cost every student in the district the reasonable
educational use of staff time, not to mention the funds that could have been applied
to necessities too obvious to mention had they not been expended on professionals.
Now, I am not such an ideologue to suggest that there is no need for oversight of
IEPs. The state should be empowered to investigate compliance, and there should
be some tolerance for unfounded, maybe even frivolous complaints from parents and
guardians. Yet this process is difficult enough dealing with frivolous complaints
from parents. Why open this process up to a mean-spirited free-for-all against a
school? These regulations should make a clear statement that the process is to be
initiated by parents or guardians only.
Conduce=

A solicitor-acquaintance told me last month of one of his cases where a mother
demanded an IEP review out of spite for the district completely unrelated to her
son's program. Her son's IEP had just been revised and went into effect on the same
school day that the mother came into the school to advocate in an IEP meeting for
another student. This second student's IEP conference was held at 10:30 a.m., and
when this meeting went sour, the mother-advocate demanded an IEP review for her
own son's P-despite the fact that it was only two hours old.

There is improper emphasis on litigation to resolve them matters. A parent takes
a complaint to an attorney, the attorney sees the attorney fee provision, they lay
groundwork for complaint, then make the complaint. The school sees the complaint
and forwards it to their solicitor, and in about a month the parties are in a hearing,
contesting issues that may never have been discussed in IEP or MDE meetings. Ev-
eryone appreciates the need to move quickly on kids' programs, but this process re-
wards contentiousness. Some parents openly brag that they will cost the district
thousands in the fight. Whenever I tell district clients at the beginning of a matter
about IDEA's attorney fee provisions, I'm asked what the district gets if it prevails.
The answer shocks them every time.

The parent-school relationship goes a long way toward affecting a kid's feelings
about school. There is no better way to poison that relationship than dangle the liti-
gation sword out there for parents to extort their wishes from the district. New
changes in ull EA will help, in that eventually some parents might better craft their
complaints to refuse issues before they get to a hearing and maybe more will medi-
ate rather than litigate. But the bigger problem is that litigation is a mighty sword
that the Act places squarely in the parents' hands with the instruction to go get
the district. Congress should impose mandatory dispute resolution, lengthen the
time frame from complaint to hearing to enable dispute resolution to work, elimi-
nate the two-step review proceedings with direct appeal, to court from hearing offi-
cer, and make clearer standards for awarding and denying attorney's fees. These
would reduce the emphasis on litigation, level the playing field, and not unduly slow
down the process.
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STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE Dutgaroas OF SPECIAL
EDUCATION, INC.

The National Association of State Directors of Spacial Education (NASDSE), rep-resenting the State administrators of education programs for children and youthwith disabilities in the 60 States and federal jurisdictions, believes that certain criti-cal changes are needed in the proposed IDEA regulations in order for States to ap-propriately implement the Act.
1. Use of Notes: NASDSE is concerned about the extensive use of notes in theproposed regulations. In the past, notes have been cited in court cases, affording tothem the same weight as the regulations. Administrators need clear guidance in mi.plementing the law, and parents need clear language in order to understand their

rights. The use of notes confuses, rather than clarifies, the issue.
NASDSE strongly supports eliminating all notes, incorporating only those which

further clarify the statutory language into the body of the regulations themselves.Those which sug st "best practice should be disseminated by the Department ofEducation throw technical assistance documents.
2. Discipline visions: While NASDSE believes that the statutory language re-garding discipline is quite limiting, we do not believe that the Department of Edu-

cation has gone far enough to clarify the statutory language in the proposed regula-
tions. NASDSE suggests that the following areas be clarified:

Status of the student after he or she has been removed for the maximum 10 daysin a school year;
Whether or not a full due process hearing is required when a hearing officer re-moves students who are a danger to themselves or others to an interim alternative

educational setting; and,
Narrowing the definition of "knowledge" regarding students who are not yetdeemed ellgible for special education and related services.
NASDSE is also concerned about the increased paperwork burdens imposed bythe statute. Generally, greater documentation is required. For example, the number

of instances requiring parent notice have increased, including phone loge to docu-ment attempts to reach parents. New data requirements (adding race/ethnicity todata collections; requiring_information on suspensions and expulsions) are stretch-
ing time and resources of State staff. The discipline provisions, also, have many new
requirements, including functional behavioral assessment, development of behaviormanagement plans for a broader array of students, and greater staff demands gen-erally. The proposed regulations should do as much as possible to relieve these bur-
dens, and certainly should not add more requirements to those already included inthe statute.

Attached to this testimony are the comments submitted to the Department ofEducation by NASDSE on the proposed regulations. NASDSE is a strong proponent
of including children and youth with disabilities in overall school reform. We believe
the 1997 IDEA Amendments go far in promoting this goal. aving accompanyingregulations which clarify and interpret the statute, rather than adding new require-ments that go beyond the statute, will make enable State and local education agen-
cies to achieve the goal of education reform for all students.

(Additional material may be found in committee files.]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BRIAN A. MCNULTY

Members of House and Senate, I am pleased to be before you today to comment on
the Proposed Regulations for the implementation of the Amendments of 1997 to
the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). I am Brian A. McNulty,
Ph.D., the Assistant Commissioner of Education for the Colorado Department of
Education. Before becoming the Assistant Commissioner, I was the State Director of
Spacial Education in Colorado for seven years. In my current capacity, I oversee
special education as well as a variety of other programs and services for typical
students. Before responding to the Proposed Regulations, I would like to provide
you with some information regarding our state.
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gonti to ("hi Itilmn uleth nitztehilitinq in Cnlnradq

In 1993, Colorado passed legislation to require the adoption of academic content
standards and corresponding assessments. Over the past several years, standards
have been adopted by school districts, and last year we administered our first
statewide assessments. The second round of statewide assessments are just taking
place this month. While we still have a long way to go, Colorado is on the road to
raising expectations for higher performance for all of its students. As a part of this
process, the data from the assessments is disaggregated by gender, ethnicity, and
disability. This will provide information to ensure that needs are identified, and
that performance increases are for all students. A Bill is before the legislature this
session to tie district and building accreditation to increases in performance.
Colorado is committed to achieving higher standards for all students.

While increasing in number, students with disabilities still only represent about
10.6% of all students served in Colorado. This percentage places Colorado as one of
the lowest states in its identification of students with disabilities (613th out of the
50 States). We believe that this is due, in part, to a primary focus on the prevention
of learning difficulties. We believe that prevention and early intervention is
significantly more effective than later intervention. Colorado also prides itself on
the way it serves its students. Over 70% of all students with disabilities are served
within the general education classroom. This is important, because if we truly
expect all students to meet higher standards, then we must ensure that they have
access to higher expectations, higher standards, and a richer curriculum.

BrveethmieMionALIDEL

In the Spring. of. 1995, I was asked to testify before the Senate Subcommittee on
Disability Policy on the reauthorization of IDEA. Since that time, the Congress has
reauthorized the IDEA, and I want to report back to you today that I am extremely
pleased with the changes that were made. The Congress rightfully recognized that
"the implementation of this Act has been impeded by low expectations." They went
on to say that "the education of children with disabilities can be made more effective
by... having high expectations for such children and ensuring their access in the
general curriculum... strengthening the role of parents... coordinating the Act with
other... school improvement efforts... providing ... supports in the regular
classroom... (and) providing incentives for whole-school approaches."

While still not approaching the funding levels identified in the original Act,
I would be remiss if I did not express my gratitude to the members of this
Committee for their leadership in achieving the funding level increases seen over
the past two years. These increases have allowed students to be a part of the reform
efforts, and not apart from it. Implementing a broader range of instructional
strategies will benefit not only students with disabilities, but tall of Colorado's
divert learners. I also applaud the change that will go into effect moving the
funding to a census -bated formula. This benefit states like Colorado who do a good
job in prevention, and doss not reward states who over-identify such students.

Of all of the changes in IDEA, however, I am most supportive of those which focus
on setting higher expectations and higher accountability for students with
disabilities. For too long, we have been willing to set, and accept, low expectations
for these students. The alignment of IDEA behind standards and assessments will
support states and school districts in their accountability efforts. Tying the
Individualized Education Program (MP) to the child's progress in meeting the
general education curriculum goals is a critical step in this goal. IEPs never
achieved their intended purpose, because they were separate from the general
education curriculum. These changes will move towards correcting that problem.
The addition of language around performance goals and indicators will also help.
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The movement of both the Improving America's School Act (IASA) and IDEA to
"whole - school" models of intervention are of great importance. I believe that much
of what we have learned about meeting the needs of diverse learners is tied to
"school-wide" planning and intervention. Allowing students with disabilities
under IDEA to participate and benefit from these schoolwide models is good for
them and their schools. In these schools, there is a shared responsibility for the
success of all of the children. Another change in IDEA allows Incidental benefit"
to non-disabled students by special education personnel. This is a more effective use
of resources and skills.

rnmmentc nn the fteplatinnc far TDFA

I have been asked today to comment on specific provisions of the Proposed
Regulations,. and, therefore, will limit my recommendations to that specific area.
However, before listing my comments on the Regulations, I would like to make
one observation on the efforts of the Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative
Services/Office of Special Education Programs (OSERS/OSEP) since the
reauthorization. While not always an advocate of the U.S. Department of Education
(LISDOE), I have to express my extreme satisfaction with how they have expedited
the rule-making process and with the degree of technical assistance they have
provided to the states. While, in the past, we have come to expect the rule-making
process to take a considerable amount of time before the draft regulations would be
issued, that was not the case this time. The draft Regulations were issued in a very
timely manner. This was very helpful for everyone involved. In addition to the
this effort. the director of OSEP and staff came to our state and conducted a public
hearing on the Proposed Regulations, and met with numerous individuals and
groups to gather feedback. In all my years of work in this field, I have never seen
such responsiveness from OSEP. It is my understanding that this same process
was done nationwide. Given the limited staff and resources of OSEP, this was a
remarkable effort. Based on this experience, I would expect OSEP to be conscientious
in their review of the comments that the State of Colorado and others have filed on
the Proposed Regulations. I would hope and expect that the final Regulations will
reflect all of the input received.

Having been involved in the education of children with disabilities since the
inception of P.L. 94-142, now IDEA, I can tell you that these Regulations will be
relied on frequently by teachers and administrators. My original copy of the
Regulations for P.L. 94-142 looks like a well-worn and underlined textbook. It is
something I went to often for clarification, guidance, and support. It is important
to remember that those of us responsible for meeting the educational needs of
children with disabilities will use these Regulations as our guidebook for decision-
making. The Regulations are what we use to implement the Statute. More often
than not, practitioners will go to only the Regulations and not to the Statute.
Therefore, it is important that they address the right issues, and maintain a balance
between giving enough clarification and guidance, and not overregulating. By and
large, these Proposed Regulations maintain that delicate balance. While there are
areas which could benefit by either further clarification or reduced guidance,
I would hope that the results of this hearing would be to generally support the
Proposed Regulations. I believe that OSEP has made a genuine effort to weigh the
needs of children with disabilities with the needs of school districts. They have
attempted to take both the letter and the spirit of the new IDEA and put these into
the Regulations. These Regulations will assist us in our state and support many of
our current practices.

Yteenstnenerinvt nn the Prnynwri nesulatinrek

What followo here are a number of comments on specific issues that I have been
asked to addams. I have tried to be clear but brief in my responses, but would
welcome the opportunity to clarify any of my comments.
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Dtacip line

Let me begin by saying that the Congress did a masterful job of achieving the right
balance on the difficult issue of discipline. During the reauthorization, there was no
issue that was more contentious. All of the parties are concerned that schools be
both orderly and safe for all students. The issue of discipline is particularly difficult
when it comes to children with disabilities, however. Questions related to intent,
lutowledge, and appropriate services all enter into the debate. There are concerns
about the issue of the "ten day" Rule in the Proposed Regulations. While the
Statute does cite the use of a ten day suspension or alternative placement, the
question of what happens during and after the ten days are not addressed in the
Statute. Let me say here that, in Colorado, we have used the ten day Rule for as long
as I can remember with minimal problems. We have always interpreted the ten
days to mean "ten days during any school year," and that services must be provided
immediately following the ten days.

School districts in Colorado have always been very judicious in how they use
suspensions, and have always provided services following the ten day limit.
Almost always, these suspensions occur over the course of the school year, which
provides schools with ample opportunity to hold an IEP meeting anytime during
that year. If a child with a disability is suspended and continues to exhibit behaviors
which warrant subsequent suspensions, it only seems reasonable tie bring the family
and the school together to hold an IEP review meeting to examine the services or
the placement of the child. Districts do not need to wait until they are at the ten day
limit to take action, and probably should not wait that long to act.

It is my belief that a lot of this squabbling over whether ten days means ten days at a
time, or ten days over a school year, is misplaced. Schools need to be focusing theii
time and energy on figuring out how not to suspend a child with a disability in the
first place. Suspensions should I:* one of the last resorts. Instead, we as educators
need to be concerned with identifying and using effective practices. The regulations
provide a boundary line which is easily understood by schools and families.
The Proposed Regulations are clear and reasonable in this area.

Knowledge of a Disability

The question of whether an LEA "had knowledge of disability" is described in the
Proposed Regulations. Four examples are provided, to clarify what would constitute
such "knowledge." Two of the examples, however, could benefit from further
clarification. The first is, "The behavior or performance of the child demonstrates
the need for these services." In this example, it is unclear as to whom the behavior
appears or is demonstrated to. This would be very open to interpretation after the
fact, unless the behavior has been documented in writing somewhere. It may be
more appropriate to include this with the first example, which requires that the
concerns be expressed in writing, or to list examples of how behaviors might be
documented, e.g. discipline referrals or school counselor referrals.

The second clarification concerns the example of the teacher or other personnel
expressing concern to the director of special education or other personnel of the
agency. "Other personnel of the agency" is too nebulous. Does this include a
comment made between two teachers. or some other staff? This example would be
more helpful if the concerns were expressed to the special education director, the

principal of the building, or the school counselor, and the concerns were expressed
in writing. This would not need to be a formal referral to special education, but
rather just a written concern. This would provide both documentation and clarity
as to who to report it to.
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Manifest Determination and Behavior Plans

The regulations as they relate to "manifest determination" seem dear, appropriate,
and consistent with the Statute. While a similar process has been used by school
districts for a number of years, the Proposed Regulations help to clarify the "conduct
of the review." Listing the considerations provides a framework and a process
which will assist school districts in this determination. However, the Regulations
do not address the issue of disciplinary action if the manifest determination hearing
determines that the behavior is related to the disability. There are a number of
different references to the "functional behavioral assessment," "behavioral plan,"
"behavioral intervention strategies," and "positive behavioral strategies." Given
these many references, there may be some benefit to providing some definitions
to these many terms. It would also be helpful to connect the sections which contain
time references, and build put them into the LEP section.

Colorado currently has a State statutory requirement for a behavior plan for a,
students "at -risk" of suspension or expulsion, so the Statutory and Proposed
Regulatory requirements blend nicely for us.

Expedited Due Protean

Under the Proposed Regulations, the expedited due process hearing is to be
completed within 10 business days. The question is whether this would affect the
timely compilation and consideration of the facts. Considering that the usual
timeline for a hearing is only 45 days in Colorado, it seems as if the 10 day timeline
is reasonable for an "expedited" hearing. The timeline, however, can be extended
if the parties all agree. It seems that since most expulsion hearings happen within
a ten day timeframe, and that the expedited hearing would consider similar
information, that ten days is appropriate. Given that suspensions or alternate
placements can only be for 10 days (or 45 days for weapons or drugs), this expedited
10 day time frame fits with that timeline. It is also worthy to note that the timeline
can be extended if both parties agree and this would allow for more time for
consideration of the facts.

General Education Curriculum

The requirement for "access to the general education curriculum" in any alternative
setting is required by the statute, and the definition in the Note to the Regulations
clarifies that the term relates to the content of the curriculum. As more states move
towards adopting State and Local content standards with the expectations that ALL
students meet them, it is critical that all students have access to that curriculum.

It is important to understand that this does not require that all services typically
offered in a regular school would be provided, but rather that the child have access
to the general education curriculum. This regulation in no way requires nor
establishes a national curriculum.

Stay-Put Provision

It appears that the "stay put" provisions are changed by Section 300.514(c), in that the
child's current placement may be changed by the hearing officer. Since the hearing
officer can now order such a change as a part of their final decision, however, it is
difficult to speculate on the significance of this change. This clarification does clear
up a current problem; when the hearing officer finds in favor of the family, the
child could be moved to a new placement and not have to wait until the appeal is
complete.
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Parental Convent In Evaluation and Reevaluation

I am not the foremost expert in the area of "consent," and since you have parent
representation on this panel, you may want to address your questions to them on
this issue. To me, however, it seems that there is sufficient guidance in the
Proposed Regulations as to this issue. However, the issue of revaluation is less
clear. The Statute requires that "each local education agency shall obtain informed
parental consent.. prior to conducting any reevaluation," but goes on to say that
if the IEP team determines that no additional data are needed, they need only notify
the parent, and are not required to conduct an assessment, unless requested by the
parent. The Proposed Regulations attempt to reconcile the Statute by saying that
there is not a requirement for parental consent in reevaluation, except when
conducting any new tests as a part of that reevaluations. This clarification is helpful.

Participation of the Regular Education Teacher

The participation of the regular education teacher "to the extent appropriate "

is identified in the Statute. Colorado Rules have required the participation of the
general education teacher or counselor in the IEP meeting for a numberof years.
This has proven to be particularly beneficial in identifying modifications and
accommodations in curriculum, instruction, and assessment as we move towards
a standardibacad system.

Graduation

Does graduation constitute a change in placement? UnderColorado Regulations,
we consider graduation to be a change in placement which would trigger the nerd
for. an IEP review meeting, parental consent, and a reevaluation. This has been,
and continues to be, our practice, so the Proposed Regulations would support what
we currently do. We believe that there is case law which supports this position.
If one considers that graduation results in a termination of all services, it would be

hard not to consider this a change in placement.

Extended School Year

The requirement to serve children who turn three years of age during the summer,
by having automatic consideration for extended school year, doss not appear in the
statute, nor in the Proposed Regulations. While it has been the position of OSEP
that the obligation to provide services begins no later than the child's third birthday,
this has not meant that a child would automatically receive extended school year
services. The Proposed Regulations state that the need for extended school year
"must be made on an individual basis," and the Note says that "nothing in this part
requires that every child with a disability is entitled to, or must receive, extended
school year services." The Proposed Regulations do not require that all children
who turn three during the summer be eligible for extended school, just that they
receive the same consideration for such services as all children with disabilities.

Hearing Officers

The authorization of hearing officers to award attorneys' fees is not addressed in the
statute. However, the Proposed Regulations state that "there is nothing in this part
that prohibits a State from enacting a law that permits hearing officers to award
attorneys' fma;" it does not require states to adopt this practice..

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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The Congress and the USDOE have important roles to play in the education of
children with disabilities. Families and educational agencies look towards them
for leadership and support, as well as for rights and protections for students with
disabilities. Twenty-five years ago, it was not uncommon for students with
disabilities to be denied access to education. While the access of most students with
disabilities has been improved, the educational outcomes of such students still leave
much to be desired. Too many students with disabilities are still dropping out
of school, and the ones who remain are not achieving at the levels that they are
capable of. According to national data, only 44% of students with disabilities
graduate with a diploma. Conversely, over 40% of students with disabilities either
drop out of school, or cannot be found. We must not accept these results.

The partnerahip and shared responsibility between the local, state and federal levels
has resulted in real progress towards the goal of providing a "free appropriate public
education" for all children with disabilities. The IDEA has been, and remains,
a powerfully effective piece of legislation. Now, we must focus our efforts on
ensuring that all children have access to a rich curriculum, effective instruction,
and ttw supports they need to achieve high standards.

Overall, the Proposed Regulations are clear and consistent with the Statutory
changes made by the Congress. States and districts can use these Regulations, and
they will be helpful in implementing the Statute. The changes to IDEA and the
implementing Regulations will move us forward in achieving higher standards for
all students. We look forward to working with you on this most important
endeavor.

(Attached are the figures requested regarding the federal program monies coming to
the Colorado Department of Education, much of which are flow-through funds for
the disticts.)
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Adult Education - State Administered Pro rarn
Bilingual Title VII 115,000
Emergency immigrant Education Aasistance 700.000

39,318.17'2Improving America's; Schools Act Title I
M *rant Education 3,238,391
imrovin AMONCEVO Schools Act Title VI 3.037,907
Goole 2000 5 35 205
Deaf Blind Child Centers/Services 153 335
Individudo with Disabilities Education Act, Part B 47,716,766
Training Personnel for Handicapped Education 114.000
Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, Preschool 4,863,873
Individuals with Disabilities; Education Act, lntcntfioddlor 4,414,228

Change/Savor° Nesda 235,411ISysterns
Dru -Free Schools and Communities 5.080,113
BO Scholarship Program 391,830
Ubraiy Services and Technology Act i 1.861.389
Strengthen Moth 8 Selene - State Grants (Title II)_ I 3,00230
Foreign Languarte Assistance 21C)00
Educate Morticians Children 236 184

408,ffNational Commission on Community Service
Even Start Family Literacy 948,838
Aids Prevention 543.623
U.S.D.A. - Food and Nutrition Service 61,451,_312
National Coop. Education Statistical System WOOD
Data Comparablilty 4,630Clia Ml I 32.923
Colorado CONNECT 2.500,000

I Title III, Tochnology 3,656,542
Charter Schools 1 4 300 000.iiCIAIIDS.
FROM U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION I 229,330,497

['Whereupon, at 2:12 p.m., the joint committee hearing was ad-
journed.]
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